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CHAPTER 1

Near the Cold
Hollow Mountains, Vermont

The forest rose
on both sides of the narrow gravel road like it was swallowing
them, Sam Moore thought.

“We’re lost,”
she said.

“We’re not
lost.” Kevin gripped the wheel of the pickup.

“We need to go
back to the interstate.”

“We’re not
going back, Samantha.”

She shot him a
look. Sam didn’t like being called by her actual name. Kevin did it
when he was angry, or to annoy her. Disheartened, she shook her
head as stones popped against the truck’s undercarriage. Spruce and
fir towered over them, dimming the sunlight.

Then, as if to
underscore that they were traveling deeper into a remote section of
the state, their GPS stopped working. Sam glanced at her phone and
showed it to Kevin.

“Look, we can’t
even get service out here. Go back.”

Kevin held up a
small folded page with notations in his neat script.

“I’ve got Leo’s
directions, and I sketched a map. This will take us to the Canadian
border.”

“Why’re we
going this way? I thought you were just taking a short detour, and
that we’d get back on the interstate.”

“I told you.
This way’s better.”

“Better? There
are about a dozen other better ways to go. I don’t like this
one. There are no signs of civilization, not since that
creepy-looking gas station we passed a few miles back. We should’ve
stopped for gas.”

“We’re
good.”

She leaned over
and looked at the dashboard.

“What’re you
doing?” Kevin asked.

“Checking. When
Leo loaned you his truck, he said the gas gauge sometimes didn’t
work.”

The needle
indicated the fuel tank was three-quarters full.

“See?” Kevin
said. “So, take it easy. Enjoy the scenery.”

Sam turned to
the window, biting her bottom lip.

They had been
northbound on Interstate 91, and all was fine until Kevin mentioned
something about a little-known scenic back road to the border. But
Sam wasn’t paying attention. She had been half-asleep, trying to
read a Margaret Atwood novel on her phone, when somewhere between
West Glover and Orleans, Kevin exited the freeway.

They had headed
west on Route 58. Sam saw few cars and only a sprinkling of
buildings as the ribbon of paved highway took them into darkened
forests. The route began to climb. Then, at a fork, it transformed
into a gravel road, dotted with brooks and bogs. A hand-painted
sign called one area Lucifer’s Notch.

Now they’d gone
far enough on this back road for Sam’s liking.

“I want you to
turn around and get back on the interstate.”

“I know what
I’m doing.”

“Seriously, why
are we going this way?”

Kevin glanced
at her, hesitant to answer.

“Tell me. Why
are we going this way?”

“All right. Leo
dared me.”

“Leo dared
you?”

“You know how
he is with his conspiracy blogs and stuff. Well, he’d read online
that this part of New England was supposedly haunted, cursed or
something. And he wanted the video.” Kevin nodded to the
dashcam.

“Why didn’t you
tell me?”

“I figured
you’d think it was lame and not want to go.”

Sam stared at
him.

“So, it’s
because Leo dared you? Are you ten years old? I can’t believe
it.”

“Look, the
other reason is that Leo said if we went this way and got video for
him, we wouldn’t have to pay him the five hundred for using his
truck.”

Sam shook her
head.

“Come on,”
Kevin said. “This is just a little side route. Look around. This
way’s pretty, and it’ll bring us to the border crossing into Canada
at Richford, which isn’t busy, and we’ll save five hundred
bucks.”

“I don’t care
about that. I should’ve had my uncle and aunt move me. Instead, you
pull this time-wasting, adolescent prank!”

“Would you just
take a breath and calm down?”

“Don’t tell me
to calm down. This is beyond stupid to pull this idiotic ghost crap
for Leo. And given what you know I’m planning, and what I’m going
through, frankly, it’s thoughtless and insulting, Kevin.”

Thoughtless
and insulting.

The accusation
hung in the air as if Kevin could see the words. His face reddened,
and his grip tightened on the wheel. Seconds passed as he searched
the horizon for his response.

“Sam, I’m
sorry. I was wrong. I never meant to upset you. I thought I could
surprise you with a way to save some money, but I messed up.”

She shook her
head, watching the forest roll by her window.

“I get that
this trip is an epic deal for you,” Kevin said. “It is for me,
too.” He looked at her. “You were up all night packing; you haven’t
slept. Why don’t you get some sleep? Look, we’ve gone too far on
this road. To backtrack now would be pointless. We should keep
going. Try and get some rest, okay?”

She allowed him
to take her hand, signaling a truce, before she pulled it away.

“Whatever,” she
said before grabbing her pillow and punching it into position
against her door. She curled up in her seat and looked down at the
floor. Swaddled in a towel was a bronze urn. Leaves and doves were
engraved in a fine band around its middle.

She blinked
away tears.

Kevin was
right. She hadn’t slept, she was exhausted, and, yes,
short-tempered, because she was at a turning point in her life.
Samantha Victoria Moore was 20 years old and leaving her lifelong
home in New York City for Canada to study medicine at the
University of Toronto.

Sam was born an
only child in Queens. Her father, a hospital equipment salesman,
was killed when the taxi he was in crashed on the Major Deegan
Expressway. Sam was not quite three at the time. When she thought
of him, she struggled to see his face. No matter how many times she
watched the videos her mom had recorded of her squealing with joy
as her dad, laughing, tossed her over his head and caught her, she
barely remembered him.

Sam’s mom,
Elizabeth, a clerk who’d managed medical records, never remarried,
and had raised Sam alone. Sam was in high school when her mom was
diagnosed with cancer. It was on visits to see her in the hospital
that Sam decided to become a doctor. She’d worked part-time jobs,
and did well in school. She earned scholarships and was accepted at
several universities.

But after Sam
graduated from high school, her mom’s condition worsened. She
delayed going to college to comfort her in her final days. When her
mother passed, Sam had no family, except for an aunt and uncle in
Toronto, where Sam’s mother was born.

The estate
lawyer helped settle the insurance money, the sale of their small
house in Corona, and debts. With some of the funds, Sam enrolled at
the University of Toronto. The school had a stellar international
reputation for cancer research, Sam’s desired field, and tuition
was a fraction of what it was at U.S. colleges. Sam was drawn to
Toronto because of her mom’s connection to the city.

It was her way
to honor her mother while dedicating her life to fighting cancer,
a killer that we must kill, was how Sam saw it.

Preparing for
her move, Sam got all the paperwork completed to live as a foreign
student in Canada, even the documentation for transporting her
mother’s remains across the border—repatriation, they called it.
Sam’s aunt and uncle had helped her find an apartment downtown near
the campus. They had wanted to come to New York and help her, but
Kevin had insisted that he would handle Sam’s move. In her heart,
Sam wanted to make the move alone with Kevin.

Sam and Kevin
Tatum were high school sweethearts, even though he was a few years
older. Her mom had loved him. “He’s a good-hearted boy, a keeper,
Sam,” her mother had said. And it was true. Kevin had been Sam’s
rock throughout all her pain with her mother’s sickness. And he was
a pretty smart guy, studying business admin at Queens College in
Flushing, majoring in finance, while working part-time at a
brokerage firm on data analysis and spreadsheet modeling.

So, the day
before she turned in the keys to the house, Kevin and his friend,
Leo Barzi, helped her load Leo’s pickup truck with her belongings.
She remembered Leo telling them about the documents he’d put in the
glove compartment with the vehicle registration, in case there were
questions about ownership at the border. He reminded them to keep
an eye on the gas gauge and keep the portable gas can full. Then he
checked the dashcam, hugged them, and wished them a safe trip
before his brother picked him up.

Looking at all
her stuff tied down under a tarp, Sam had told Kevin, “I feel like
a latter-day member of the Joad family.” The next morning, they’d
set out to drive to Canada through New England, planning to visit a
school friend in Montreal before heading for Toronto.

But so far, not
once during the entire drive had either of them raised the
underlying, unspoken fear that they each held. With Sam living in
Toronto and Kevin staying in New York, would they survive a
long-distance relationship?

The future
terrified Sam.

Because you
never know what’s waiting for you, she thought as they traveled
deeper into the darkening forests and she fell into much-needed
sleep.

***

The pickup’s
engine sputtered for an instant, then resumed.

Alarmed, Kevin
scanned the instrument-panel lights and the fuel gauge.

What the
—?

The gas needle
had plunged and was now resting below the Empty level. The engine
stalled and died. Out of gas, the pickup rolled to a silent
stop.

No, no,
no!

Kevin swallowed
hard, telling himself to relax and think.

He turned to
Sam, who was snoring softly. Out cold.

His mind raced.
That gas station they’d passed couldn’t be more than three or four
miles back. Or was it more? He wasn’t sure.

Then another
thought stabbed him. I forgot to fill the emergency gas can in
the back the last time we stopped! Dammit!

He was struck
by another fact—they hadn’t encountered a single vehicle the entire
time they’d been on this road.

Kevin noticed
the AAA decal on the lower corner of the windshield. Leo, or his
dad, whoever, was a member. He reached for his phone to call the
number for emergency roadside assistance.

His heart sank.
His display told him he was in a no-service area.

He cursed
again, then looked at Sam.

She’s going to
kill me.

He put his
phone in his pocket and dragged his hands over his face.

Okay, the
solution is simple. Walk to the gas station. It couldn’t take more
than an hour. Maybe I’ll get lucky and get a ride.

He looked at
Sam, still sound asleep.

She needed
sleep.

If he woke her
to their situation, she’d freak out. She’d walk with him, but she’d
be upset about leaving her stuff—her mother’s ashes. She’d
carry the urn and likely scream at him all the way. He was already
in hot water with her for coming this way.

This is
shaping up to be a disaster. I’m screwed no matter what I do.

Okay, he had no
choice. He’d walk to the gas station alone. If he left now and got
a ride he could—if all went well—be back before she
woke.

Who am I
kidding? She’ll wake before I get back.

He’d leave her
a note.

Searching
around, he found a pad and pen with logos from a comic book store
in the driver’s door storage compartment. When he’d finished
writing, he folded the note so it protruded from one of the air
vents in front of Sam. He was grateful that she always traveled
with her door locked. Then as quietly as possible, he slipped from
the driver’s seat, locked his door, and closed it without making a
sound.

He got the
empty gas can from the bed of the truck and walked fast.

It was well
into the afternoon, still light, but the dense woods made
everything darker. The air was heavy with a sharp, sweet, piney
smell. A series of loud caws echoed from the treetops as a crow
patrolled overhead. Kevin crested a hill and turned for one last
glance of the distant pickup.

Is this the
right thing to do?

He stared at
the truck. A wisp of guilt coiled in his conscience as he turned
away from the pickup and continued walking to the gas station. For
a fleeting moment, he imagined Sam pleading, Don’t leave me
alone here. Please don’t leave me.


CHAPTER 2

Near the Cold
Hollow Mountains, Vermont

Sam’s eyelids
fluttered.

Passing from a
deadened, sluggish state through to the first seconds of torpidity,
she awoke, not knowing where she was.

Then she
knew.

She had been in
the pickup truck with Kevin. In the far reaches of the Vermont
woods, because he took the stupid back road.

But why are we
stopped?

Sam sat up,
eyes blinking open until she was alert. The cab was empty.

Where’s Kevin?
What’s going on?

She tossed her
pillow aside, opened her door, stepped out and looked around the
thick forest on her side of the road, thinking maybe he’d gone in
there to relieve himself.

“Kevin!”

Her voice
echoed. Then silence.

She searched
the trees for a flash of color of his T-shirt or jeans, but saw
nothing. She went to the driver’s side of the road.

“Kevin?”

She scanned the
woods for any sign of him and saw nothing.

“Kevin? Where
are you?”

Nothing but the
distant cawing of a crow.

This ticks me
off. What the hell’s going on?

Sam strode back
to the truck, seized her phone and was well into composing a text
to him when she groaned at the realization that she had no signal,
no service. Lowering her phone, she spotted the folded paper wedged
into the dashboard vent. Snatching it, she unfolded it to Kevin’s
neat printing.

I’m stupid,
and I was wrong. We ran out of gas, and I forgot to fill the can.
Didn’t want to wake you. Walking to the station we passed. Do not
leave the truck. Be back ASAP. Yes, I’m a megaidiot and deserve
your wrath. I’m sorry. Kevin

“Oh, my
freaking God!”

Sam tossed his
note, looked off at nothing, grappling with her anger and
disbelief.

How could he
leave me alone like this?

They should’ve
stayed on the interstate, but no. Kevin had to pull this crap for
Leo. She was grateful for Leo’s truck, but at what cost, really?
Look at what’s happened. And to make it worse, she had to pee.

Leo kept toilet
paper in the truck. Somewhere.

Sam looked
under the seat, then behind it, found the roll, and headed into the
woods. Branches and scrubs slapped and tugged at her as she went
deep enough to be unseen from the road. The air smelled of
evergreen and was cool on her skin when she lowered her pants. A
gentle breeze rustled the treetops, making them creak as she
finished her business and returned.

Sam tossed her
phone into the console between the seats, then thrust her hands
through her hair. She wanted to scream at Kevin because this
incident had forced her to revisit an unspoken concern about him,
about her, about where they were really headed.

Would he be
able to handle a long-distance relationship?

Will I be able
to handle it?

Sam wondered if
her moving to Canada actually signaled the beginning of the end for
them. Neither of them wanted to admit it out loud. In the years
ahead, Sam was going to get a degree in medicine. There was no
doubt about it. Where she would practice and live afterward, she
didn’t know. And she didn’t know if Kevin would still be part of
her life, or if she would still be a part of his.

Maybe we
should end things when we get to Toronto?

Sam picked up
her phone and began writing a text to send later. She was well into
it when she bit her lip, stopped to think, unsure of what to do.
She looked at the urn near her feet, which held her mother’s
ashes.

I wish you
were here so we could talk. You wouldn’t tell me what to do, but
you’d say, “Let’s look at the pros and cons.” You’d help me figure
things out for myself.

Sam picked up
the urn, traced her fingers over the engraved leaves and doves. Her
mother had picked it out in her final days. One of her last wishes
was for Sam to disperse some of her ashes in the beloved Toronto
neighborhood where she’d lived as a little girl, before her parents
moved to the United States when her father was transferred back to
New York.

I miss you so
much, Mom.

Tenderly, she
replaced the urn, taking care to wrap the thick towel around it. It
was then that she’d noticed how her phone seemed to be glowing. The
sun was sinking fast, and it was colder. She reached for the U of T
sweatshirt she’d bought online. Unrolling it to pull on, she was
delighted to find a banana and a Milky Way bar in the pocket. She
peeled the banana, then took a bite.

As she chewed,
she watched the sun disappear. The fading light painted the sky
with blue and pink coral. That’s when she first saw the fog, coming
in low to the ground, floating in thick tentacles, creeping slowly
like a timid intruder. Maybe it was the elevation, but Sam thought
fog occurred in the morning, not at dusk.

It was
weird.

It didn’t take
long for the fog to thicken as night fell, enshrouding her and the
truck in darkness.

But she wasn’t
afraid.

Sam was no
princess. She’d grown up in Queens. There was nothing out here,
nothing but nothing. The isolation was calming, not frightening,
Sam told herself. Nothing out here compared with the things she’d
witnessed and smelled on the streets of New York City, or the
freaks, creeps, nut cases and weirdos she’d seen on the subway.

The light of
her phone filled the cab when she checked the battery level. It was
at 55%. She put it on the charger. She was thankful Kevin had left
the keys, but she couldn’t run the truck for heat. And to save the
battery, she didn’t put on the lights or radio. Tiny red and green
pinpoint lights blinked and glowed on the charger, as well as the
truck’s alarm system and other things that ran directly off the
battery.

A flash caught
her attention.

Headlights in
the side mirror cutting through the fog.

Sam’s heart
lifted.

That must be
Kevin.

But the
headlights stopped some distance away.

Why? That’s
strange.

The lights were
several car lengths away. Why’s it hanging back there? Sam
could hear the engine idling. She turned the key in the pickup’s
ignition and lowered her power window. She stuck out her arm,
seeing it illuminated in the intense light beam as she waved.

Nothing
happened.

No one got out
of the vehicle.

Was it a police
car? Checking the license plate?

Sam thought of
approaching but reconsidered.

I don’t know
who that is, or what’s up with them just sitting there.

It was
strange.

If this was
another prank of Kevin’s, she was going to kill him.

The engine
revved. Gravel churned as the vehicle accelerated and drove at the
pickup in a stone-filled cloud of dust and fog. It veered around
the truck so fast that Sam was unable to see what color the vehicle
was, or even whether it was a car or truck. Red taillights appeared
in the soupy gloom in front of the pickup, then submerged into the
fog and darkness until they were gone.

Sam’s heart was
beating faster.

What the hell
was that?

Probably some
local fools with nothing better to do.

She shook her
head at the darkness, cursing Kevin.

What’s taking
him so long?

Sam searched
her side mirror, willing Kevin to appear with gas so they could get
out of here, return to the interstate and civilization.

She turned and
froze.

Light filled
the pickup’s cab.

Through the
windshield, Sam saw headlights shooting through the fog as a
vehicle approached. Maybe it’s a Good Samaritan? But that
hope died when the headlights stopped several car lengths away.

Has to be the
same jackass.

The vehicle sat
there.

Sam checked to
ensure her doors were locked.

She swallowed,
glancing at the silver chain bracelet with a love knot on her
wrist. It was the last gift her mother had given her. Sam slipped
it into her shoe as the strange vehicle’s engine revved, its
thrumming filling the night air.

Its tires spat
gravel as it accelerated, its headlights bearing down directly on
Sam in the pickup. It headed straight for her, forcing her to
shield her eyes, tense for the impact, and cry out before it
swerved at the final second, showering the truck with pebbles and
dust.

“You asshole!
What do you want?” Sam screamed.

The taillights
in her side mirror vanished into the night.

Fighting back
her tears, she watched for the vehicle to return. Her pulse
pounded. She felt helpless as the minutes passed.

Nothing
happened.

More time went
by, maybe 20 minutes, with Sam eyeballing the side mirror. Her
heart was still beating fast when she caught her breath.

In the
distance, through the fog—headlights.

No, please
no.


CHAPTER 3

Near the Cold
Hollow Mountains, Vermont

The headlights
behind Sam drew closer.

She held her
breath, then double-checked her locked doors.

Gravel crunched
as the vehicle swung around her, stopping parallel to Sam’s truck.
It was another pickup; from what she could tell in the murkiness,
it appeared to be loaded with an old washer, fridge, tire rims, and
assorted junk. When a face at the passenger side turned to her, she
was relieved.

Kevin.

He was thanking
two other people in the truck. It looked like a man and an older
woman. Then he got out, and Sam lowered the driver’s window.

“You can yell
at me in a minute,” Kevin said.

He reached into
the bed of the pickup for the gas can, then walked around their
truck. Sam was glad that the good Samaritans didn’t leave. She
didn’t want them to pull away until Kevin got their truck going. As
he unscrewed the gas can’s cap and then screwed on the nozzle, Sam
got out and went over to the strangers.

“Thank you for
helping us,” she said into the cab.

The older woman
leaned forward, her creased face becoming visible in the ambient
light.

“Happy to do
it, dear. I’m Cass, and this is my son, Gibby.”

In the near
darkness of the dashboard lights, Gibby was a silhouetted profile
of a man with a ballcap, hands on the wheel. She couldn’t see his
face at all, only the pinpoints of his eyes. The cap’s brim turned
to her, and he nodded.

“I’m Sam. I
appreciate what you did.”

“It was
nothing. When we saw your fella there a ways back walking with the
gas can, I said, ‘Gibby, that’s a fella who needs a ride.’ And the
Good Book says you should help those in need. How’re you holding up
after being out here all by your lonesome?”

“I’m fine,
thanks.”

“That’s good.
You’re a brave girl, sitting all alone at night, especially in
these parts.”

“What do you
mean?”

The gas can
gurgled empty, distracting Cass. Kevin pulled out the nozzle,
capped the tank and can, then stored the can. He stopped the
conversation when he got behind the wheel and turned the ignition
switch. The engine turned over a few times, then sputtered to
life.

“There we go.
All good.” Kevin got out of the truck, leaving the motor running.
“Thanks again, Cass, Gibby. How much do I owe you for the
ride?”

“Nothing. Happy
to help,” Cass said. “Let’s go, son.”

Gibby shifted
their idling pickup from Park to Drive.

“Wait,” Sam
said. “Excuse me, Cass, what did you mean, by ‘especially in these
parts?’”

Cass looked at
Sam for a moment. A sadness mixed with fear flitted across her
face. She glanced at Kevin, then back to Sam.

“Like I was
telling your beau here, you shouldn’t be on this road.”

“But why?”

“It’s best to
get back on the interstate. Let’s go, Gibby. You two take care
now.”

After watching
the taillights sink into the foggy night, Sam and Kevin climbed
into their truck. Kevin turned it around, and they headed back the
way they had come, driving without speaking.

As they
traveled, their headlights failed to penetrate the fog. Only a
patch of illuminated forest-hemmed road was visible ahead. They’d
gone about a mile when Kevin said, “Okay, I fucked up. I’m sorry.
So bring it on.”

Sam didn’t
respond.

Stones
ricocheted beneath the floorboard as they drove. Finally, Sam said,
“What did that woman mean by ‘especially in these parts’?”

“I don’t
know.”

“I think you
do, and it’s got something to do with this Leo crap.”

“Look, all I
know is I was walking back with the filled gas can, and they
stopped and picked me up. She kept going on about living your life
according to the Bible. I was just happy for the ride. Her son
never spoke. That’s it.”

Was it?

Sam was
uncertain if it was the disaster of running out of gas, the fact
that their relationship had reached a turning point, or if Kevin
was tired from the walk. Maybe it was something else entirely, but
she sensed his mood, his attitude, had shifted.

He was
serious—almost uneasy.

“Kevin, what do
you think she meant?”

“I don’t know.
Why?”

“Because while
I was alone out there, a car, or a truck, I couldn’t tell what it
was, came up behind me, and just sat there, watching me.”

“What? Was it a
cop?”

“No.”

“Did people get
out and talk to you?”

“No.”

Sam related
everything about the incident, ending by saying, “It was so
creepy.”

“Sounds like
local idiots trying to scare you.” Kevin turned to her, saw her
cheeks glistening with tear tracks. “Honey, I’m so sorry. This
whole thing is my fault.”

“How could you
just leave me like that?”

“I was wrong
about everything, wrong about taking this route, everything. The
whole time I was walking, I knew I was wrong to leave you. But you
were already pissed at me, and you were going to be even more
pissed no matter what I did. I was angry, too, at myself for
getting us into this mess. I couldn’t think straight. I thought I
could get gas and be back fast and make things right. But I was
wrong again.”

“But if you
woke me, at least we’d be together.”

“I didn’t
think.”

“I just can’t
believe you’d do such a thing.”

“Sam, we’re
both stressed and anxious about this move. That’s what’s really
scaring me, got me acting so stupid. I’m afraid of losing you.”

“Well, you got
a dumbass way of showing it.”

“Yeah, you’re
right. I’m just—look. This is what I propose. Near the exchange at
the interstate, we saw a hamlet, or village. I think it’s called
Spiritsburg. There’s a motel there. We’ll spend the night, and in
the morning, we’ll gas up. I’ll fill the gas can, too. I’ll even
buy a spare and fill it. Then we’ll get on the interstate to
Canada. We should be able to get wireless service, and we can let
Monique know we’ll be a little late getting to her place in
Montreal. Sound good?”

“Yes.”

Soon, the road
transformed from gravel to a paved highway, and the fog dissipated,
lifting Sam’s spirits. She was happy the twilight zone was now
behind them. Eventually, like a sign of hope, a church steeple came
into view as they came upon Spiritsburg. They passed a cluster of
old frame houses, storefronts, and a ball diamond, huddled against
the eternal forests in the tranquil night.

“Good to be
back in civilization,” Sam said.

They found the
Green Rolling Hills Inn at the edge of town. It was a single-story,
L-shaped motel, with about six rooms in each block, opening to a
paved, dimly lit parking lot.

The lot was
empty.

Kevin wheeled
up to the front, under the neon sign which read Office. Transom
bells jingled when they entered the reception area. Vistas of ski
hills, forest streams, and mountain valleys hung in posters on the
paneled walls. Standing at one side of the desk was the
ever-present brochure display, inviting visitors to Zip Line
Adventures or Fall Foliage Tours. On the other side was a small
kiosk of travel items—toothbrushes, combs, razors, headache pills,
snacks—and a cooler with sandwiches, cheese, fruit, and yogurt.

It was around 1
a.m. The office was still and silent.

Sam reached
down, retrieved her bracelet from her shoe, and put it on.

“Hello?” Kevin
called to the doorway behind the counter leading to a
residence.

There was a
creaking from the back, and a man in his 70s appeared—sweater over
a T-shirt, unshaven, hair tousled, bifocals on a chain. He looked
as if he’d just woken up.

“Welcome.”

“Hi,” Kevin
said. “We’d like a room for tonight.”

The man looked
at them, then craned his neck to the front window. They turned to
see a vehicle passing by.

“One night, all
right. That’s forty-two fifty. Fill this out.” He placed a
registration card on the counter.

“You’re not too
busy,” Sam said.

“No, we’ve been
quiet. Where you folks from?”

“New York.
Queens.”

“Where’re you
headed?”

“Canada.”

“Well, you
don’t have far to go.” The man gave Kevin a key. “Number 6 in the
first block. Pay when you check out.”

“Are your
sandwiches fresh?” Sam asked.

“Missus made
them this morning. Ham and cheese, turkey. She makes a good
sandwich.”

“We’ll take one
of each and some chips. Where are your drinks?”

“Vending
machine’s in the breezeway, around the corner from your unit.”

After paying
for the food, they parked their truck in the slot for Number 6 and
unlocked the room. It smelled of carpet cleaner and pine; it had
twin beds, a six-drawer credenza with an old color TV, a coffee
service, small fridge, desk, and bathroom. Neat, clean, basic.

“Nothing
special for forty-two bucks,” Kevin said.

They unloaded
the bags they needed from the truck, while Sam collected her urn,
putting it aside in the corner of the room. Then she set the food
on the small table.

“It’s warm in
here.” She pulled off her sweatshirt, revealing her white,
tight-fitting John Lennon T-shirt. “I’ll get us some drinks. Then
we’ll eat.”

“I need a quick
shower, okay?” Kevin said.

Before Sam
left, she put their phones on the charger, happy they had service.
She’d check messages later. She went through her wallet for money,
took the room key, then left.

The chirp of
crickets serenaded her, and the crisp air was nice on her skin. She
felt safe here, back in the world and back on track. Tomorrow,
they’d be in Canada. Although she was tired from all the stress,
she felt much better. The soothing hum of the vending machine led
her to the breezeway, which opened to the rear lot of the
motel.

Sam stood
before the machine, studying the flavor selection, inserted her
money, pushed the button for Kevin’s drink. He loved anything
grape. The machine thunked, and she retrieved the cold can.
Then she selected a diet cola for herself. As the machine’s
mechanism thudded and thunked, Sam turned her head.


Clank-clank.

Then a man
said, “Oh cripes!”

Someone was in
the back lot.

Sam collected
her drink. Then, curious, she stepped through the breezeway to the
back lot.

The only
vehicle parked there was a truck camper with its hood raised, the
back door open. The bottom was lit by a flashlight, tools strewn. A
man was under it on his back. She could not see his face, but from
his position he turned and saw Sam.

“Darn it,” he
said, his voice coming up from under his truck. “Miss, I’m sorry if
I woke you. I’m having some trouble with my truck.”

“You didn’t
wake us.”

“Us?” he said.
“I just see you there.”

“We’re out
front around the side. I just came around for drinks.”

“Oh, that’s
good. I pulled it back here so I wouldn’t disturb anyone while I
try to fix this thing. The starter post contacts are loose. They’re
hard to reach, and I can’t hold the flashlight at the same time,
what with my busted wrist and my wife the way she is.”

That’s a lot
of information, Sam thought, wondering what the man looked
like. The guy’s chatty. It was then Sam saw the cast on his right
hand, sleeved along his forearm.

“Oh. I see.
Your wife can’t help?”

“No, miss.
She’s asleep inside the camper.” He tapped the side of the truck.
“Her medication puts her right out. She’s bad with the cancer.
That’s why we’re heading to Boston for treatment. Most our money’s
gone on the bills, and with our truck breaking down—I don’t know.”
His voice weakened for a second. “I got to get her to Boston if
it’s the last thing I do.”

Sam’s mind
raced with memories of her mother, her determination to become a
doctor, her inclination to pay forward the help she and Kevin had
received. She set the two canned sodas down on the pavement and
walked to the camper.

“I’ll help
you.”

“No, miss,
thank you, but I don’t want to trouble you.”

“It’s no
trouble.” Sam lowered herself. “Tell me what to do.”

“God bless
you.” The man shifted over, extended the flashlight to her. “If you
could get down here by me, and—” he tapped a wrench “—aim the light
where I’m tapping. Could you do that?”

“Sure.” Sam got
down under the truck. It was then she noticed the man’s strong body
odor. His tattered clothing. His fingernails—long, dirty and
chipped. Feeling sorry for him, she concentrated on her task,
directing the light so the metal tool glinted on it. “Here?” she
asked.

“That’s
perfect,” he said, shifting his body. “Be still. Don’t move.”

Sam heard a
grunt, then a swift rush of air before everything went black.


CHAPTER 4

Near the Cold
Hollow Mountains, Vermont

Kevin got out
of the shower, toweled off, and left the bathroom.

As he pulled on
his sweatpants and T-shirt, he was surprised that Sam was not in
the room.

She should’ve
been back with the drinks.

He opened a bag
of chips, pulled one out, and, while eating it, split the curtains
to peek at their pickup. She wasn’t getting something from the
truck. She wasn’t out there. He opened their motel door, looked up
and down the walk, and into the empty lot.

Maybe she went
to the office to get fruit or yogurt for the morning? I could wait.
No. I want to be sure.

He put the
chips down, slid into his sneakers. Sam had the room key, so he
swung the door’s bar guard to prop it open. They seemed to be the
only people at the motel.

The office
transom bells jangled. Nobody was in the reception area. The
manager grunted his way to the counter.

“Sorry to
disturb you, but did my girlfriend come back here?”

“No.”

“Hmm.”

“No one’s been
here since you checked in.”

“All right.
Thanks.”

“Is there a
problem?”

“I’m just
looking for her.” Kevin shook his head and started back to their
room. “Thanks.”

Scanning the
empty parking lot, Kevin tried to convince himself that Sam would
emerge with an explanation. But what would it be? A small
measure of concern twinged in the pit of his gut as he stood in
front of their door. He went to the truck, opened the doors, looked
in the cab, even lifted the tarp and checked the back.

She wasn’t
there.

This was
weird.

The vending
machine’s hum from around the corner reminded him. Sam had gone
to get drinks. He went to it.

No one was
there.

He went farther
along the breezeway to check the rear parking lot.

Not a soul in
sight.

Kevin turned
away to return to the room, but then froze—a glint of light.

Wait! What was
that?

He turned back,
walked slowly, farther into the rear lot. In the weak light, he
locked onto two canned drinks standing upright on the ground—one
grape, his preference, and one diet cola, Sam’s choice.

What the—why
would she leave them here like this?

“Sam!”

Kevin searched
the empty lot, swallowed hard, and called her name again.

Fear slithered
up his spine as he scanned the immediate area, the mountains, and
the darkness, praying for answers.

***

Austin Hardy, a
deputy sheriff with Orleans County, took another hit of coffee and
studied the road in front of him.

Enjoying an
incident-free night shift in his zone, he was taking a personal
inventory as he headed to Coventry to patrol the hillside town.

He was 26 and
single, with no one special in his life. He dated a bit, but, for
him, being gay in this part of the state meant he had to go to
Burlington if he wanted a broader social life. He didn’t mind; he
had friends there. Besides, he’d always been something of a loner,
always kept his nose in a book.

Hardy had
nearly four years as a deputy with the county. He loved to serve,
loved his job, was good at it, but wanted more. He’d applied to the
Vermont State Police and other agencies, hoping to become a
detective. His dream was to become an FBI agent. He glanced at his
text book, Practical Homicide Investigation, on the seat. He
intended to resume reading it on his break. That’s when his radio
interrupted.

“What’s your
twenty, Austin?”

“North on 14, a
couple miles from Coventry.”

“Got a missing
person complaint in Spiritsburg. Jonas Seaver, manager of the Green
Rolling Hills Inn, says a female guest checked in with a male
companion, and the male has just reported her missing. Can you
swing by and check it out?”

“On my
way.”

Hardy turned
his car around.

***

Fifteen minutes
later, Hardy was at the motel, taking a statement from Kevin Tatum,
a college student, from Queens, New York.

At first, in
the back of his mind, Hardy believed that this was some kind of
lovers’ spat. Tatum and his girlfriend, Samantha Moore, had had a
long drive, had run out of gas. She was pissed at him, exhausted,
and had stormed off into the night. Leaving the drinks was like
flipping her finger at him.

But watching
Tatum repeatedly rake his hands through his hair, his gaze darting,
voice wavering, Hardy cautioned himself about drawing conclusions
from the get-go. Samantha Moore’s disappearance was sudden; either
Tatum was acting, or something else was at play.

“Let’s go back
over a few things.” Hardy flipped through his notes. “You argued
about taking the short cut, about running out of gas?”

“Yeah, but we
made up and planned to get back on the interstate in the morning.
Sam was good with everything. We weren’t arguing when we checked
in. She just stepped out to get us drinks, and—boom—she’s gone. I
just don’t know what’s happened to her.”

“After she left
the room, did you hear any voices, noises, anything?”

“No. I was in
the shower.”

“Okay, sir. I
need you to think. Is there anything you can remember that was
unusual leading up to this point? Any calls? Messages you or
Samantha received? Anyone you encountered?”

“Well, when I
was walking back from the gas station, two people picked me up—Cass
and her son, Gibby. They were a little weird.”

“Define
weird.”

Kevin shrugged.
“Talking about Scripture and stuff.”

“What sort of
stuff?”

“How this part
of the state is known for mysterious disappearances and things. I
never told Sam what they said, because I didn’t want to upset her
even more. But is it true? I mean, my friend in Queens had read
about it.” Kevin’s Adam’s apple bobbed. “Is there anything to
it?”

“We’ve got
missing-person cases across Vermont, some going back decades. Just
like in every jurisdiction in every state. Some people—especially
some living up here, who don’t have all the facts—get carried away
with theories, myths, and conspiracies. So, let’s not lose
perspective and get ahead of ourselves here, all right?”

Kevin rubbed
the back of his neck and nodded. “Okay.”

“So, what more
can you remember about Cass and Gibby?”

“Nothing. It
was a short ride. They were friendly and harmless.”

“Did you get a
plate and description of their vehicle?”

“No. It was
dark, foggy.”

“Did Samantha
talk to them?”

“Briefly, to
say thanks. They told her that road was not a good place to be
alone at night, which made her uneasy.”

“And she was
already anxious about moving to Canada, the route you chose, the
arguing?”

“Yes, but we
smoothed it all over.”

Hardy nodded,
took a moment, and made notes.

“Anything
else?”

“Yes, and this
was odd. Sam said that while she was waiting for me to come back
with gas, a strange vehicle was watching her.”

Hardy’s
eyebrows went up slightly.

“A strange
vehicle?”

“She said it
parked in the distance behind her, then watched with its lights on
in the fog, before speeding off. Then it did the same from the
opposite direction.”

“Did she give
you a plate or description of the occupants, the vehicle?”

“No. That’s all
I know.”

“And this was
out through Lucifer’s Notch on your way to the crossing at
Richford?”

“Yes.”

After finishing
his notes, Hardy requested that Kevin give him Sam’s driver’s
license. He then looked around the room and casually poked through
their things. He took in the urn, their phones, clothes, the
uneaten food, thinking this could be a potential crime scene. Hardy
asked Kevin to wait next to his marked unit, a Ford SUV. Then he
tugged on latex gloves and looked through the pickup truck, again
using his flashlight. Spotting the dashcam, he made a note to check
it for any recording that might help.

On his way to
the motel office, Hardy stared at Samantha Moore’s New York license
and an organ donor card. She was five feet four inches tall,
pretty, with brown eyes and brown shoulder-length hair.

At the counter,
Jonas Seaver, owner of the Green Rolling Hills Inn, kept shaking
his head. “No, no, they weren’t arguing.” Seaver stroked his cat.
“Everything seemed fine. My only guests for the night.”

“Did you hear
or see anything unusual?”

“No.”

“What about
your security cameras?”

Seaver shook
his head again.

“Lost them in
that storm last month, and still haven’t settled the insurance
claim to replace them.”

“Anyone drop in
before or after them, asking for directions, buying snacks?
Anyone?”

Seaver gave his
head another shake.

“Like I said,
it’s been quiet.”

Hardy nodded,
then used his shoulder microphone to update his dispatcher,
indicating he’d put out a description of Samantha Moore. He then
unholstered his flashlight and went to the back lot, raking his
beam over the pavement.

The telltale
cans stood untouched as a lonely testament to the mystery.

Hardy scoured
the perimeter of the lot, going some 10 yards into the brush that
bordered it, until he’d searched the entire edge. Suicide?
he wondered. Possibly. A bear attack? Unlikely. Still, rare but
possible. No signs of a struggle. She left her phone, her wallet,
and took the motel key—left the urn with her mother’s ashes.
Nothing adds up.

Coming back to
the lot, Hardy climbed up the side of a dumpster, directed his
light into it, illuminating take-out containers, newspapers, cans,
bottles, and little else.

Nothing
here.

He swept his
light over the pavement. No vehicles. Deserted. Nothing but the
cans, oil and fluid stains. Some dried mud puddles.

A small patch
glistened not far from the cans.

Wet? Something
recent?

Blinking, Hardy
went to investigate, lowering himself, directing his light on the
palm-sized damp island on the ground.

That looks
like blood.

He repositioned
himself, got on his knees, drew his face within inches of it.
Something fine caught the light, something stuck and waving in the
breeze from the wet patch.

A single strand
of long, brown hair.

Hardy reached
for his radio.


CHAPTER 5

Near the Cold
Hollow Mountains, Vermont

Panting, tail
wagging, snout to the ground, Stark, a German shepherd, led his
handler, an Orleans deputy K-9 officer, in and out of the woods
behind the Green Rolling Hills Inn.

It was now
morning, and 10 hours since Samantha Moore had been reported
missing. During the night, Orleans County had requested that
Vermont State Police assume the investigation because it had more
resources, and because the disappearance had disturbing
elements.

Detective
Sergeant Rod Noble, with VSP Major Crimes, was assigned to the
case. He got the call while dropping off his daughter at school. He
never even made it into Derby Barracks.

Noble had
driven directly to Spiritsburg, taking and making calls between
hits of coffee from his commuter mug. Forty-five minutes after the
call, he met Orleans County Deputy Austin Hardy in the motel
parking lot.

“I don’t know
what we’ve got here,” Hardy said after briefing Noble.

Noble watched
the county dog do its work as more help arrived.

“It’s too early
to draw conclusions,” Noble said, looking to Kevin Tatum in the
distance. “Go home and get some sleep, Austin. I’ve got to talk to
him.”

Cloaked in a
blanket, Tatum was alone at the edge of the lot, watching the dog
and other police officers. Nearby, the two canned drinks still
stood. Untouched. Only now, they were corralled in an area Hardy
had cordoned off with yellow tape—isolated, as if part of a museum
exhibit display: And here we have the last items Samantha Moore
touched.

“Kevin?”

Tatum
turned.

“Rod Noble,
Vermont State Police. Let’s talk.”

Lines of
anguish and exhaustion pressed deep into Tatum’s face. His eyes
were dark pools of helplessness. As Tatum related everything, Noble
listened, nodding occasionally while making notes.

In 10 years as
a detective, Noble had achieved one of VSP’s highest clearance
rates and had refined his skill of reading people. Throughout the
interview, he studied Tatum’s tone, expressions, body language. He
scrutinized every answer, purposely asking the same questions in
different ways until he was satisfied. Before winding down the
interview, he went over a few areas yet again.

“To be clear,”
Noble said, “Sam takes no medication and is not under a doctor’s
care, or a psychologist’s care?”

“Yes.”

“And this is
completely out of character?”

“Yes. She left
her phone, her wallet. All she took was her room key to go a few
feet to get us drinks, and there they are.” Tatum looked at the two
cans. “It’s like she just vanished off the face of the earth.”
Tatum’s voice broke; he brushed at his eyes. “Did you find blood or
something in the back near the canned drinks? Is she hurt?”

“Take it easy,
Kevin. We’ve got a lot of people working on a lot of things to find
her.” Noble waved over another Orleans deputy. “You wait in the
motel office, all right?” Noble closed his notebook. “Have some
coffee, something to eat. We’ll get back to you after I see to a
few matters.”

Noble joined
other investigators and searchers who’d arrived, glad that Hardy
had done the smart thing to preserve and protect a potential crime
scene. It was too early to clearly define this young woman’s case.
But one thing was certain—it was suspicious, and they had to
consider anything and everything as evidence, whether physical
items or witness statements. Noble had to assume criminal intent
and work accordingly while they searched for Samantha Moore.

Still,
something pricked at Noble. Something in a distant corner of his
mind that he couldn’t isolate, something that made him uneasy.

A local
volunteer team of firefighters, hunters, and guides familiar with
the area had launched a hasty search. A call also went out to the
State Police Search and Rescue Unit, and upwards of 10 members had
arrived to lead an organized search.

The people
expert in these matters reminded Noble that time was critical. If
Moore had wandered into the forest and was injured, she could face
exposure. That could be compounded if she had a fracture or
internal bleeding.

Orleans County
and VSP put out Moore’s picture and description online. The county
dispatched more deputies to fan out and canvass homes and
businesses. They knocked on doors, and searched yards, garages,
sheds, and parks.

Noble was
preparing to get a shoulder-to-shoulder grid of the motel’s entire
property going. He’d also put in a call for divers to check the
Black River.

What had
impressed him was Hardy’s keen eye at detecting the possible blood
pool and trace. It was a disturbing and vital piece of the case so
far, one that Noble would keep as holdback, he thought. He watched
the techs from VSP’s Crime Scene Search Team working on the
pavement near the drinks, taking photographs, measurements, and
swabs of material for lab analysis.

Noble was
relieved that after he’d gone back to the motel office, Tatum had
volunteered and signed off to have VSP take their phones,
computers, and the pickup truck with its dashcam. The crime scene
people also worked on processing Moore’s motel room, after Tatum
and Seaver had signed off on that, too. But, in keeping with
procedure, he ensured warrants would be obtained.

“Please do
whatever it takes to find Sam,” Tatum said.

Frustrating
Noble was the fact that they had no security camera footage from
the motel and had been unable to obtain anything useful so far from
neighboring businesses and homes.

In this
high-tech world, you’d think there’d be something, Noble
thought.

But it was
early in the case.

Noble knew the
media would jump the moment police issued a photo and a press
release, stating a search had been launched for a college student
who’d vanished in Spiritsburg while driving from New York to
Toronto.

And they did.
One by one, news vehicles with outlet logos from Burlington,
Newmarket, St. Johnsbury, and Derby began arriving.

The TV people
got footage of the search, dogs, and crime scene techs going in and
out of the motel as the pickup was loaded onto a flatbed—all
dramatic stuff.

“Look, folks,”
Noble said as he stood before a handful of newspeople, their
cameras and recorders rolling. He knew most of them. “Everything we
know is in the release. We’re searching for her. It’s early in the
investigation. We invite anyone with information to call us.”

“Do you suspect
foul play, Rod?” a TV woman from Burlington asked.

“We’re not
ruling out anything.”

“Do you have
any suspects?” a newspaper guy from St. Johnsbury asked.

“No one at this
time.”

“What about the
boyfriend?” the St. Johnsbury guy asked.

“He’s
cooperating, and he’s not a suspect.”

“Can we talk to
him?” a radio reporter from Derby asked.

“Not at this
time. He’s pretty shaken.” Noble put up his palms. “We’ll put out
more when we know it. Okay, folks?”

“Detective—” it
was a woman from Burlington whom Noble didn’t know “—could this be
related to any other case in the region?”

Noble paused as
he felt another jab of unease.

“To repeat,
we’ve only just begun investigating, and we’re not going to rule
out anything. That includes looking at similarities to other cases.
That’s basic police work. But for now, it’s early.”

The news
conference ended. The reporters scattered. The next hour dissolved
into the next, with the investigation progressing, but yielding
little.

Reviewing all
that they knew and all that they had, Noble kept coming back to the
people who’d given Tatum a lift in the fog. He wanted to talk to
the woman named Cass and her son, Gibby, who owned a pickup
truck.

Who were
they?

Even more
disturbing was the incident near Lucifer’s Notch, where Samantha
Moore claimed she’d experienced something akin to stalking by a
vehicle that she was unable to describe because of the darkness and
fog.

That’s also a
concern and a lead to follow.

Other people
had gone missing across the state over the years. Many of those
cases remained unsolved. Others were less baffling. Noble had seen
it all—scams, cons, and insurance frauds. Some people wanted to
disappear and start a new life—angry spouses, or people deep in
debt who wanted others to think they’d vanished into Canada.

Still others
were complete mysteries.

By the time the
sun began sinking, Noble was staring at the vast forests and the
mountains, reluctantly confronting a possibility.

During his time
as a detective, he’d been the VSP’s member of numerous joint-agency
task forces. One of them was headed by the FBI and concerned the
remains of five men, four women, and four children discovered in
New Jersey’s Meadowlands, in the suburbs of Boston, in
Philadelphia, and on Long Island, New York, over 10 years.

The case file
had been flagged UNSUB, the FBI term for Unknown Subject. But among
task force members, the suspect had been nicknamed the Hydra
Killer, taken from Greek mythology. The Hydra was a many-headed
snake; when one head was cut off, it was replaced by two more.

Every murder
was unsolved, and the case had gone cold.

At one stage of
the investigation, a theory arose that the Hydra could’ve been at
work in this part of the country. That’s why with every new
missing-person case, it was inevitable that Noble had to ask:
Could the Hydra be active again?


CHAPTER 6

Toronto,
Canada

Something’s
wrong.

Lori Campbell
couldn’t shake the hazy notion that had begun niggling at her last
night and had resumed this morning. She’d struggled to identify it,
but could only grasp a feeling of unease.

For much of her
life, Lori believed she possessed an uncanny ability to sometimes
sense an event—especially a bad one—before it happened. Like when
her brother-in-law was killed in that crash on the expressway in
New York City, and when her late sister, Elizabeth, was diagnosed
with cancer. In both cases, Lori had felt an obscure awareness of
something terrible coming in the moments before it had occurred.
Lori’s husband, Mac, was a very practical man, and while he
respected her feelings, he attributed them to “coincidence and the
law of averages.”

But Lori
thought otherwise.

That’s why she
never told Mac about her most recent inkling of foreboding. And
now, pushing her grocery cart through her local Superstore outlet
in Toronto, she set it aside to concentrate on her list.

She was
preparing for the upcoming arrival of her niece, Samantha,
Elizabeth’s daughter. Sam was moving from New York to Toronto to
attend university, and Lori was happy to help her. Blinking back
tears, she remembered seeing Elizabeth for the last time, so frail
in her hospital bed, taking Elizabeth’s hand to her cheek and
promising her that she would always watch over Sam.

Now, she was on
her way to Canada. The plan was for Sam and her boyfriend, Kevin,
to stop in Montreal to visit a friend there, and then continue to
Toronto. Sam and Kevin would stay with Lori, a retired school
teacher, and her husband, Mac, a retired firefighter, for a week,
while Sam settled into to her apartment downtown near the U of T
campus.

“Lori?”

Mac pulled her
from her thoughts. She had stopped in the aisle as he browsed for
salad dressing. “What?”

“I said Ranch
or Caesar?”

“Either one’s
fine.”

While waiting
for him, she scrolled through her phone, wondering why she hadn’t
received an answer from Sam. Lori had texted her more than 24 hours
earlier with a friendly check on how things were going, but hadn’t
yet received a response. Lori was mildly concerned because, as with
most kids these days, Sam’s replies were usually instantaneous.

It’s probably
nothing. Maybe she’s charging her phone or something.

Doing her best
to shrug it off, Lori checked her list. She needed pickles and
moved a few feet down the aisle. Deli-style or garlic? What
would Sam like? Lori selected a jar of deli-style when her
phone rang. It displayed an 802 area code and a number she didn’t
recognize.

Likely spam or
a robocall saying I won a cruise.

But as it rang,
Lori’s instinct told her to answer.

“Hello?”

“Hi. Mrs.
Campbell, Lori Campbell?”

“Yes.” She
didn’t recognize the male caller’s voice.

“This is Kevin.
Kevin Tatum, Sam’s boyfriend.”

Kevin? This
was odd. Why would he be calling?

“Oh, hi, Kevin.
How are you? How’s Sam? Where are you?”

“Vermont. I’m
really sorry to be bothering you, but well—this is—”

As Lori’s eyes
glanced over the label of the pickle jar she held in her other
hand, she thought Kevin sounded weak, almost broken.

“What is
it?”

“Did Sam
contact you last night, or this morning?”

“No. Why?”

He didn’t
answer.

“Kevin, I’ve
been sending her messages, but she hasn’t responded. Is something
wrong?”

“Don’t worry.
I’m sure everything’s okay, but the detective wanted me to ask you
if you’d heard from her.”

“Detective?”
Lori’s voice got louder. Mac’s head snapped from the salad dressing
as Lori demanded, “Kevin, what’s going on?”

As Kevin
recounted all that he knew, the printing on the pickle jar label
blurred. Lori dropped it, glass shattered, and an explosion of
deli-style pickles littered the floor. Mac raced to catch Lori, as
her knees buckled and she dropped her phone.

Another one of
her premonitions had come true.

***

Lori and Mac
Campbell made a day-long drive from Toronto to the Green Rolling
Hills Inn in Spiritsburg, Vermont.

They joined
Kevin, met Rod Noble, the lead detective from the Vermont State
Police, and endured the whirlwind swirling around Sam’s
disappearance. There were more questions from Noble, and from the
news media, which included Canadian outlets now.

Lori, Mac, and
Kevin went before the cameras, pleading for Sam’s safe return.
There were online appeals for help. Sam and Kevin’s friends rushed
from New York to help with growing search efforts. More dog teams
were brought in. Drones, planes, and a U.S. Border Patrol
helicopter scoured the region.

It seemed the
whole state was looking for Sam.


CHAPTER 7

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Devlin Foxe
drove deep into the Northeast Kingdom with restrained urgency.

He got onto
Route 14 out of Montpelier, keeping his new Mercedes just under the
posted speed limit because he didn’t want to attract police
attention. Devlin loved his GLE 450 SUV. It was Iridium Silver
Metallic, all tricked-out, spotless, and smelling good. He’d paid
nearly 70 grand for it to impress his real estate clients.

But today,
Devlin didn’t want to impress anyone.

Today, because
of the news breaking out of Spiritsburg, he needed to take care of
another kind of business as soon as possible. He couldn’t risk
anyone discovering what he’d been up to.

It would ruin
everything.

And he had a
lot to worry about these days. His wife’s health was deteriorating;
he was dealing with complicated listings in Barton and East
Montpelier.

And now
this.

After driving
for about an hour, he heard a helicopter thudding overhead. He
slowed down as he came upon Spiritsburg, his eyes widening
slightly. Police vehicles and news trucks lined both sides of the
road in front of the Green Rolling Hills Inn.

That’s where
it happened.

The town was
overwhelmed. Media people with news cameras crisscrossing the road,
police working here and there, locals gawking from behind the
yellow crime-scene tape—all of it underscored the sobering aspects
of the New York woman’s disappearance.

A state trooper
stood in the middle of the road waving Devlin through.

He continued
driving north, but at the edge of town several VSP vehicles, their
emergency lights flashing, had formed a roadblock. They were
checking traffic in both directions, forcing him to stop. A male
trooper and a female detective with a clipboard requested his
license and registration.

Devlin provided
them.

“Mr. Foxe,
we’re investigating the disappearance of Samantha Victoria Moore of
Queens, New York, who went missing from the Green Rolling Hills
Inn,” the detective said.

“Yes, I see
that. It’s been all over the news.”

“Where are you
coming from, where are you headed, and why?” She scrutinized the
interior of his car after returning his documents.

“I’m a real
estate agent based in Montpelier, and I manage property in the
region for clients. I’m here on routine business.”

“Sir, would you
consent to opening the back of your vehicle and letting us have a
look?”

Devlin
hesitated, smiled, and reached for the release button. The tailgate
popped open, and the male trooper looked inside.

“Do you make
regular trips this way, sir?” the female detective asked.

“Once a month
at best, give or take.”

“Did you pass
by the motel between the hours of midnight and two a.m. on the
morning of the seventh?” the detective asked. She nodded to the
trooper, who shook his head and shut the tailgate.

“No. I was in
New Hampshire.”

She looked at
him for a moment, then tugged a flyer from her clipboard and gave
it to him. Devlin met the eyes of Samantha Moore in her photo,
under the word MISSING, and scanned the information concerning her
disappearance.

“Please read
the details. If anything related to this case comes to mind, you be
sure to give us a call. Anything at all, sir.”

“I will.”

Devlin folded
the sheet, then slid it into the inside breast pocket of his
jacket.

“Thank you,”
the detective said, waving him through.

Devlin welcomed
a measure of relief at how smoothly that had gone, considering all
the circumstances.

Maybe I’m
overthinking this, worrying for nothing.

Soon the town
was long behind him as he traveled along the paved road that
twisted north through the dark, dense forests, before it became a
rough gravel road. He passed the solitary gas station that had been
turned into an impromptu search command center. More emergency
vehicles were clustered there, along with dog teams and other
searchers.

Devlin’s
stomach tensed.

He hadn’t gone
far when he encountered another police check and the same questions
before he was allowed through.

As he continued
along the road, he glimpsed fluorescent-vested searchers with dogs
in the forests and rolling woodlands of the surrounding area.
Search operations were in full swing, and he prayed he was not too
late.

Devlin
progressed beyond Lucifer’s Notch, driving mile after mile winding
through forests that now looked ominous to him. Climbing and
descending the hills, he chastised himself for having done what he
had done, for having succumbed to his weaknesses. Somewhere along
the line, he’d become addicted to them, even though he knew it was
wrong and could cost him everything.

No, not if I
play this right. Not if I take precautions.

At last, Devlin
slowed for the near-hidden entrance to the property and turned down
the path-like road that slithered for a quarter mile into 200 acres
of vast, isolated land, so heavy with forest it was unseen and
forgotten by most people. At the end of the road stood a house,
nearly 200 years old, constructed with hand-hewn pine. A few
outbuildings stood nearby. For almost 50 years, the house had been
unoccupied.

Long ago,
ownership of the entire property had fallen to the estate of a
Boston family that, having many more lucrative interests elsewhere
in the country, was indifferent to it. Through realtor association
connections, Devlin was hired by the estate to oversee the property
for a monthly fee of $1,000.

It was a
revenue stream that required no effort. Overseeing the property
meant ensuring no one encroached on the land, which was easy
because hardly anyone lived in this area of the Kingdom, and those
who did kept to themselves.

But Devlin,
being an opportunist, seized upon the chance to make more
money.

Devlin lived a
secret life.

He was a member
of an online network on the dark web. It had complex and secure
firewalled systems and rules for ultraprivate community forums, so
that Devlin and like-minded people could share their very
particular desires. He knew there were those among the network who
were tied to even darker realms he didn’t dare pursue.

Accepting the
risk, Devlin used his network to offer to rent the estate’s house
off the books, with the key selling point being “privacy to indulge
yourself completely undisturbed.” The challenge was that only
tenants expert in self-reliance—who knew how to live off the
grid—could apply, because they would have to develop their own
utility sources. But the isolation was unsurpassed. Devlin set the
rent at $2,000 a month, all of which would go directly into his
pocket.

After he’d
received several serious inquiries, he had second thoughts. What he
was doing was risky and wrong in so many ways.

He withdrew the
offer.

But one man
became determined to rent the property—even if Devlin raised the
rent.

Devlin was
tempted, but set the monthly rent at $5,000, certain he would scare
the prospective tenant off.

Devlin’s jaw
dropped when the man agreed.

Then, at
Devlin’s direction, the new tenant immediately made a $10,000
electronic deposit into one of Devlin’s secret personal accounts.
Devlin had the house cleaned, and soon after, the tenant, Lasius
Byyle—a reclusive, somewhat mysterious artist and art dealer, who
was something of a Renaissance man—moved in.

That had been
their arrangement for several years. And Byyle never balked when
Devlin raised the rent two years ago to $6,000 a month. It seemed
that Byyle had the financial means to support his unconventional,
outré life outside the mainstream. It served them both well. Devlin
rarely saw Byyle, and enjoyed a significant flow of untaxed
cash.

But recent
events threatened to expose his illicit activities.

That’s why he
needed to see Byyle face-to-face, to eliminate any risks.

No one must
ever know all that I’ve got going on here.

Now, as Devlin
eased his Mercedes in front of the house, he scanned the smaller
buildings. He saw no police units, and took that as a good sign. He
also didn’t see Byyle’s vehicle and wondered if he was home, or if
he had it parked in the shed. He knocked on the door and waited to
the trill and chirping of birds and little else. The area was so
still.

Silent.

The nearest
neighbor was more than a mile away.

You’re really
all alone out here.

A shuffling
from inside, the metal clank and snap of locks being unlocked, then
the creak of a door cracking open enough to reveal a man in his
late 40s, hair mussed, unshaven, cradling a cat.

“Yes,” he
said.

“Mr. Byyle,
it’s me. Devlin.”

“Devlin?”

“Devlin Foxe,
the property manager.”

“Ahh, yes. Mr.
Foxe.”

“I need to
speak to you. May I come in?”

“Well, the
place is in shambles. I’ve been toiling on a new work. I’ll step
outside. I could use the air.”

The cat meowed
when Byyle closed the door behind them.

“How can I help
you, Mr. Foxe?”

“This concerns
the search for the missing girl from the motel in Spiritsburg.”

“Oh yes,
terrible. I saw it on the news. How catastrophic for her
family.”

“Have police
come here, to the property, to check?”

“No.”

“They’re
everywhere.” Devlin swallowed hard. “They’re making their way in
this direction with the searching. It’s only a matter of time
before they arrive.”

“I see. Well,
it’s only right that they look everywhere for her. I hope they find
out what happened to her.” Stroking his cat and nodding, Byyle
stared at Devlin. “What do you think happened to her, Mr.
Foxe?”

“I don’t know.”
He swallowed and looked off.

Byyle continued
stroking his cat.

“Forgive me for
saying so, but you look a bit stressed, Mr. Foxe. Is there
something on your mind, something you wish to tell me?”

“Oh.” Devlin
dragged a hand over his face. “Got a lot of things going on with
the business, and my wife’s sick. We’ll be taking her to Boston for
treatment.”

“I’m sorry to
hear that.”

“Thanks, but
that’s not why I’m here. We need to be on the same page about our
arrangement if police come—when police come—to search.”

“In what way,
Mr. Foxe?”

“Listen. If you
are asked, you are not a rent-paying tenant.”

“I’m not?”

“No. You’re a
caretaker hired by me, the property manager, to watch over the
property in exchange for living here. It’s for insurance purposes,
that sort of thing. No money changes hands.”

Byyle looked at
Devlin.

“Mr. Foxe, is
there something improper about our arrangement?”

Devlin looked
directly at Byyle.

“You can’t be
serious. You know how we met, where we met. We don’t want to upset
the order of things. Do we?”

“No, we
don’t.”

“Now, before
coming here, I made some inquiries with lawyers on rights when
police arrive. You are not obligated to allow them to search the
house, other buildings, or property without a search warrant. I
suggest you not let them in, but that you do volunteer to let them
search the property. If they have questions, you can refer them to
me, the property manager.”

“You seem very
concerned about this, Mr. Foxe.”

“This approach
is good for you and good for me. No one needs to know the extent of
our business.”

“Don’t worry,
Mr. Foxe.” Byyle stroked his cat while eyeing Devlin. “I know how
to keep secrets.”


CHAPTER 8

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

That night,
strong winds drove heavy rain, creating conditions that washed away
and dispersed scent.

Not good, Ben
Brenner thought the next afternoon as he guided his SUV along a
rough earthen path. The road coiled toward the house in the zone
Brenner was assigned to search next. His SUV jostled his partner,
who barked and panted from behind the steel-wired barrier in the
rear.

“You’re still
full of energy, aren’t you?” Brenner said, looking into his mirror
at Luna, his Belgian Malinois.

They were part
of a regional volunteer search-and-rescue association that worked
with police and other agencies. Brenner and Luna had been called in
to help with search efforts for the New York woman who’d vanished
from the motel in Spiritsburg. Like most of the canine teams that
had come in from across the state, they’d been involved from the
start.

The dogs keyed
off of the missing woman’s University of Toronto sweatshirt and
were dispatched to search properties and the wilderness for any
trace of her in an ever-expanding operation. Brenner did not know
how many total hours it had been so far. He yawned, rubbed his
eyes. Today, they’d been at it since sunrise, and had already
searched four large properties.

“I’m wiped,”
Brenner said. “But we gotta keep going, right, partner?”

Taking stock of
the fields and rolling woodlands, he thought how some zones were
easy to miss and how they were all starting to look the same to him
as he followed Orleans County Deputy Rob Steffano’s SUV up to the
house.

Steffano
stepped out with his clipboard.

While Brenner
opened his tailgate to fix a long lead on Luna, she yipped,
becoming a little excited as if she’d picked up something. Brenner
and Steffano exchanged glances.

“Could be an
animal on the property,” Brenner said, curling the lead tight to
keep Luna close.

They went to
the door, and Steffano knocked.

After what
seemed like a full minute, they heard movement before the door
opened to a man in a sweatshirt. His face and arms bore tiny flecks
of paint. He was wiping his hands in a damp, paint-stained
cloth.

“Yes,” he
said.

“Good
afternoon, sir. I’m Deputy Steffano with Orleans County, and this
is Ben Brenner, with Search and Rescue. We’re investigating the
missing person case of Samantha Moore from New York.”

“Oh yes. That’s
such a terrible case.”

“Sir, are you
the property owner?”

“No. I’m the
caretaker for the property manager.”

“Would you have
identification, and the name of the property manager?”

“Of course.”
The man reached into his rear pocket for his wallet, and presented
his driver’s license and Devlin Foxe’s business card.

Steffano
noticed a strong smell, evocative of industrial cleaner.

“Lasius Byyle.
You reside in Providence, Rhode Island.”

“Yes. I’m an
artist. I retreat here to paint and watch over the property.”

Steffano took
notes and photos of Byyle’s ID, and Foxe’s information, before
returning the items.

“Mr. Byyle, do
you own a vehicle?”

“Yes. It’s in
the shed.”

“May we see
it?”


“Certainly.”

While walking
from the house to the shed, Luna’s lead uncurled as she approached
Byyle. Still holding the damp rag, he lowered himself, rubbing his
hands over her snout in a friendly embrace.

“Please don’t
touch the dog, sir.” Brenner tightened the lead and pulled Luna to
him, catching a hint of the turpentine-like solvent wafting from
the rag.

“Sorry. I was
cleaning my hands from refinishing a chair, and I have ointment for
some joint trouble,” Byyle said.

Luna sneezed,
then gave out a few protest whines as Brenner cursed under his
breath.

The shed’s
weather-beaten panels appeared ready to fall. The front doors were
hanging precariously from their hinges as Byyle and Steffano swung
them open to a white, late-model Jeep Compass.

“Do you have
the registration and insurance?” Steffano asked.

Byyle reached
into his pocket for keys, unlocked the passenger side door, fished
through the glove compartment, and presented the records to
Steffano. He looked at the address on College Street, Rhode Island.
The name and address matched the insurance. All was in order and
valid. Steffano took photos and made notes, then returned the
items. Then Steffano cued up his tablet to photos of Samantha Moore
and Kevin Tatum.

“Mr. Byyle, did
you ever see these people at any time in your area?”

Byyle looked at
them and shook his head.

“Did you pass
by the Green Rolling Hills Inn in Spiritsburg on the seventh,
between twelve and two a.m.?” Steffano asked.

“No.”

“Have you
noticed anything unusual, any activity, anyone coming to your door,
or trespassing on the property, during the last few days?”

“No. It’s quiet
and peaceful. No one comes out this way. Nothing ever happens. It’s
why I love to come here to paint.”

Nodding,
Steffano made more notes.

“Mr. Byyle,
would you allow us to search the property?”

“I’d like to,
but I’m not the owner, and I don’t know the procedure for letting
you inside.”

“No, not
inside. We’d need a warrant. What I meant was, would you volunteer
to let Ben and Luna here take a few hours to search the property
outside? In case our missing subject wandered this far, which is
unlikely.”

“I see. Well,
yes, by all means. Certainly. Go right ahead.”

“Thank you,”
Steffano said, handing Byyle a flyer. “Please take a look at this
information sheet on the case.”

Byyle studied
Samantha Moore’s pretty face, and details on her hair and eye
color, height, weight. How she was last seen wearing jeans and a
white T-shirt with John Lennon’s picture, and the circumstances
concerning her disappearance from the motel.

“All right. If
you think of anything that might help us, no matter how
insignificant, please, give us a call. I’m going to leave Ben and
Luna to their work. Thank you for your cooperation, Mr. Byyle.”
Steffano returned to his car.

But he didn’t
leave. Steffano got on his radio, and even though his windows were
up, it was clear he was running a check of Byyle’s information with
police databases.

Byyle turned to
Brenner, who was massaging Luna in advance of their search.

“Good luck,”
Byyle said. “It’s a big piece of land. To go over every inch will
take a long time.”

“That’s fine,”
Brenner said. “We can cover a lot of ground fairly quickly. We go
where Luna takes us.”

Steffano
started his SUV, gave a little wave, and drove off just as Brenner
and Luna set out.

Standing alone,
Byyle watched the forest road swallow the deputy’s SUV. He then
turned to see the dog, tail wagging, sniffing. He listened to the
fading jingle of its lead as it disappeared into the tall grass,
and resumed wiping his hands in the cloth.

Byyle’s
nostrils flared slightly as he watched Brenner shrink before the
tree line.

Then he was
gone.

***

The first hour
had yielded nothing.

As they
continued, covering acre after acre, Brenner kept coming back to
Luna’s initial reaction upon their arrival.

Did she pick
up something?

It was
difficult to say, because that paint solvent business with Byyle
rubbing Luna’s snout gave her a distracting scent. But she
should’ve been clear of it by now. Then there was last night’s wind
and rain, making for unfavorable conditions. Luna was a good dog,
certified for searching. But this afternoon, she faced
challenges.

Another hour
passed, and Brenner, using his GPS and apps, could mark the
sections of the property they’d cleared as they continued searching
the seemingly endless series of rolling hills, meadows, creeks,
ponds, and dense woods to determine if Samantha Moore had ever set
foot in this part of the Kingdom.

The third hour
passed, with Brenner slowing and Luna keeping a steady pace.

They stopped on
a flat rock. Brenner ate the chicken sandwich he had in his
backpack, and gave Luna biscuits and water. The sun was sinking
fast. He kneaded the stiffness at the base of his neck before they
resumed moving toward the next section of tall grass adjacent to
the tree line. Brenner was thinking how this was such a vast and
beautiful corner of the world when they came to a row of bushes and
Luna barked.

Suddenly, she
raised her nose.

“What is it,
girl?”

Luna began
licking her lips, went into more sniffing. She started forward.
Stopped. Then started again launching into barking and
whimpering.

That’s when
Brenner heard a distinctive hissing.

A skunk emerged
from its den, stamping its front feet, making a brief forward
charge.

Brenner
cursed.

The skunk
raised its tail.

Brenner reeled
in the lead as he and Luna backed away slowly, slowly.

Luna
barked.

Brenner prayed
the skunk would not twist its hind end in their direction as he
continued backing away, pulling Luna back, back, until they reached
a safe distance.

Relieved,
Brenner gave the area a wide sweep away when his radio
crackled.

“Everyone,
stand down and return to the command center! They’ve got something
in Sector 11!”


CHAPTER 9

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Some 12 miles
west of where Ben Brenner and Luna were searching, a U.S. Border
Patrol helicopter thundered over the base of the Cold Hollow
Mountains where Ellen Wisert was working her way through the thick
brush.

Wisert was a
member of the team of 10 Burlington firefighters who had arrived
yesterday to join the large search-and-rescue operation, involving
nearly 200 volunteers and headed by the Vermont State Police.

At the outset,
the VSP, using the motel as Samantha Moore’s last known position,
deployed a hastily assembled search team to quickly look in areas
where she had the highest probability of being located—if she had
wandered off, gotten lost, become disoriented, or been injured.

Then the VSP
search leader applied methodology—using her height, weight, and
gait, and then factoring in terrain, weather, and time—to estimate
how far she could reasonably travel. Then he established a search
circle, with the point of where she was last seen at the
center.

Wisert’s team
was dispatched to the westernmost edge of the search area with
other search groups.

She was glad to
be here. Helping people had become part of Wisert’s DNA, ever since
she was nine and her house had caught fire. She and her family had
been rescued uninjured by firefighters, and their house had been
saved. Now, Wisert prayed that Moore had not been abducted, which
was a strong police theory. If she had been abducted, or worse,
they were looking at recovering a body.

Wisert’s hope
was that Moore had run off.

It happens.

Wisert had been
with the search-and-rescue team for eight years, and knew that
often the outcome of a search was tragic. But each new case gave
her hope for a win, no matter what the odds. Working through the
dense forest and bramble of her sector, she considered last night’s
rain and wind, coupled with the fact Moore was last seen wearing
jeans and a T-shirt. In no way had this young woman from New York
been prepared.

It didn’t look
good.

Wisert’s team
had been searching since first light. The VSP team leader had not
assigned them to a full-blown grid pattern. Their spacing was wider
than usual, with maybe 30 yards between them. But her team was
experienced.

Now, it was
late in the afternoon. They’d been moving well through the forest,
along rolling meadows and creeks, often seeing white-tailed deer.
Wisert had come over a rise to a thicket by a slope. Directly
ahead, an arrangement of branches obscured what appeared to be a
small, makeshift shelter.

Deep in the
tangle was a patch of color.

White.

As she
approached, she realized the white patch was a T-shirt. Wisert then
saw jeans and a body, facedown, flat on its stomach.

“Oh my
God!”

Pieces of the
T-shirt had been ripped, torn away. The body partially eaten.

She reached for
her radio.


CHAPTER 10

Vermont

Body Found In
Search For Missing Queens Woman

A New York
tabloid was the first to break the story.

In the wake of
Samantha Moore’s disappearance, the discovery of human remains in
the Cold Hollow Mountains of Vermont drew national attention. The
questions for state investigators came fast, and were
relentless.

Was this
Moore? How was she killed? Is there a suspect?

With pressure
mounting while the Vermont Chief Medical Examiner’s Office in
Burlington worked to confirm identification and cause of death, Rod
Noble moved quickly to end wild speculation.

“Preliminary
findings confirm the remains are those of a white male in his
twenties,” Noble told reporters in a news conference.

But that didn’t
end the questions.

Did the victim
know Moore? Is his death linked to her disappearance? Is this the
work of a serial killer?

The next day,
supported by a preliminary report from the medical examiner, the
VSP issued a news release confirming the identity of the deceased
as Randall Allen Phillips, 22, of Bangor, Maine. Phillips, a hiker,
had been missing for nearly a year. Search efforts at the time had
yielded no results.

News reports
indicated that to honor his father’s sudden death, Phillips had set
out alone to fulfill his dad’s dream of a long-distance father-son
trek along the eastern U.S. But Phillips became sick, then lost,
and had wandered from the trail. He died of exposure and
starvation. Noble and the VSP stressed that the tragedy had no
connection to the Moore case.

As the search
for Sam, and for answers in her mysterious disappearance continued,
her face and description appeared all over social media, in diners,
in truck stops, and in local malls.

A regional
billboard company volunteered space and hurried to get notices
posted.

A reward for
information was established.

Many of her
Uncle Mac’s friends in Toronto were retired detectives, and he was
on his phone with them, seeking advice to ensure everything that
could be done was being done. Noble was gracious about it, because
he felt compassion for Sam’s family.

There were
candlelight vigils and prayers.

National news
organizations reported on Sam’s story, and for a moment, it seemed
like the whole world was heartbroken and searching for her.

In the early
days that followed, hope was strong.

But every tip
and lead that had surfaced led to nothing, frustrating Noble and
his team.

After a week,
forensic analysis of the blood and hair recovered in the parking
lot showed them to be consistent with Samantha Moore’s blood and
hair. The VSP’s forensic experts also processed, analyzed, and
cataloged every item belonging to Sam and Kevin, and returned most
of them with the pickup truck.

By the end of
the second week, the searches had all but ceased, and media
interest had faded. That left Kevin, Lori, and Mac to face the
anguish of returning to their lives without Sam, and without
knowing what had happened to her.

Leo had
volunteered to drive the truck back to New York, and arranged to
keep Sam’s property safe. His cousin managed a storage locker
facility in Long Island City, and would keep everything in a unit
for free.

Lori and Mac
took possession of Sam’s mother’s urn, and, aided by federal
authorities on both sides of the border, transported it back to
Canada to hold for Sam.

But before
Lori, Mac, and Kevin made their agonizing departure from
Spiritsburg, they gathered together in the motel’s rear lot at the
very spot where Sam had left two canned drinks. Lori searched the
glorious horizon, gently crowned with mountains, and brushed at her
tears.

“We are not
abandoning her,” she said. “We are not giving up hope because we
know she is alive.”

On the
one-month anniversary of Sam’s disappearance, the Boston
Globe published an in-depth feature on the case. In examining
her mysterious vanishing, the item raised examples of other
chilling cases of people who had gone missing across New England
over the years.

The article
generated a new wave of leads, and Noble and the other
investigators pursued every single one.

Nothing.

The first month
became the second month. As Noble worked in his office in Derby
Barracks, he felt Sam’s eyes staring back at him from the
missing-person flyer he’d posted on the corkboard of his
workstation, just above the framed photo of his daughter.

Samantha
Moore’s case cried out to be solved. But no matter how challenging
it was for Noble, it was devastating for those who loved her. Lori,
Mac, and Kevin called or texted Noble almost every day for updates,
or to ensure that Sam’s case was not forgotten.

Or just to
talk.

Noble had other
cases to work on, but Sam’s case occupied most of his thoughts. In
the early days, he did everything by the book. Every detail of the
case was submitted to local, regional, state, and national crime
databases, such as the FBI’s Violent Crime Apprehension Program, or
ViCAP. Other potential evidence was processed.

Interviews were
conducted with Kevin; with Jonas Seaver, the motel manager; and
with the gas station attendant where Kevin got gas. Everyone was
reinterviewed, including Cass and Gibby, who’d been located in a
Burlington shelter.

The area was
searched again and recanvassed. The sparse security footage
available to police had yielded little. Every tip had yielded
nothing.

The case
entered its third month, with Noble again checking for leads,
checking the databases for any updates, matches, or flags. And each
time, he questioned himself.

“Am I missing
something? Have I forgotten something?”

Noble couldn’t
explain it, but he began reviewing the unsolved murder files of the
Hydra case that reached into New Jersey, New York, Boston and
Philadelphia. He knew that he really had nothing to suggest the
Moore case was linked.

As he stared at
the gruesome photos, and the faces of the victims, his
concentration left his computer screen and went to the VSP web page
for missing persons. Samantha Moore’s case—represented by a little
female icon—would soon appear on the map of the other unsolved
cases across the state.

To Noble, it
would signal defeat. He couldn’t give up.

He looked at
Sam’s picture and met Sam’s eyes.

Tell me what
happened. Help me find you.


CHAPTER 11

Queens, New York
City

The little boy
wearing the white ball cap looked directly at the camera for a
fraction of a second.

In that streak
of time, everything Ray Wyatt had to live for had flashed before
him. The image—the grainy ordering of pixels that formed the boy’s
face—gave him hope, gave him a reason to get up in the morning.
Again, he froze the frame of the video footage on his computer
monitor, staring at it as if he could absorb its light.

Is this my
son? Is this Danny?

Wyatt had
obtained the video through Italian tourists, and it was his most
recent and strongest lead in his odyssey to determine the truth
about what had happened to his son. Wyatt had refused to accept the
official conclusion that Danny was among the 18 people who died
when their hotel caught fire during a family vacation in Banff
three years ago.

Canadian
investigators had found the toy that Danny was holding at the time
of the inferno—a cherished small moose—but they never found Danny’s
remains. Danny could’ve dropped the moose, Wyatt thought. They’d
concluded that Danny had died in the tragedy, and that his
remains—even his teeth—could not be recovered and identified
because they were incinerated in the severe heat.

But Wyatt and
his wife had refused to believe that Danny was gone.

Wyatt had been
a reporter with First Press Alliance, a worldwide wire service
headquartered in Manhattan. He had two Pulitzer nominations, and
was a journalist who dealt with facts. He couldn’t accept his son’s
death without incontrovertible proof. Besides, experts had told him
teeth often survive intense fires.

Wyatt and his
wife held fast to their belief that in the immediate chaos and
panic someone— intentionally, by mistake, or because of being
traumatized—took Danny and disappeared into the Rockies. Or to
Calgary and the airport, or somewhere across Canada. Or to
Vancouver, and south to Seattle. Or east to Toronto. Or
anywhere.

That belief
drove Wyatt’s obsession to find Danny. He pleaded for the help of
hotel and tour managers, town officials, and local media. Over the
years, he reached out around the world, painstakingly attempting to
contact every person who was in Banff, Alberta, at the time of the
tragedy. He established a website and used social media. He located
tourists, sending pictures taken of Danny, three years old at the
time, requesting they search their photos, videos, and memories for
any trace of a little boy fitting Danny’s description.

Wyatt continued
playing and replaying the video of a man and woman in their 60s who
were embracing a younger man and woman on Banff Avenue, the town’s
main street. The mountains ascended at the end of the busy, crowded
business strip. People streamed through the frame behind them, in
what was a carnival-like atmosphere. In a heartbeat, an adult
passed by, carrying a boy who was wearing a white ball cap.

Again, Wyatt
froze the frame to examine the fuzzy, indistinct features of the
boy’s face. The tourists from Naples who’d given Wyatt their video
had said it was taken within 24 hours of the fire.

The flow of
people in the background was blurred in shadow and a diffusion of
light fingering through the clouds, making it difficult for Wyatt
to pick out the adult or adults accompanying the boy.

Is this Danny?
Or do I want him to be Danny, because I cannot forgive myself for
what happened and accept that he’s dead?

Wyatt glanced
at the faces of his wife, Lisa, and Danny, smiling from the framed
photograph next to his computer. Then he reached for the small,
bronzed cast-iron moose, which stood on a marble base. Wyatt had
used a knife to scratch the words Danny Wyatt, Banff, Canada
on its underside. Danny treasured the souvenir. The moose was
blackened, and one of its antlers had broken off, but—made of cast
iron—it had survived the fire.

A soft,
mournful whimper broke the silence as Molly, Wyatt’s black lab,
placed her head on his lap. He stroked her ears the way she
liked.

“Message
received. Want a treat?”

Molly answered
with a happy bark.

“Hold on.”

Wyatt first
checked his emails for anything new on Danny, or his job search.
Zip. He left his desk, went to the kitchen pantry, and got Molly a
high-protein biscuit. While she crunched away, he shuffled through
the mail he’d tossed on the table that morning. Some forms he
needed to complete, and more bills.

He picked up
his phone and scrolled to his last email from his friend Tony
DeCastilla, the retired NYPD detective, now a private
investigator.

“My offer still
stands, Ray. Anytime you want to talk.”

Tony wanted
Wyatt to work for his agency, but on one condition. He didn’t want
Wyatt to get his New York State private investigator’s license.
Because of complications with reciprocity agreements, it limited
the ability of a P.I. licensed in New York to follow cases outside
of the state, and Tony didn’t like subcontracting so much.

No, Tony wanted
Wyatt to work on cases as a freelance investigative journalist,
saying he was working on a possible story. He could gather
information the same way he always had, but instead of a story,
Wyatt would write a report for Tony’s agency. The job could take
him anywhere, expenses would be covered, and the pay would be
good.

But Wyatt was
reluctant to accept. The ambiguity of it troubled him. Being a
journalist was written in his DNA, and this kind of subterfuge put
him on thin ice ethically, eroding his integrity.

And that’s
pretty much all I have left these days.

Wyatt looked at
the bills.

It was coming
up on four months since he’d been laid off from First Press
Alliance. He’d sent out résumés, used online sites. He had mild
interest from Reuters, Bloomberg, the Wall Street Journal,
and a few papers across the country, but none of it had gone
anywhere. The truth was, at this moment, nobody was hiring because
everybody was hurting. The news industry was under siege; the
Internet continued exacting a toll.

Now, at 42, and
with more than 20 years in the business, Wyatt feared his dream job
of being a reporter, the one he’d worked all his life to achieve,
was coming to an end in every way. He’d started writing a mystery
novel about a reporter chasing the cover-up of a murder, but had
gotten bogged down.

Wyatt could
survive a few more months on his Alliance severance money. And
there was the insurance settlement from Lisa’s death, but Wyatt
could never bring himself to use it.

That money was
always going to go to Danny’s college fund.

Wyatt continued
staring at Tony’s last email.

It wouldn’t
hurt to have coffee with him, discuss his offer.

His finger
hovered over the screen, ready to press Tony’s number, when his
phone started ringing with a number he didn’t recognize.

“Is this Ray
Wyatt?”

“Yes.”

“Formerly with
First Press Alliance?”

Wyatt didn’t
recognize the male voice; the guy sounded like a teen.

“Yes. Who’s
calling?”

“Ray, this is
Chase Lockner, managing editor of True Signal News in New York.
We’re an online news company.”

“I’m familiar
with it.”

“I’d like to
talk to you about a job with us. A reporting job.”


CHAPTER 12

Manhattan, New
York City

“Samantha
Victoria Moore, age twenty, from Queens,” Chase Lockner said.

Lockner turned
his phone to Wyatt, showing him the Boston Globe’s feature
on her case.

“She was moving
to Toronto for college, and on the way, she vanishes in Vermont.
You know her story?” Lockner asked.

“Sure. It got a
lot of coverage before it faded.”

Wyatt looked at
Moore’s face, thinking she was so young, so pretty, and so gone. He
scanned the headline and lead paragraphs as Lockner continued.

After initially
meeting at True Signal’s new newsroom, with its sweeping God’s-eye
view from a 70-story glass tower on Manhattan’s West Side, Lockner
had taken Wyatt to the Montana Diner, two blocks east of Madison
Square Garden, to talk.

True Signal
News was seven years old, Lockner said. It now had a million paid
subscribers, and was on track to hit nearly two million in 10
months. Ad revenue was rising, and the company had just received a
huge injection of capital.

“We do good
work,” Lockner said once they settled into a booth. “We dig deeper
on stories, taking as long as we need to uncover the truth. We get
beneath the surface of investigations. We strive for
excellence.”

“As it should
be with any news organization,” Wyatt said.

“I want to
stress that we are a news outlet that also works to break stories.
We’re averse to getting beat. We strive to take ownership of
stories we’re working on.”

“I like that,”
Wyatt said.

“Samantha
Moore’s been missing for five months now,” Lockner said. “There’s a
huge story here that no one’s told, the kind of story that we do.
The story we want you to pursue for True Signal.”

As their
gum-snapping server brought them their coffee, Wyatt was thinking
that Lockner, with his silver earring and tattoos, had to be in his
20s. The kid must’ve read the question on his face, and the fact
Wyatt was unsure about working for a digital news entity and a boss
who looked like he’d just graduated from high school.

“I know what
you’re probably thinking so here it is: I’m 25 years old, Ray. I’ve
got degrees from MIT and Columbia. My grandfather worked for the
Associated Press. My mother reported for the Daily News, my
dad was on the desk at the Times. Even though I’ve always
worked for online news organizations, journalism runs deep in my
blood.”

Wyatt nodded,
approvingly.

“But if it’s a
matter of me being half your age and your boss, well, that’s
something you’ll have to get your head around.”

Wyatt nodded
thoughtfully. Lockner was sharp.

“Listen, Ray. I
was sorry for all the people at First Press Alliance who lost their
jobs. Everyone is bleeding revenue and staff in virtually every
corner of the industry.”

“Times are
tough,” Wyatt said.

“But not for
us. Stories still need to be told and told well. I look at your
work, what you’ve achieved. Twice, you were a finalist for a
Pulitzer. Your work is stellar. A guy with your experience would be
an asset to us. As for the boss thing, I’d really only be guiding
you. I’d be learning from you as we go, because I have nothing but
respect for you, Ray.”

Wyatt took a
moment to consider.

“Ray, look at
the work you did on the Starving Wolf case. It was incredible. I
need that kind of drive and fire in our organization. I think the
truth about what happened to Samantha Moore needs to be told. If
she’s dead, we need to know who, how, and why. If she’s alive, we
want to tell her story.”

Wyatt looked at
Lockner.

“What do you
say, Ray? We can pay you a little more than the Alliance did, and
we have a good benefits package.” Lockner smiled.

Wyatt stared
into his coffee for a long moment before reaching a decision.

“When do you
need me to start?”


CHAPTER 13

Derby,
Vermont

Shrouded in fog
and dust, the vehicle burst across the screen before its red
taillights vanished into the night along the remote dirt road
somewhere beyond Lucifer’s Notch.

Working at his
desk, Rod Noble studied the footage.

Now opposing
headlights pierced the fog—two bright circles stationary at 40 to
60 yards from the immobile pickup truck in which Samantha Moore was
the lone passenger. The lights did not move for two full minutes.
Unusual, Noble thought. The vehicle suddenly accelerated, directly
on a collision course with the Moore pickup. The headlights grew
before the vehicle veered at the last moment and vanished from the
frame.

Noble must’ve
viewed the footage a thousand times over the past months. He worked
out of Derby Barracks, which policed more than 30 towns, and was
responsible for half of the border between Vermont and Canada. That
meant he’d been busy with a number of cases, among them: a robbery
in Coventry, an assault in Lowell, and a shooting in Newport that
was coming to court. Still, he always came back to the Moore
case.

In the time
since Samantha Moore’s disappearance, they’d never let up on the
investigation. Finding Sam’s hair and blood was troubling,
suggesting a violent abduction. They’d followed every lead, even
those that turned bad and dead-ended. He looked at alibis that held
up at first, but considered giving them further scrutiny. At times,
he wondered if there was something he was missing.

Still, he was
confident that he was progressing, inch by inch, with almost
disparate pieces of evidence. Instinct told him they would tie
everything together.

The footage was
one piece. Noble was thankful that the dash-mounted camera Leo
Barzi had installed in his pickup was wired directly to the
battery, with a breaker. It had a motion sensor, so it
automatically recorded movement—without draining the battery—even
when the motor was not running.

Noble needed to
identify the mystery vehicle, but the fog, dust, and night darkness
made it impossible. Two weeks ago, he’d sent the footage to
transportation lighting experts at a university in Chicago. It was
a long shot, but Noble hoped they could examine the light
configuration and identify the vehicle model, or at least narrow
down the possibilities.

That piece
could help with tire track impressions. At the scene, VSP’s Crime
Scene techs had photographed and made casts of more than 60 tire
impressions. They also confirmed Samantha Moore’s fingerprints were
on the canned drinks. Unfortunately, hers were the only clear
latents taken from them.

And VSP’s
forensic people confirmed that the hair and blood found in the
motel’s rear lot were consistent with Samantha Moore’s.

These were all
key pieces.

Every tip
called in had been pursued to dead ends. Leads from the public had
all but ceased. The canvassing of Spiritsburg had yielded nothing
substantial. The interviews with Samantha’s boyfriend and the motel
manager had—

Noble’s phone
rang, and he grabbed it.

“Noble, Major
Crimes.”

“Hi, Detective.
This is Lori Campbell, Samantha Moore’s aunt.”

“Hello, Mrs.
Campbell. How are you and Mac doing?”

She took a
moment and exhaled. “We’re taking things day by day.” She cleared
her throat. “I was looking at old family photographs this morning
and was thinking about her. How are things going with the
investigation, Rod? Anything hopeful?”

Noble leaned on
his elbows and rubbed his forehead.

“Until we know
all of the facts, there’s always hope, Lori.”

“Anything
new?”

“We’re working
on a few things related to evidence. Nothing I can really discuss
at this stage, but we’re moving ahead.”

“You know,”
Campbell said, “you’re going to think this is silly, but I believe
Sam’s alive. I feel she’s alive.”

“No, that’s not
silly. We have concerns, but nothing that proves otherwise.”

A long moment
passed, punctuated with soft sniffling.

“I’ll keep
praying for her, and for you to find her.”

“We’ll take all
the help we can get.”

“Well, you’re
probably busy, so I’ll go now. Thank you, Detective.”

After hanging
up, he closed his eyes for a moment. These calls broke his heart.
He could feel the anguish of the relatives burning over the line,
pressing on his shoulders. He knew they were in pain, and didn’t
want their loved ones forgotten.

He glanced at
the framed photo—of himself with his wife and daughter, and the
Statue of Liberty in the background—next to his phone.

If anything
ever happened to them…

Shifting his
focus, picking up the thread of his thoughts, Noble reached for his
mouse and clicked on a folder with his notes. The interviews with
the boyfriend, Kevin Tatum, and Jonas Seaver, manager of the Green
Rolling Hills Inn, had been extensive. Both had agreed to be
polygraphed, and both were found to be truthful.

They’re not
considered suspects at this stage.

And Noble and
other investigators certainly didn’t believe Samantha Moore ran
off. They believed the argument she’d had with Tatum over their
route and running out of gas had been resolved.

Noble clicked
and again visited the state’s Missing Persons page, a map dotted
with tiny male or female icons. They represented upward of 40
unsolved cases of people who’d vanished across Vermont. Some dated
back to the 1940s.

He couldn’t
bear to let Samantha Moore’s case, his case, become another icon on
the map. Moreover, he couldn’t shake the specter of the Hydra
case—its scope, its magnitude, its unspeakable depravity.

Could that be
what’s at play with Moore?

Noble shook his
head and revisited the chief theory that he and the other
investigators adhered to. The mystery vehicle that had terrorized
Moore’s stranded truck tracked her and her boyfriend to the Green
Rolling Hills Inn in Spiritsburg. There, the kidnapper was lying in
wait, ready to employ some sort of ruse. Moore’s abduction was
premeditated.

Her abductor
was hunting.

Noble clicked
onto his photos of Moore and searched her eyes.

Are you still
alive?

His phone
rang.

“Noble, Major
Crimes.”

“Detective
Noble, this is Professor Constance Reeves, at Northwestern in
Chicago. You’d asked for our input on a case concerning vehicle
headlights?”

“Yes,
Professor.”

“We have
something for you.”


CHAPTER 14

Queens, New York
City

Samantha Moore
was raised in a two-story colonial frame house in Corona, about a
15-minute drive from where Ray Wyatt lived in Rego Park.

What are the
odds she’d live so close? Wyatt thought.

At that moment,
on some personal level, her case touched him because he was here,
standing in front her home, with its gray-white brick, and its
small front yard, bordered with ornate black fencing and neat
flower beds.

He took photos
and took stock.

Less than two
days after meeting with Chase Lockner, Wyatt was now a full-time
reporter for True Signal News. It felt strange to be working after
the layoffs at First Press and the subsequent dark months. Now,
standing here, on assignment, he realized that this is what he was
meant to do. For the first time in a long time, he felt alive.

He needed this
story.

Determined to
find the truth behind Samantha Moore’s disappearance, he’d set out
to follow in her footsteps. That morning, he’d risen before the sun
to read and reread everything he could find on how she went
missing. It was a baffling, disturbing case. He made notes, then he
made calls—to Moore’s family and friends, and to the Vermont State
Police, to set up an interview with Detective Rod Noble, the lead
investigator.

Wyatt also
reached out to his old cop sources. “Yeah, I’m back, like a bad
habit,” he told them as he sought confidential help and any inside
information on the case. Wyatt found that in police circles,
somebody knew somebody who knew something about a case. Tony
DeCastilla was among the half dozen investigators he’d called.

Wyatt even sent
a message to FBI Agent Jill McDade.

Jill
McDade.

They’d met a
few times after the Starving Wolf case, just to talk, get to know
each other. Jill opened up about losing her husband; he told her
about losing his son and his wife. McDade even brought her
10-year-old daughter, Alison, out to his house in Queens a few
times, to play with Molly. It was sweet.

At one point,
he confided to McDade his belief that Danny was still alive, and
that he was searching for him. She took a moment, then said she
understood. She was a good listener.

But Wyatt
hadn’t seen her in nearly a month, when they’d met in Columbus Park
for coffee. He kind of missed her and Alison.

It would be
nice to hear from Jill.

Between
breakfast, showering, and taking Molly for a walk, Wyatt sent a
message to the tourists in Naples who’d provided the video. Again,
he urged them to contact their friends to pinpoint the exact time,
date, and location of the recording, so he could dig a little
deeper to try to identify the boy who resembled his son.

It's a long
shot, but I can’t give up. I need to know.

Now, he was
standing before Samantha Moore’s house. Wyatt’s ringing the
doorbell and knocking went unanswered. He wanted to talk to the new
owners, to get a sense of the place. He checked the time, then
noticed a man and woman leaving the house two doors down. They
looked like they were in their early 60s and about to get into
their car, a silver sedan.

“Excuse me.”
Wyatt walked over to them. “Could you help me? I’m a reporter for
True Signal News. Do you know the Moore family?”

The couple
exchanged looks before Wyatt produced his new press photo ID.

“Did they find
Sam?” the woman asked. “Has something new happened?”

“No. I’m
sorry.”

“Why’re you
here?” the man asked. “We thought you press guys gave up when they
stopped coming around here a few weeks after it happened.”

“I’m
researching the case for a story. Did you know her?”

“Yes,” the
woman said. “We’ve known Sam and her parents ever since they moved
in.”

“Could you tell
me a little about her family?”

The woman gave
Wyatt another appraisal. Then she looked at the man, who tapped his
watch.

“The groceries
can wait, Art,” she said to him, then turned back to Wyatt. “Why
don’t you come in for coffee?”

For the next
hour and several cups of coffee, Art and Darlene Bodek—a retired
welder and a working hairdresser—told Wyatt the Moores’ tragic
family history up to Samantha’s departure.

“After the
house was sold, she headed for Toronto for school,” Art said.

“We said
good-bye to her that day,” Darlene said. “It was so sad, because we
watched her grow up beside us.”

Darlene hauled
out old photo albums, pages crackling as she showed Wyatt pictures
of Sam playing with the Bodeks’ two girls at birthday parties, at
Coney Island, on prom night.

“This whole
thing just breaks my heart,” Darlene said. “Sam’s had to face so
much darkness in her life—her father, her mother, and now
this.”

“It’s like
they’re cursed,” Art said.

“Sam’s smart
and strong,” Darlene said. “I don’t think she ran away, like some
people around here say.”

“You know what
I think?” Art said. “Police got to take another look at the
boyfriend, and his weirdo friend who loaned them the truck.”

“Leo
Barzi?”

“That’s the
guy,” Art said. “There’s rumors this Barzi asked them to do
something in Vermont where it happened. I think it’s related to
that.”

Wyatt nodded.
After a few more minutes, he finished the interview by thanking the
Bodeks and giving them his card.

Twenty minutes
later, not far from the Queens College campus near Kissena and 60th
Avenue, Wyatt arrived at the Bottomless Mug Café to meet Sam’s
boyfriend. He recognized Kevin Tatum from online TV news stories.
He cut a lonely figure, sitting in a booth, staring out the
window.

“Kevin?” Wyatt
extended his hand. “Ray Wyatt. Sorry I’m late. Thanks for meeting
me.”

Lines at the
corners of Tatum’s eyes and around his unshaven face made him look
older, grim.

“How’re you
holding up?” Wyatt asked.

Tatum shrugged,
then ordered coffee from their server. Wyatt had had enough coffee
and opted for a glass of tomato juice. Then he took out his
notebook and recorder.

“Tell me about
Sam. How you met. Everything leading up to Vermont.”

Tatum related
how Sam had lost her father, and how her mother raised her alone
before her death. How they met, how Sam was determined to be a
doctor.

“She’s a
strong, beautiful, altruistic person.”

He recounted
her plan to move to Toronto to pursue a medical degree, and that
they’d used Leo Barzi’s pickup, with the faulty gas gauge, to save
money.

“We’re
unofficially engaged. I was going to stay here and work. Then,
after we both graduated, we’d get married. That’s how I felt, but
on the trip, I sensed that Sam maybe felt otherwise. It was like we
were at a crossroads. We were both kind of edgy about our
relationship, so things were prickly.”

He explained
that he had left the interstate and taken a gravel road because of
Leo Barzi’s fascination with the dark history of the region, and to
save more money.

“Sam and I
argued about leaving the interstate,” Tatum said. “Then we ran out
of gas, which made things worse. She was asleep when I left her
alone in the truck to get gas. Later, she said that while she
waited, a strange vehicle stalked her.”

“Stalked her?
How?”

“Waiting and
watching from a distance, then driving toward the truck, real
close, and driving off.”

“Police know
this?”

“Yes.”

Wyatt
considered it. He made notes as Tatum recounted getting a ride
back, arguing again with Sam, checking into the motel, and her
disappearance shortly after.

“But before
that, we talked things out, patched things up, and everything was
better. She may have been upset, but she was fine after we talked
it out. Then she went to the vending machine to get us drinks and
that—” he rubbed his chin hard “—was the last time I saw her.”

His eyes filled
with tears, and he looked through the window. Then he recounted how
he was questioned aggressively multiple times by investigators, and
that he’d submitted to a polygraph test before they ruled him
out.

“Have they
given you any theories?”

“They think she
was abducted. Other than that, they’re not telling me
anything.”

“Any
suspects?”

“I wouldn’t
know. All they’ve told me is that they’re working on the case.” He
shook his head. “It’s been months.”

“What do you
think happened to Sam?”

“I don’t know.
It haunts me.” He stared off at nothing. “If I could go back in
time, I never would’ve left the interstate. Never.”

Tatum thrust
his hands into his hair.

“I am not
involved in her disappearance, but I’m guilty because I put her in
the situation that led to it. It’s like she walked off the face of
the earth.” Tatum’s eyes met Wyatt’s. “You tell me. How could she
just vanish?”


CHAPTER 15

Long Island City,
New York

“I’m at Island
City Locked Storage,” Leo Barzi’s text had said.

Barzi must’ve
received a message from Kevin Tatum, Wyatt thought, guiding his
Ford Escape along the Long Island Expressway. Earlier that morning,
Wyatt had requested an interview with Barzi, but Barzi didn’t
respond until minutes after Wyatt had finished talking with
Tatum.

The timing was
interesting.

As Wyatt drove,
he knew that it was too early for him to start speculating on
Moore’s disappearance. Before he’d left the café in Flushing, he’d
tried again without success to reach Moore’s aunt and uncle in
Toronto.

He also checked
for any responses from his police sources. Nothing.

He still had a
lot to do, he thought, as he wheeled up to Island City Locked
Storage.

The facility
was enclosed with twisted, rust-stained corrugated metal fencing.
It sat across from a shuttered, Second World War-era factory, an
auto body shop, and a gas station, giving the air a heavy smell of
grease and exhaust. The office was made of cinder blocks painted
pale yellow, like the bays of the units that reached back for
several acres.

The reception
area—if you could call a couple of hard-back chairs and a plastic
potted plant a reception area—had 1970s paneling with faded
posters, boasting monthly deals on the best self-storage units in
all of Queens.

Wyatt found
three men at the counter.

“Hi, Ray Wyatt
with True Signal News. Here to see Leo Barzi.”

A man in his
20s—with a beard, copper-colored hair pulled into a ponytail, and a
blossom of ringlets at the top—was leaning on the counter. He
turned to Wyatt, giving him a better view of his black T-shirt,
bearing a skull and cross bones.

“That’s me,”
Barzi said. Then, to a man behind the counter, he said, “Webb, I
need 66.”

An older,
white-haired man plucked keys from a locked wall unit.

“Let’s go,”
Barzi said.

They got into a
pickup truck. Barzi got behind the wheel, and turned the
ignition.

“Thanks for
agreeing to this,” Wyatt said.

They passed
through an area with three pickup trucks—rentals for movers—with
Island City Locked Storage logos painted on the side.

“Anything to
help, you know. Kevin’s cool with me showing you.”

They drove up
to a locked steel gate. Barzi entered a code at the keypad on the
entry post on the driver’s side. There was an electric hum, and the
gate opened.

“Okay with you
if I start the interview now, put everything on the record, use my
recorder and take notes?”

“Sure.
Whatever. Go for it.”

Barzi eased the
truck into the yard with its rows of locked storage units.

“Is this the
pickup they used?”

“It is.”

Wyatt looked
around, reflecting that he was sitting in the very spot where Sam
Moore had sat.

“Vermont cops
seized it,” Barzi said, “and kept it for a while. They combed
through everything. When they gave it back, it was smeared with
fingerprint stuff, which was hard to clean.”

Wyatt saw the
dash-mounted camera.

“What about
that? They get anything from it?”

“Yeah, the
creep that scared her. But we never saw it. The cops kept it.”

They drove down
a lane divided by two rows of storage units, each about the size of
a small garage, each with its own door. Barzi stopped at Number
66.

“This is
it.”

Barzi pressed
the unit’s password on the keypad, then inserted the key into the
steel lock. Metal rumbled as he raised the steel roll-up door to a
unit that Wyatt guessed to be about 10 feet by 12 feet. A wave of
stale air tumbled over them as Barzi, with Wyatt’s help, pulled
away the thick paint-stained cloth tarp covering all the items.

Wyatt scanned a
bed, a dresser, a full-length mirror, a desk, chair, a small
kitchen table with stacked chairs. There were night tables, a
coffee table, and framed prints of New York City scenes. He saw a
kettle, a toaster, a blender, and plastic tubs stuffed with kitchen
items. There were boxes of books, among other things. A trace of
moth-ball scented air floated around boxes of clothes.

As Wyatt
studied the items, he noticed everything was smudged or feathered
with silver-gray fingerprint powder.

“They seized
all of this, too, and went through it,” Barzi said.

Wyatt nodded.
He understood police procedure. The fact they’d released the pickup
and Moore’s belongings meant they didn’t deem it crucial evidence.
They’d covered themselves by processing everything, but it
indicated that they didn’t think it relevant to the case, which
deepened the mystery.

Casually, he
began checking items as he interviewed Barzi.

“Yeah, they
interrogated me, got in my face. Saying they believed I had
something to do with it.”

“Did you?”

“God!” He
exhaled, looked at the ceiling, blinking fast. “No.” Barzi rubbed
the back of his neck. “I know Sam never really liked me, but she
accepted me. Tolerated me is more like it, because Kevin and I are
lifelong pals, you know?”

“Sure.”

“She didn’t
care for my eccentricities. That’s what she called them. She
said I was being foolish and childish.”

“What are your
eccentricities, Leo? For the record.”

“I like
mysteries, conspiracies, supernatural stuff, myths, legends,
folklore, that kind of stuff.”

“I get it.”

“But that
didn’t stop me from helping Sam by loaning my truck real cheap. I
mean, I like her. She’s had a hard life, and she’s strong and
smart. I like her, and really, we get along, but I know what she
thinks of me.”

“Okay.”

“Part of
Vermont, like many parts of the country, has a history of unsolved,
mysterious happenings. So, when Kevin told me they were headed that
way to go to Montreal before Toronto, I wanted him to take the back
road by Lucifer’s Notch.”

“Why?”

“It’s got a
history, and I wanted the video footage. I blog, and I thought it
would be great to have it. That’s why I offered to let them have my
truck for free if they got it.”

“What did
police ask you? Given you admit sending them on that road?”

“They kept
accusing me of being involved, either alone or with Kevin. They had
all kinds of wild scenarios. That we were part of some doomsday
cult or Satanic network. Or that Kevin wanted me to help him scare
Sam into not moving to Canada. I had to provide a detailed alibi.
They went through my phone and my computer. They grilled me pretty
hard to prove I had nothing to do with her disappearance.”

“I can imagine
they would. That’s usually how these things go.”

“I had
reporters coming around, people looking at me like I was involved.
I already was gutted with guilt because I did send them that way.
But, man, I swear, I had nothing to do with it.”

Wyatt nodded
while examining the items, making notes, taking pictures.

On one level,
he was ashamed at the violation of Moore’s privacy. Here were
framed photos of her mother and father on their wedding day. Here
were other family pictures. Here was a small box, labeled Dad’s
Things, containing a wallet, a watch, and a gold band. Here was
another box, Mom’s Things, holding jewelry, and a small framed
picture of a baby in her arms.

Here was a
life, Wyatt thought.

A life stopped
cold by a monstrous mystery.

His attention
was drawn to the spines of three books that looked out of place. He
picked them up, and read the titles—Unexplained Happenings of
New England, Myths and Monsters of the Kingdom, and the last,
Vermont Vanishings.

“Those are
mine,” Barzi said. “I gave them to Kevin for the trip. I don’t want
them anymore.”

“May I borrow
them?”

“Take them.
They’re rare books, hard to find. Not everything about that area is
online, so maybe they’ll help you with your story.”

Wyatt fanned
through Vermont Vanishings.

“Maybe.”


CHAPTER 16

Somewhere in the
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Lasius Byyle
was in his kitchen, where he set out a bowl of milk for his cat,
Tituba.

“How’s that,
sweetie?”

Byyle made
coffee and looked out the window to the forest.

He loved his
private life here.

He was living
off the grid, using solar panels, a small wind turbine, a battery
bank, an inverter, and a generator. He had a propane heater, and
used an old, wood-fed cookstove for heat. He used an RV satellite
system to obtain free access to the Internet. Byyle’s knowledge of
how to set up his life-support systems stemmed from his time as an
engineer, before he was unjustly terminated over complex
issues.

But that was
long ago.

Living and
working here in the Northeast Kingdom, where people kept their
distance, and to themselves, suited Byyle. He thrived on the peace,
the tranquility, the solitude. He was thankful fate had introduced
him to Devlin Foxe, and happy to have found this property.

Byyle’s
situation was ideal, serving him well over the years. It was here,
through his channels, that he sold his work, and the works he’d
acquired online, to an eclectic clientele around the world. Other
than the occasional business trip and communicating with clients
online, he could go for weeks, even months, without contact in the
real world. That was something he treasured, because it was
conducive to his work, which often presented challenges.

He thrived on
challenges.

Settling before
his laptop with his coffee, Byyle studied the photos he’d taken of
his most recent prize. As was his practice after an acquisition,
he’d taken pains recording images of it in his studio in
preparation for auction. Sometimes it would be months before the
desired auction was held. Until then, he kept the work secured in
storage.

Byyle was
thrilled with his newest piece, admiring its many attributes. He
expected a strong six-figure sale.

Finishing up,
Byyle got more coffee, returned to his computer and scrolled
through news sites. His interest in state, national and global
affairs was tepid. However, he was curious about the tragic case of
the college student from New York who’d vanished from a motel in
Spiritsburg.

Samantha
Moore.

It’s been about
five months now, Byyle thought, skimming through older stories,
looking at dates, reading how they searched everywhere for her.
Goodness, they’d even questioned him and searched the property with
a dog, but found no trace of her anywhere.

Devlin Foxe
seemed so concerned about it at the time.

As Byyle
continued reading, it appeared nothing recent had been
reported.

Will they ever
find out what happened to her?

Tituba leapt
into his lap as he began digesting some of the longer articles,
most of which he’d read before, coming again to the speculation by
investigators that the young woman had been abducted.

This region
has a disturbing history of missing persons, doesn’t it?

Byyle studied
the screen. “Look at her picture, look into those eyes. That girl
was troubled. That’s what I think.”

Tituba
meowed.

“Don’t you
agree, sweetie?”

Tituba
meowed.

“Of course you
do.”

Byyle drank
some coffee and released a long sigh.

“But what do we
know, right?”

Tituba
meowed.


CHAPTER 17

Derby,
Vermont

The call from
the university signaled hope.

Noble carried
it with him into the conference room, where he gathered with his
captain and several other investigators for a video conference with
Professor Constance Reeves in Chicago.

Her face
appeared on the large monitor mounted on the wall. She was in her
mid-30s, wore stylish glasses, and was in an office lined with
books. The screen split with a frozen image of headlights in the
night fog, recorded by the dash camera from the Moore vehicle.

After
introductions to those on the phone and at the table, Reeves
began.

“It was
problematic to act on your request,” she said, “owing to the
quality of the recording and conditions. Our team took great pains
to examine all pertinent elements.”

Reeves said
that examiners first broke down the recording frame by frame, and
enhanced the quality. Then, in studying the forward lighting, they
took into account a spectrum of factors—weather conditions, the
ambient light, the quality of the camera, and the cleanliness of
the windshield. They also looked at light intensity, the beam
pattern, and beam angles.

“The power of
the lights is a factor in determining intensity, along with the
mounting location, the aim, the shape, and dirt and wear on the
lamps.”

Reeves said
work was done to determine if the headlights were halogen lamps,
LED, or HID, high-intensity discharge.

“There’s a
range within intensity values and the angles of different designs.
You need to look at the characteristics of lamp housings, the
impact on beam distribution, and, again, placement horizontally and
vertically. Because mounting is a factor when weighing
back-reflected light in weather conditions like fog.”

The university
researchers then conducted several simulation tests, approximating
the conditions with headlight designs that met specifications set
by the Department of Transportation.

“Fortunately,
we had the advantage of studying taillight configuration from the
recording.”

Reeves said
that in the case of the taillights, the team also looked at
arrangement, the use of a reflector or diffuser, and the path
length of the light.

After her
summary, she ran the video in slow motion, controlling white
pointer arrows that touched specific areas of the headlamps, and
then the taillights, as she reviewed her key points.

The license
plate was not visible.

“Upon examining
all these factors, we were unable to determine a specific year and
model for the vehicle in the recording.”

Noble felt the
air in the room deflate and braced for disappointment, knowing that
going to the lighting experts had been a long shot.

“However,”
Reeves said, “we can say with confidence that the vehicle is not a
passenger car, not an SUV, or minivan, or larger vehicle. We’re
confident that it is a light truck, or what is called a pickup
truck, no older than five years.”

“A pickup
truck? You’re sure, professor?” Noble’s eyebrows lifted as he took
in the positive nods rippling around the table.

“We’re sure,
Detective.”

“This is very
helpful.”

“Extremely
helpful, Professor Reeves,” Captain Dan Billersby said.

“Thank you,”
Noble said. “You’ve put us on the right track.”

***

Prior to the
call, the investigation had no substantial leads concerning a
suspect or a vehicle. The dash camera video—with the fog, dust, and
blurred recording—was considered a lost cause, evidence of no
value.

Now that had
changed.

After the call,
investigators, buoyed by the break, launched into a brainstorming
session with those in the room and on the line.

“Not to pour
cold water on things, but we need to accept that the vehicle in the
video on the road near Lucifer’s Notch may not have any role in the
disappearance at the Green Rolling Hills Inn,” said Greg Rayner,
the FBI’s resident agent, who was on the conference call from
Rutland.

“Think about
it,” Rayner continued. “If our suspect wanted to abduct her, he’d
do it in the remote area, where he has her isolated. Why would he
pursue her to the motel on the long-shot chance she’d leave her
room?”

“We don’t
know,” Noble said. “Maybe he wanted to play cat and mouse, build up
the hunt, for the thrill of it all? And maybe you’re right, that
the stalker pickup on the road is not involved. But until we find
it, question the driver, and process it, we can’t rule it out.”

“It might be
out of state, or from Canada,” Billersby said.

“Yes, but
before this, we had next to nothing. Now we’ve narrowed it to a
pickup truck, no older than five years.”

Keys clicked at
the table as Detective Kay Kellerman, resident math champion and
cyberexpert, worked on her laptop. Her quick research showed that
according to state motor vehicle registrations, Vermont had
approximately 620,000 vehicles of all types. Of that number, about
360,000 were trucks of all types. Of that number, about 180,000
were classified as light trucks; and that included commercial
fleets, publicly owned vehicles, like city and state trucks, and
private vehicles.

“So that’s our
suspect pool just in Vermont, Rod. One hundred and eighty thousand,
give or take,” Kellerman said.

Someone at the
table whistled. “That’s a huge pool.”

Noble steepled
his fingers before his chin and thought.

“We can run a
program to eliminate all vehicles older than five years,” he said.
“Then we can go to our tire impressions from the motel, and reduce
the number there to only tread patterns for tires used on light
trucks.”

“What do you
suggest we do after that?” Billersby asked.

“We start a
canvass of pickup truck owners—check timelines, alibis, criminal
histories, the sex offender registry—and we grab tire impressions
for comparison. We start with those owners nearest the motel, and
fan out.”

Billersby
absorbed Noble’s strategy.

“That’s a
helluva lot of work requiring a lot of resources.” Billersby tapped
his pen on his notepad, weighing matters.

“Captain,”
Noble said, “before this, we had nothing. Now, the university has
given us a haystack. It’s up to us to find the needle.”

“All right,”
Billersby said. “I’ll make some calls, get some extra bodies, and
we’ll get to work.”

Noble nodded,
then joined the others at the table in looking at the large
monitor. As a screen saver, someone had installed the Missing
Person poster for Samantha Moore.

She stared down
at the group, her eyes shining like falling stars.


CHAPTER 18

Northern
Vermont

Wyatt’s Ford
glided along Interstate 91, northbound on an endless ocean of
green.

Beautiful, but
I wish I wasn’t seeing it for such a terrible reason.

Since departing
New York, he’d been driving for a little more than four hours,
following the path taken by Kevin Tatum and Sam Moore. It was a
lonely ride. Reaching into the bag of potato chips on the console
next to a bottle of ginger ale, he glanced at the passenger
seat.

He thought of
his wife, Lisa, and son, Danny. For a fleeting, bittersweet moment,
he saw them, their smiles, heard them laughing. Then they
vanished.

He swallowed,
looked away, then looked back.

The passenger
seat was now Molly’s seat.

He’d considered
bringing her along, but yesterday evening he decided it best to
leave her with Jane Dobson, his neighborhood dog sitter. Molly
loved going to Jane’s. Molly was good with that.

The passenger
seat was occupied by his tablet and Barzi’s books. Wyatt intended
to go through the books later, to gain whatever insights he could
for the story.

Interstate 91
cut through spectacular scenery. While the sweeping, rolling hills
were a never-ending vista of green, he imagined them ablaze with
brilliant red, orange, and gold during the fall when the leaves
turn.

Looking to the
gentle mountains, the low hills, the farmland, and the boundless
forests occasionally pierced by a church steeple, he knew that what
he was seeing was what Sam Moore had seen during her fateful
journey.

It gave him
pause.

Later, he
passed St. Johnsbury, continuing north along the Passumpsic river
valley until he entered the region known as the Northeast Kingdom.
He traveled through the Miller’s Run river valley before eventually
coming to the exit for Spiritsburg and Route 58.

Ten minutes
after leaving the interstate, he arrived at Spiritsburg, passing
homes, including some with stables, on huge lots, a school, a
church, several storefronts, and the town hall before he came to
the Green Rolling Hills Inn at the edge of town.

The transom
bells jingled when he entered the office. An older man with wild
hair, glasses, and a sweater hunched over the counter, looking at
what appeared to be invoices.

“Good
afternoon. Welcome. How may I help you, sir?”

“I’d like a
room for a couple nights.”

“Certainly,
it’s forty-two fifty a night.” He placed a registration card on the
counter. “If you’ll just fill this out.”

No computerized
registration? This is so old-school, Wyatt thought.

When he
finished completing the card, the man gave him a summary of
amenities. There weren’t many—“Internet’s spotty, and the ice
machine’s broken.” Then he passed him the key for Number 8.

Wyatt looked at
the key in his hand with hesitation.

“Is there a
problem?” the man asked.

“Would it be
possible to get room Number 6, if it’s available?”

“Yes, it’s
available. Any particular reason you want Number 6?”

Wyatt placed
his new business card on the counter. The man picked it up,
adjusted his bifocals, and read it.

“A reporter
from New York? I bet you’re here about the missing girl?”

“That’s
right.”

The man blinked
several times.

“Not surprised.
Our place was filled with press people when it happened. Police
types, too. Then the excitement dropped off.”

“Could I talk
to you, interview you on the record for the story I’m doing?”

The man
scratched his stubbled chin.

“Don’t see why
not. Felt like I talked to every reporter in the country at the
time.”

Wyatt took out
his notepad and recorder.

“Can I get your
name?”

“Jonas Seaver.”
The man passed Wyatt his card. “I own and manage the place. Been in
the family for more than thirty years.”

“Were you on
the desk here the night Kevin Tatum and Samantha Moore checked
in?”

Seaver
nodded.

“What can you
tell me about them, and that night?”

Seaver’s face
filled with sadness as his thoughts carried him back in time.

“Not much to
tell. They came in, asked for a room for one night. I gave them
Number 6. Then less than half an hour later, the boy comes back,
asking me if I’d seen the girl. I hadn’t. Then he went out for
another few minutes, came back upset, almost in tears, fearful,
saying she had disappeared. I tried to calm him, but he demanded I
call police. So, I called. The deputy came, and then things
snowballed.”

“What was the
couple’s demeanor when they arrived?” Wyatt asked.

“Everything
seemed all right. No arguing, nothing like that. Maybe a little
tired and hungry. The girl bought some food.” He nodded to the
cooler. “Then she asked about drinks. I told her about the
machine.”

Wyatt continued
with questions about other guests that day, security cameras, and
the strange vehicle on the back road where the couple ran out of
gas. When he sought Seaver’s theory on what happened, the transom
bells rang. A bearded man in his 30s, wearing a ball cap, entered
and placed a box with building items on the counter.

“Hi, Fletch,”
Seaver said.

“These are the
samples.” The man was all business. “Steel, asphalt, or rubber
membrane. The costs are taped on the back. You decide which way you
want to go, and get back to me. Sorry to interrupt.”

“Quite all
right,” Wyatt said.

“Fletch, this
is Ray Wyatt,” Seaver said. “A reporter from New York. He’s working
on the story of the missing woman.”

The man
regarded Wyatt.

“Reporter? I
thought we were done with you guys.”

“Just looking
at the case for an anniversary story,” Wyatt said. “What do you
think happened to her?”

The man looked
down, gave his head a little shake of disgust.

“I think that
girl is long gone, and we’ll never see her again.”

“What makes you
say that?”

“It’s the way
things go up here. I gotta go.”

He left, with a
hint of body odor in his wake. The transom bells rang, and through
the window, Wyatt saw the man drive away in a pickup truck with a
camper on it bearing a leaping fish decal.

Seaver’s chin
crumpled slightly, and he rubbed it hard.

“That’s my son,
Fletcher. He’s a contractor in Orleans. He’s helping me get a new
roof on the place. Winters take a toll.”

Wyatt nodded as
Seaver set the box aside.

“I apologize.
He can be abrupt and come off as rude. I’ll tell you why.”

“That’s okay.
No need.”

“No, I want to
tell you. You seem like a nice man, like you’d understand. You see,
Fletcher hasn’t been quite the same since he fell off the roof
while doing a job in Evansville. He broke his wrist. Other than
that, the doctors couldn’t find anything wrong. But he gets into
these moods. Took medication for it, but it didn’t work. I tried to
get him help, get him to see a psychologist. He won’t go. It got so
Sharon, his wife, couldn’t stand it. So last year, she took the
kids to her people in Kansas. Fletch lives alone in a trailer in
Hemlock Creek Estates.”

“I’m sorry to
hear that.”

“Well, that’s
how it is.” Seaver rubbed his chin again to shift the subject. “You
ask me what I think happened, and I have to say I really don’t
know. I guess it’s like Fletcher said, and he would know. He took
part in every volunteer search he could. He knows the Kingdom like
the back of his hand, spends a lot of time hunting and fishing in
the woods. So, he took searching for the girl to heart. The talk
around here is that someone somehow took her.”

Seaver removed
his glasses and cleaned them with a cloth.

“Over the
years, people have gone missing in this part of the state. It’s
just something that happens.”

Wyatt nodded
and made a note.


CHAPTER 19

Spiritsburg,
Vermont

Room Number
6.

It had twin
beds, a small TV on a credenza, fridge, desk, coffee service, and
the citrus chemical smell of carpet cleaner—the standard American
motel room. But it made Wyatt’s skin prickle.

This had been
Sam Moore’s room.

He imagined her
here with Tatum, as he took a moment to process the fact that this
room may have been one of the last things she saw.

But he was too
tired to think further on it.

His stomach
yowled. He needed to eat.

The sun was
setting when he walked a short distance to Edna’s Diner, a small,
stainless steel structure. It had a black-and-white checkered
linoleum floor, laminated counters, red vinyl high-back booths, and
plastic-covered menus, with prices updated with Wite-Out correction
fluid. He ordered a club sandwich.

While waiting,
he checked his messages, coming to one from Salvatore and Donatella
Rossi in Naples, Italy. The couple, who’d helped with the Banff
video in the search for his son, agreed to do all they could to try
to pinpoint the date and location of the recording.

That’s good.
That’s another step, he thought, and thanked them.

The sandwich
was good and as he ate, he reviewed responses from his cop sources.
No one had anything to pass on, but all had agreed to look into it
for him. He still hoped he’d hear back from Jill McDade.

When he
finished eating and was paying his bill, he got a text message from
his new boss, Chase Lockner.

“How’s it
going, Ray?”

“Got some
interviews lined up. Tell you more later,” Wyatt texted. “BTW, when
eating in Spiritsburg, Vermont, try the club at Edna’s Diner.”

“Sounds good.
Keep me posted,” Lockner responded.

***

The sun had
dipped below the tree line when Wyatt left the diner.

While he was
walking to the motel, his phone rang with a call from Jill
McDade.

“Hello,
stranger. How’re you?” Wyatt said.

“Sorry for not
getting back to you. I’ve been swamped. I’m good, and you?”

“Good.”

“You know,
Alison’s been asking about you.”

“Really?”

“She misses
Molly, so I was wondering if you were up for another visit some
time?”

“I’d like that.
I’m out of town at the moment—in New England, actually. I got a new
job, reporting with True Signal News.”

“Ray, that’s
great. I’m happy for you.”

“Yeah, it’s
good. How about we get together when I get back?”

“Yes, because I
wanted to talk to you about your search for Danny.”

“What about
it?”

“I want to
help.”

“Help?
How?”

“Let’s talk
about it when you get back.”

A moment
passed.

“All right,” he
said. “Good to hear from you, Jill. My best to Alison.”

“Good luck with
the new job, Ray.”

Wyatt took a
moment, weighing the call. How can she help me find Danny? What
does she have in mind?

In his room, he
unpacked, and logged into his tablet. He began reviewing his
interviews, his notes, and all of his background research.

Then he
remembered Barzi’s books on the edge of the credenza. He picked up
Vermont Vanishings and began reading.

The book delved
into the history of the northern region and the notoriety it had
gained after several people disappeared between 1980 and 1990.

He pored over
the pages.

There was the
case of 5-year-old Robbie Defrense, who, in 1980, had wandered from
his family’s farm, about 40 miles southwest of Spiritsburg. A
massive search was launched, but no trace of the boy was ever
found. Some reports had K-9 units tracking him to a highway. But
Robbie’s trail ended there, leading investigators to conclude he’d
been abducted.

In a case two
years later, Tricia Jean Jeppsin, aged 14, from New Haven, was
hiking with her family along a trail in the Cold Hollow Mountains
when she had an argument with her parents and ran off. During the
next few weeks, the region was searched extensively by more than
500 volunteers—using dogs, ATVs, and on horseback. Police also used
airplanes and helicopters, but not a trace of Jeppsin was found.
Her parents were questioned, polygraphed, and ruled out as suspects
in their daughter’s disappearance.

Then there was
the case of Canadian Louise Renaud, aged 21, who was attending
McGill University in Montreal. In 1987, Renaud had been visiting
her sister at Harvard, and was driving home from Cambridge to
Montreal. Renaud’s car was found—with no one in it—on the side of a
back road near Lake Carmi, in the northwest corner of Vermont. The
keys were in the ignition; her purse and belongings were still in
the car. Investigators determined there were no mechanical problems
with the car. There was no sign of a struggle, and no trace of
Renaud was ever found.

Wyatt continued
reading about other cases, many of them also referenced in the next
books he studied, Unexplained Happenings of New England and
Myths and Monsters of the Kingdom.

After more than
an hour, he rubbed his tired eyes before going to his tablet to
gather background on more recent cases of missing persons in the
region. He clicked onto the Vermont State Police site, with the
interactive map for unsolved missing-person cases. It showed
locations and histories for more than 40 cases, some dating back to
the 1940s.

On the VSP’s
interactive map for unsolved homicides, the number of cases
doubled; a few of them went back to the 1950s. It included the
heartbreaking case of a newborn baby boy found abandoned on a road
in Northfield in 1982. An autopsy determined the baby had been
murdered.

No doubt about
it. The region had had its share of puzzling, disturbing, and
mysterious cases over the years, Wyatt thought, but so had every
other part of the country. Then he came to an old crime feature
about the Hydra Killer in USA TODAY.

Wyatt was
familiar with the Hydra case. The remains of more than a dozen
children, women, and men had been discovered on Long Island, New
York, in the metro areas of Philadelphia and Boston, and in New
Jersey’s Meadowlands. In most cases, victims had been dismembered,
and the killer had left a short message beginning with You
can’t. Only detectives close to the Hydra investigation knew
the exact full message found in each case.

Another
in-depth investigation into the Hydra, this one by the
Philadelphia Inquirer, quoted criminology professors
observing that the Hydra Killer would have been active earlier, to
sharpen and refine his methods. One of the professors had
speculated that—given its proximity to Boston and New York, its
remoteness, and the disturbing number of unsolved cases—Vermont’s
Northeast Kingdom could easily have been the Hydra’s first hunting
ground.

On the Hydra’s
possible link to northern Vermont, the article quoted an unnamed
FBI source with the multiagency Hydra task force as saying, “We
can’t rule anything out.”

Can’t rule
anything out.

Wyatt
considered the comments, and his own experience with the Hydra
case. The last series of stories he did for First Press Alliance
was about a grisly double-decapitation murder deep in Upstate New
York’s Starving Wolf Trail and its ties to the Hydra.

That story had
exacted an enormous toll.

Especially on
Jill and Alison.

Wyatt took a
deep breath, let it out slowly, and then went back to the VPS map
on unsolved missing-person cases. He wondered how many were
homicides, or suicides, or death by animal attack, or by
misadventure, where someone got hurt in the wilderness and died of
exposure.

And where does
Sam Moore’s case fall?

He was startled
when his phone’s alarm sounded.

Wyatt had set
it for this time because he wanted to adhere to a timeline on the
Moore case that the state police had issued early in the case. It
was about this time of the evening that Sam Moore had left this
motel room to go to the vending machine for drinks.

Wyatt got his
key and his phone, and followed in Moore’s steps.

The still night
air was sweet.

Crickets
serenaded the stars, but the drone of the vending machine drew him
to the breezeway. In the pale light, Wyatt surveyed the empty rear
parking lot where the canned drinks had been found.

Nothing stood
here now as Wyatt looked to the mountains, silhouetted against the
horizon like a row of teeth.

Are you out
there, Sam? Are you gone forever, like so many others, or are you
still breathing?


CHAPTER 20

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

I know I’m
alive.

I know I’m a
prisoner.

I’ve got to
escape.

Sam mentally
recited her mantra every time she could. She had become used to the
fear. Her body shook with it—and the cold. But her prayer was her
way to fight back. It fueled her will to survive.

I know I’m
alive.

I know I’m a
prisoner….

What she didn’t
know was where she was, why she’d been taken, who her captor was—or
the monster, as she called him—and what he was going to do to
her.

How long have
I been in this dank hellhole? Surely long enough to miss the start
of my first semester at the University of Toronto. Oh God, my life
has stopped. I feel time is ticking down on me. Why is this
happening?

Sniffling, she
brushed at her tears, staring at her light stick, a red one this
time. Its eerie glow was fading, like hope.

No, I won’t
give up! I can’t give up!

Once more, Sam
replayed her hazy recollection of events, hoping a scintilla of
information might reveal itself to help her.

There was
Kevin’s boneheaded move that got them—her—stranded, the
scary headlights, Kevin returning with two creepy people and gas,
then the motel. Getting drinks from the machine. Then the sad,
smelly man fixing his truck. Is he the monster? He said his
wife had cancer. She got under the truck to help before everything
went black.

Her head
throbbed.

Feeling a prick
on her arm, feeling sedated. Driving, driving and driving on
gravel. Where? Passing in and out of consciousness, floating in a
nightmare. A door being opened. Passing in and out of
consciousness. Being lifted, slung over a shoulder, carried
outside. Feeling the air on her skin. Being placed in a cart or
wheelbarrow, and bumping and bouncing across a country field,
forever and ever. It hurt. In the middle of nowhere, a building.
Being lifted and carried down a ladder, into cool darkness that
reeked of earth, mildew and death.

To where I am
now.

From what Sam
could tell, a circular shaft, big enough to swallow a small car,
rose about 20 to 30 feet above her to the surface. There was no
ladder, only earthen walls slick with moisture, making them
impossible to climb.

Her cell, or
prison, or whatever you wanted to call it, was as large as a
double-wide garage. It had six feet of headroom, with the shaft
coming down into the center of it. Sam could walk around, but she
was confined within the walls with no place to go.

One side of her
prison was a pyramid of bowling ball-sized rocks that had spilled,
sloping from the roof or an archway to a wide base on the floor. It
appeared they’d been piled there to block or seal the wall, in work
done long ago.

But as for her
dungeon, it had been prepared for a captive.

The bottom was
covered with a tarpaulin. On top of it were sheets of plywood,
keeping the floor relatively dry. She had a military cot for a bed,
a portable toilet, with toilet paper, powder, zip-close waste bags,
deodorizer, and hand wipes.

There was a
stationary bike that Sam used regularly, riding for miles to keep
her muscles and heart strong. She often dreamt she was riding
through Queens in New York, or through the U of T campus in
Toronto.

Rigged to the
bike was a wind-up flashlight, which was her best light source. It
charged with each ride. She tried to conserve the light to times
she needed it most.

At intervals,
from a basket attached to a rope, the monster would lower
sandwiches, apples, granola bars and bottled water. Other times,
he’d send a bucket of soapy water to her, or a basket with
toothpaste, a toothbrush, fresh clothes, ill-fitting sweatpants,
socks, T-shirts, a hoodie. Using the same basket, the monster would
take up her waste and soiled clothes.

It must be how
I lost my mom’s bracelet. It was in the pocket of my jeans when the
creep put me down here, but I can’t find it.

The monster
also provided light sticks—red, green, blue, or yellow. Sam would
bend the plastic tube, breaking the vial inside before shaking it.
The result was a glowing light source that would last several hours
before dying. She’d tossed the weakened tubes to the far side. They
looked like a heap of dying Christmas lights.

But now, the
monster used the basket less frequently, often just dropping things
down the shaft. She worried that another phase of her captivity was
approaching.

At times, Sam
almost welcomed it, for the alterations to her dungeon did little
to stop every kind of bug from crawling over it—and her. She often
woke to the tickle of a spider or centipede wriggling down her
shirt, over her skin, near her ear, across her face. Sometimes she
saw rats, mice, or snakes where the edge of the tarp failed to
cover the ground. Sam had to rise above her repulsion when vermin
or reptiles got near, and kill them with rocks. She then used the
edge of a plywood sheet to shove the remains as far away as
possible, and bury them under rocks.

I will not let
this be my tomb.

Sam tried
talking to the monster, begging to be let go, promising never to
tell. Her pleas were answered with silence.

She was alone
with her fears.

She had no
clock, no phone, no radio, no books.

Nothing.

One hour bled
into the next, then the next.

She had no
sense of night and day; her body clock was haywire.

To keep from
losing her mind, she’d travel back in time to slowly relive
memories of her mother, her father, and then Kevin, walking with
him through Central Park. Again, she thought of Kevin, her Aunt
Lori and Uncle Mac in Toronto, her friend Monique in Montreal.

They must be
worried to death—or think I’m dead!

Tears came.

Again, she
blamed herself for helping the stinky man. He had to be the—

Sam froze.

Caught her
breath.

What’s
that?

Sam heard very
quiet clicks.

Tiny.

What is that?
It’s coming from the rock pile.

Then
nothing.

She sat still
on her cot for the longest time. Then she heard the familiar faint
sounds from above—deadened, but the metallic sounds of a lock and
chain, the heavy thunder roll atop the entrance to the shaft, the
door latch, squeaking hinges, the door above opening to a flood of
dim light.

Sam blinked
rapidly.

A canvas bag
hit the floor.

The door above
slammed with a thud.

Sam retrieved
the bag, and ate the peanut butter and strawberry jam sandwich.
Crunching on the apple, she stopped.

Again, quiet
clicks from the rock pile.

Using her weak
light stick, she moved to the bike, unclipped the fully charged
flashlight, switched it on, and turned it to the rock pile.
Instantly, the light caught the tiny yawning jaws and fangs of a
bat.

Gooseflesh rose
on Sam’s skin.

Bats carried
rabies.

Bats hated
bright light.

Trapping the
bat in an intense halo of white light while grasping a rock, Sam
inched closer.

Don’t fly off.
Don’t fly off you little friggin’ demon!

As she raised
the rock to kill the bat, it scurried into the gaps between the
rocks, vanishing into the pile.

Sam exhaled
slowly.

Gone. For
now.

Listening, she
raked the light over the pile, scrutinizing it, relieved all was
silent, praying there was only one bat and that she’d scared it
off.

Staring at the
rock pile, it dawned on her.

If—and it’s a
big if—that bat got in here through the pile, then there could
be—there must be—oh God, let there be—a way out.


CHAPTER 21

Waterbury,
Vermont

Deep in the
Vermont Forensic Laboratory, a multistory, red brick-and-glass
building on State Drive, Wendy Spruce bent over her worktable.

The air was
clinical, akin to the smell of a doctor’s office. Spruce wore a
white lab coat and blue latex gloves. Her red-framed glasses
accentuated her blond hair. Her face was a portrait of
concentration as she focused on trays of test tubes, and a syringe
with a solution for chemical analysis.

Spruce’s
workload was heavy with homicides, sexual assaults, and robberies,
but she was getting a handle on it, and getting excited. Recently,
she’d gone to a conference in Boston, where she’d attended
presentations on advances in forensic technology, specifically DNA
work. As a DNA analyst, Spruce was applying what she’d learned to
one of her cases—the missing 20-year-old woman from New York,
Samantha Victoria Moore.

It had been
several months since Spruce, working with other experts at the lab,
had completed analysis of swabs collected from the patch on the
pavement of the motel parking lot where Moore had vanished.
Analysis of recovered blood and hair showed them to be consistent
with Moore’s.

Now, after
alerting her supervisor, Spruce had gone back to all the swabs
VSP’s Crime Scene Search Team had collected from the patch
intending to reanalyze the material.

Tiny bits of
samples collected in the swabs were mud, pebbles, and wood fibers,
all common to the environment.

But one swab
had picked up a small piece of human fingernail that appeared to
have been chipped, broken, or torn off. But it was the hard part of
the nail, so it had not been tested.

Most studies in
DNA sourcing said that specific area of the nail held only
keratinized cells, which didn’t yield adequate DNA for analysis. It
was believed that you needed the root bed of the nail for analysis,
because it contained blood vessels.

But at the
conference, a Yale professor had presented a paper showing that
with specific reagents, and using a particular process, analysts
could access required DNA material in any part of the nail.

This put the
wind in Spruce’s sails, because she didn’t want the Moore case to
go cold.

Spruce had
applied the new process to the fingernail material, and expected
the results today.

As she waited,
she reflected on the lab’s previous successes. They ranged from
smaller cases—such as the arrest of a burglary suspect after his
DNA matched a sample taken from urine in a snowbank near the crime
scene—to difficult ones, like the cold case of Sylvia Hedda Talton,
a college student murdered 20 years earlier.

Talton’s body
was found in a ravine at the edge of Burlington. The case had gone
cold until DNA collected from her matched a sample in the state
database. It belonged to Clyde Horace Barthell, a criminal with a
history of assaulting women. Barthell was convicted and sentenced
to life in prison for Talton’s murder.

Later that
afternoon, Spruce had results from the new analysis of the
fingernail in the Moore case.

We have a
profile. She smiled to herself. Now, I need to determine if
it’s Moore’s, or the suspect’s.


CHAPTER 22

Spiritsburg,
Vermont

Home at
last.

George and
Hilda Houghton were exhausted, but happy to be back in
Spiritsburg.

Their adventure
came to an end after they’d flown from Miami to Boston, then taken
a connecting flight to Burlington. There, they hired a car to take
them back to their beautiful home on Hickory Lane.

After getting
in late last night, they woke still feeling as if the last few
months had been a dream. They’d been on the vacation of a lifetime,
one they’d planned and saved for as a retirement gift to
themselves—a world cruise that had taken them to 40 countries. Now,
they prepared to ease back into reality and the quiet life in their
tranquil corner of the world.

After they got
up, showered, and dressed, Hilda went through the house opening
windows.

“It’s so stuffy
in here. I’ll start cleaning later today,” she said. “George,
there’s not a thing to eat in the house. I’ll have to get
groceries, too.”

“Let’s go to
Edna’s for breakfast,” George said.

They walked the
short distance to Edna’s Diner, missing the endless ocean vistas
but appreciating the mountain ranges that rimmed their village.
They found a booth. Hilda ordered scrambled eggs and toast, while
George got the lumberjack breakfast—eggs, bacon, sausage, and hash
browns. They both got coffee from their server—Brandi, according to
her name tag.

“So, are you
folks just visiting or traveling through?” Brandi asked.

The Houghtons
smiled.

“We live here,”
Hilda said. “We’ve been away on a cruise.”

“Oh, nice.”

“What did we
miss while we were away?” George asked. “What about that story
about the girl missing from the motel down the street? I was
following it online from the ship. I think we were in South America
when it happened. Then the Internet connections got spotty. They
ever find her?”

Brandi bit her
bottom lip and shook her head. She couldn’t have been much older
than 17.

“I don’t know.
I’ve only been living around here a short time. Sorry.”

“Oh, that’s no
bother,” George said.

“Where’re you
from?” Hilda asked.

“Denver. My
mom’s a dentist in Orleans. That’s where I go to school. In
Orleans.”

“Well, welcome
to Vermont,” Hilda said.

While they ate,
Hilda suggested that George—being more of a news addict than
her—ask Barney in the kitchen about the missing girl story.

“No rush. I’ll
catch up on the news eventually. I’ll go online.”

After they’d
finished, Hilda reached into her bag for her pad and pen. Over
coffee, and while waiting for their check, she began making a to-do
list that included groceries, picking up their mail, making sure
all the bills were paid, checking on their phone messages.

“I’ll check
phone messages when we go home,” she said.

“Probably
nothing but telemarketers and scammers,” George said.

Working on
their coffee, they discussed their plan to write a travel book
together based on their round-the-world cruise. They had moved to
Spiritsburg from Burlington three years ago. They were retired
University of Vermont professors. Hilda taught English Literature;
George was a wildlife biologist. They’d each taken extensive notes
and photos, and were planning to collaborate on a book once they
decided what kind it would be—a guide book, a book of memories, or
a book of historical literary sites.

But for the
time being, George was eager to get back to his passion.

When they got
home, Hilda set out to check their phone messages while George set
out to do some cleaning of his own, starting with the highest
point. He got his ladder from the garage and leaned it against the
tall flagpole in the corner of their yard. It was capped with a
platform that could accommodate a bird house. With a cloth and
cleaner bottle fastened to his belt, he ascended the ladder.

At the top, he
marveled at the view. The church steeple, the town hall,
storefronts, the ballpark, Route 58, and the old frame houses were
clearly visible from this height, as was the motel at the edge of
town, the Green Rolling Hills Inn, where that girl had
vanished.

“George!
George!”

Hilda had come
from the house and was standing at the foot of his ladder.

“We’re supposed
to call the Vermont State Police!”

He looked down
at her, puzzled. “Why?”

“I don’t know.
It’s a pretty old message. Something about an investigation!”


CHAPTER 23

Derby,
Vermont

Pat Lyndon, the
office manager, poked her head into Rod Noble’s office at Derby
Barracks. “Ray Wyatt is here.”

Noble glanced
at her from his computer monitor. “Thanks, Pat. Can you take him to
the conference room? I’ll be there in two minutes.”

Preparing to
meet Wyatt, Noble gathered his notes and his thoughts as Samantha
Moore watched from her photo on the corkboard on the wall next to
his desk.

It had been
more than five months since Moore’s disappearance. Even though he
was working his ongoing cases, and new ones—like a shooting at a
gas station in Glover, an assault at a bar in Westmore, a string of
burglaries in Craftsbury, and a meth lab in Troy—the Moore case
remained his priority.

Noble stared
into Sam’s eyes, and then glanced at the framed photo of his own
daughter. His gut tensed, reminding him that he’d made promises to
Sam’s aunt, uncle, and boyfriend, who called him every week.

I give you my
word we’re going to find her.

It was a
promise he wasn’t certain he could keep, but it was one he would
never give up on.

And that’s
guaranteed.

Noble didn’t
mind meeting with the press these days. Unlike early in the
investigation, when the media’s appetite for the story had been
insatiable.

Now, with the
attention all but evaporated, he’d do what he could to keep the
case in the public eye, and had agreed to meet Ray Wyatt.

Walking to the
conference room with a file and his phone, Noble took a mental
inventory of all the work they’d done and were doing, and of what
he could and couldn’t release to Wyatt.

Among the
elements Noble would keep back: the lead on the light
configurations on the mystery vehicle that had stalked Moore, and
how they were getting the vehicle numbers down, but were still
working through a huge pool of possibilities.

He’d also
withhold the discovery of Moore’s blood and hair at the crime
scene, and that additional DNA analysis was under way with results
still pending.

He’d also keep
back how, with the help of local police, they’d run down all the
registered sex offenders in the region. All had solid alibis.

The reason he
wouldn’t release these aspects was to protect the integrity of the
investigation.

The thing was,
although Wyatt’s name rang a bell, Noble had never met him. He
didn’t know what Wyatt knew about the case, so he’d be careful.

“Sorry to keep
you waiting.” Noble extended his hand when he entered the
conference room. “Rod Noble.”

“No problem.
Ray Wyatt, True Signal News, New York.”

Noble shut the
door and sat in the swivel chair next to Wyatt, who had his
notebook open and was sipping coffee.

“Your name’s
familiar. Didn’t you write about that Starving Wolf case in Upstate
New York?”

“Yes, when I
was with First Press Alliance wire service.”

Noble nodded.
“You went deep into the investigation and all the players, as I
recall.” He thought for a moment, then said, “So you’re here about
the Moore case. How can I help you?”

“We’ll soon be
coming up on six months since she disappeared. I’m working on an
in-depth piece on where things are. You know—a New York girl, with
a heartbreaking life, on her way to Toronto to pursue a medical
degree, vanishes in the Vermont countryside.”

Wyatt set out
his recorder.

“May I record
the interview?”

Noble nodded,
and Wyatt switched the recorder on.

“So where are
you with the case?”

“First, there
are things I can’t discuss.”

“I understand.
Every case has some holdback,” Wyatt said.

“So, here’s
what I can tell you.”

For the next
several minutes, Noble related the history of the case, starting
with known facts and a timeline of events.

“To give you an
idea of the scope…” Noble went on to list several police
departments and agencies, including Orleans and surrounding
counties, Vermont Wildlife, park rangers, wardens, the FBI, U.S.
Border Patrol, and Canadian authorities. “They have all worked on
the case.”

The
investigation encompassed search operations into vast wooded
sections of the area where Moore disappeared.

“We’ve also
followed up on more than one hundred tips.”

“What are some
examples of the tips?” Wyatt asked.

“Oh, let’s see.
A sighting of a woman at a mall in Hartford, Connecticut, who
resembled Samantha Moore. A conversation overheard in a bar in St.
Johnsbury by someone claiming to know what happened. The discovery
of human remains in a wooded area near Montpelier that, sadly,
turned out to be a lost dementia patient. All of the tips were
pursued, and none were concrete.”

Noble said
investigators had also conducted more than 200 interviews,
canvassing people in Spiritsburg, and all areas believed to be
linked to the case. “Places along the route Moore and her boyfriend
took leading up to her disappearance.”

“What about the
vehicle stalking Moore when she was stranded and alone in the area
called Lucifer’s Notch?”

“I can’t go
into that. It’s still being investigated.”

“Did you get
video from the dash camera in Moore’s pickup truck?”

“We did, and
we’re still investigating.”

“What about the
people who gave Kevin Tatum a lift when he got gas, this Cass and
Gibby?”

“We located
them, and spoke to them.”

“What did they
tell you?”

“Let’s say they
corroborated Tatum’s timeline.”

Wyatt’s
eyebrows lifted slightly, and he made a note. “And the gas station
where Kevin Tatum walked to get gas? Any security video there?
Anything arise from it?”

“All I can tell
you is that interviews were conducted.”

“What about
Kevin Tatum and the motel manager? Have they been ruled out?”

“We don’t
consider them suspects.”

Wyatt made
another note.

“And Leo Barzi,
the friend whose pickup Tatum and Moore used—is it possible Barzi
had a role in Moore’s disappearance?”

“We don’t
consider Barzi a suspect.”

“Barzi has an
interest in the dark history of the region, specifically the
mystery surrounding some of the disappearances over the years.”

“We’re aware of
that.”

“And he asked
Tatum to record their trip along Lucifer’s Notch. Isn’t that a
concern?”

“It’s something
we’re keeping an open mind on.”

“I took a look
at the Vermont State Police interactive map, and you’ve got
something like thirty to forty unsolved missing-person cases across
the state—some in the region where Moore vanished, and some going
back decades. People say the region might be haunted, or that one
person is behind some of the mysterious vanishings.”

“Yes,” Noble
said. “And this is true of just about every state. Every
jurisdiction has unsolved missing-person cases and conspiracy
theories that orbit them.”

“Are you
familiar with the Hydra case, the unsolved series of murders in New
Jersey’s Meadowlands, Long Island, New York, and the metro areas of
Philadelphia and Boston?”

“I am, and it
was central to your series on the Starving Wolf case.”

“Then you know
that some homicide experts speculate that the Hydra Killer might
actually have been active earlier in the Northeast Kingdom, because
of its proximity to Boston and New York, its remoteness, and the
chilling number of unsolved cases in the area over the years.”

“That’s
interesting academic speculation. Still, I’ll admit that we can’t
rule anything out.”

“So, do you
have any suspects or persons of interest in Moore’s case?”

“Not at this
time.”

“Do you have
any theories as to what happened to her?”

“We have a
few.”

“Can you share
them?”

“No, I’m afraid
I’m not prepared to do that, Ray.”

“She could’ve
been taken across the country, even up into Canada. There are
places to cross undetected, if you really wanted to.”


“Absolutely.”

“Or it’s
possible she’s being held somewhere?”

“That’s
possible.”

“She could’ve
been murdered, and you have not yet found her body.”

“Also
possible.”

“So which
scenario do you consider most likely?”

“We can’t rule
any of them out.”

“Did you find
any physical evidence in the motel parking lot?”

“I can’t
discuss that aspect of the case.”

“Rod, do you
think Samantha Moore is dead?”

Noble took a
moment, and tapped his finger on his file folder before he
answered.

“We’ve found no
evidence to suggest she’s deceased and until we do, this is a
missing-person case.”

“Really?”

“Yes, this case
is solvable, and we’re going to solve it.”

Wyatt then went
back over a few more areas, checking statistics and timelines
before thanking Noble and leaving.

On his way back
to his office Noble got fresh coffee.

Taking a seat
at his desk, he looked at Samantha Moore, meeting her eyes. Hang
on. We’re going to find you.

His focus
shifted to his file folders and his computer folders on the
case.

All we need is
a break. Just a solid break. It could come from the headlights, the
DNA, a piece of evidence, something we overlooked. The answer could
be right here in front of me.

Noble was
yanked from his thoughts when his phone rang.

“Noble,” he
answered.

“Rod Noble,
Vermont State Police?”

The caller was
male, sounded older.

“Yes.”

“This is George
Houghton. My wife and I got a message to call you.”

“Can you give
me a little more information, sir?”

“I believe you
wanted to talk to us about the investigation in Spiritsburg where
the missing girl was staying.”


CHAPTER 24

Waterbury,
Vermont

Wendy Spruce
was encouraged.

Continuing her
analysis at her worktable in the Vermont Forensic Laboratory, she
had developed a new DNA profile in the Samantha Moore case.

The results of
Spruce’s examination were definitive. They showed that the new
profile did not belong to Moore, but to a different subject whose
DNA was in Moore’s blood at the scene.

This has to be
the suspect.

Spruce was
aware that often crime scene samples were somewhat degraded, which
had an impact on the results.

Still, she was
hopeful.

Spruce
submitted the new profile to the state database of DNA samples of
nearly 20,000 convicted Vermont criminals.

Who are
you?

It took
hours.

The results
were negative.

I can’t
believe it. No matches in Vermont.

Spruce took a
long breath, and let it out slowly.

We may be
down, but we’re not out.

Spruce kept
working, and began the process for submitting her new profile—a
forensic profile— to the Combined DNA Index System, the national
DNA database managed by the FBI.

Known as CODIS,
it was created to compare a submitted DNA record with profiles
contained in the national database. It included profiles of
convicted criminals, missing persons, and samples gathered at crime
scenes, referred to as forensic profiles. In all, it held more
nearly 15 million offender profiles—people who were known—and
nearly one million forensic profiles—people who were unknown.

As Spruce sent
off her mystery submission to be compared with each profile in the
database, she had one thought for her subject.

We’re not done
with you yet.


CHAPTER 25

Manhattan, New
York City

Jill McDade got
off the subway at the Franklin Street Station in Lower Manhattan,
and headed to the FBI’s New York headquarters at 26 Federal Plaza.
She had her phone to her ear, talking to her daughter Alison.

“Can I go to
Morgan’s sleepover this weekend, Mom? Please?”

“We’ll talk
about it when I get home from work, honey.”

“Okay. And Mom,
did you talk to your friend Ray? Are we going to see him and Molly
again?”

“I talked to
him. He’s away right now, but we’ll see when he gets back,
okay?”

“Okay.”

“Have fun with
Gwen at the park. Wish I had the day off, too. Love you. Bye.”

Smiling, McDade
rolled her eyes while giving her head a small, pleasant shake. She
was buoyed by Alison’s call, pleased that she was doing so well
after the last few sessions with her therapist, Doctor Orlov.

“I find kids
tend to be more resilient than adults,” Orlov had told McDade.
“They’re just wired differently.”

Reflecting on
it all, McDade believed that she, Alison, and Gwen, too, were all
stronger for what they’d endured. If anything, it had left them
with a renewed understanding of how fragile life is. And, in its
own way, hanging out with Ray Wyatt and Molly had also been
therapeutic for Alison.

And for me,
too.

McDade had
survived trauma before, when she’d lost her husband to cancer years
ago. Watching Alison grieve for her dad, unable to assuage her
anguish through the never-ending sleepless nights and numbing,
blank days, had been almost more than McDade could bear.

The pain had
never subsided. It became a part of her, teaching McDade to take
nothing for granted in this world. She adhered to Winston
Churchill’s words: If you’re going through hell, keep going.
Never give up.

In the last few
months, she’d thrown herself into her work. She hadn’t seen Wyatt
in a while, but was happy to hear his voice, happy he was reporting
again after the layoffs at his news wire service. They’d become
friends after the Starving Wolf case. She liked him, and was
looking forward to seeing him again, but she was buried with
work.

Arriving at her
building, McDade pulled out her ID and her weapon, in keeping with
security procedure. After passing through, she took the elevator to
her desk on the 28th floor.

She logged on
to her computer to review her caseload. She had more than a dozen
cases all at different stages. Some were cold, and she was checking
for leads; others were pending. Others were more active, with
upcoming interviews, searches, and indictments.

After an
initial inventory of cases, McDade left her desk, got a coffee, and
returned to settle in and prioritize work for the morning when she
received an email from the DNA Database Unit in Quantico. For a
moment, she thought it might be an additional response to her query
about submitting DNA to the CODIS National Missing Person
Program.

What McDade
wanted to discuss with Ray Wyatt was the possibility of submitting
Ray’s son’s DNA to the program. The missing-person database was
used primarily for comparison with unidentified human remains, but
Ray’s son’s remains had never been found. They were believed to
have been completely consumed by the fire. However, Ray was
steadfast in his belief that his son, Danny, was alive. McDade
thought Ray’s samples might also be submitted to the database for
comparison against DNA collected at crime scenes.

But she had not
taken any action on her idea. She did not want to raise Ray’s
hopes, or destroy them, particularly since Canadian authorities
considered the case closed. McDade had to grapple with the truth.
This haunting part of his life broke her heart, and she wanted to
alleviate it for him—one way or another.

But is it my
place?

McDade pushed
her thoughts aside, focused on her email from the DNA Database
Unit, and then called the analyst in Quantico.

“Carl
Litell.”

“Carl, this is
Jill McDade in New York. I got your message.”

“Yes, stand
by.” A few seconds passed. “Yes, Agent McDade, I wanted to notify
you that we got a hit in CODIS on one of your cases.”

“You got a hit
on one of my cases?”

“Yes. UNSUB
Number…” Litell recited the case number and continued. “It arises
from a missing-person case that is several months old. Uploading
agency is Vermont State Police. Notification will be made shortly,
and respective contact information sent to the agency and to
you.”

A long silence
passed.

“Agent McDade?”
Litell said. “Are you there?”

McDade
swallowed, then ran a hand through her hair.

“Yes, thank
you. I’m standing by for the contact information. Thank you.”

McDade sat back
in her chair, seeing nothing, absorbing what had happened.

The case number
was one that McDade would never forget.

It had been
assigned to the Hydra killings.


CHAPTER 26

Orleans,
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Hemlock Creek
Estates, a mobile-home park that had 40 units, most of them
double-wides, was sheltered by a dense grove that bordered a
schoolyard.

Unit 23—the one
across from the couple with the two Rottweilers chained to a stake,
the one with peeling side panels—was a used single rented by
Fletcher Seaver.

It was the best
he could afford after Sharon left with the kids, forcing him to
sell the house, give her nearly all the money, and deal with the
debts she’d left behind.

He’d refused
his father’s offer to live at the motel. That just wouldn’t work.
That was not Fletcher’s style.

And living in
his camper wouldn’t work. It couldn’t withstand the winter.

That’s how he’d
ended up here, sitting alone, staring at the walls.

He tried not to
think of what he’d become, but the truth was on the walls. He’d sit
for hours, sometimes dreaming how it would be if Sharon came home
with the kids and they could be a family again. He knew it was
impossible, but he was unable to stop thinking of Sharon and his
children. He reached for the phone and called her in Kansas. It was
answered on the second ring.

“Fletcher,”
Sharon’s father breathed into the phone. “This is the sixth time
today. She’s not going to talk to you.”

“Put her on,
Chuck.”

“No. She
doesn’t want to talk to you.”

“Let me speak
to her.”

“She told me to
tell you to stop calling. I’m sorry, son.”

“Chuck!”

The line went
dead in Fletcher’s hand. He closed his eyes for a moment. When he
opened them, he stared at the walls.

He couldn’t
live like this.

He went to the
kitchen, made sandwiches, got his gear together, got his gun, and
tossed it all into the truck.

Little by
little, Fletcher was dying.

He needed to go
into the woods, because his salvation was out there.


CHAPTER 27

Near the Cold
Hollow Mountains, Vermont

Stones pinged
under Wyatt’s Ford Escape as he drove along the gravel road,
following Sam Moore’s last movements before she’d vanished.

Wyatt’s
interview with Rod Noble had yielded little, other than to
underscore that all these months after Sam’s disappearance,
investigators appeared to be no closer to finding her.

Unless Noble’s
holding back a lead? I’ll go back to him later.

For now, Wyatt
would continue his journalistic investigation.

After going
through all of his notes and files again—much of it was now
committed to memory—Wyatt pursued the same route Sam and her
boyfriend had taken. They’d left Interstate 91, and driven a few
miles west on Route 58 and through Spiritsburg. Then, heading north
for the Canadian border, they went several miles on a narrow, paved
road cutting through forests. It climbed to a fork, where one
branch changed into an even narrower gravel road.

Taking in the
same sun-obscuring forests that Moore had seen, Wyatt reflected on
the remoteness of the region until he came to a gas station—the one
the couple had passed without stopping until they had run out of
gas several miles later. It was the one Kevin Tatum had walked to,
leaving Moore alone to be stalked by a strange vehicle in the fog
and gloom of the night.

Zeffie’s Gas
& Grocery.

Weather and
time had lifted most of the paint off many of the letters in the
sign atop the wooden framed building.

Wyatt thought
it a little incongruous to find a gas station out here, before
reasoning that the social loners and hermits of the Northeast
Kingdom needed a place to get gas, milk and smokes.

A two-pump
island stood at the center of the small parking lot. The yard was
tidy, bordered by wooden blocks the size of milk crates. Each had
been painted a different color—red, yellow, green, white, blue,
orange, and violet. Now faded, he imagined the blocks had livened
up the place years ago.

Wyatt lined up
his Ford at the pumps. A handwritten sign, sleeved in plastic, said
PUMP IT YOURSELF. PAY INSIDE.

After filling
up, he went inside. Transom bells jingled when he entered. A golden
retriever, curled on the floor in front of the counter, lifted its
head. It gave Wyatt a pang of homesickness. Missing Molly, he
patted the dog, and then heard the whip-snap of a flyswatter from
the back.

“Is it just the
gas, mister?” A heavyset, older woman tottered to the register
behind the counter.

“Well, I was
hoping you could help me.”

Wyatt paid cash
for his gas. The woman rang it up, gave him his change and a
receipt.

“That depends,”
she said. “What do you need?”

“Are you
Zeffie?”

“Like the sign
says. And who might you be?”

“Ray Wyatt. I’m
a reporter from New York.”

He set his card
on the counter. Zeffie’s tired eyes glanced down at it,
unimpressed.

“I’m
researching a story on Samantha Moore, the student who’s been
missing.”

“Are you,
now?”

“I understand
she and her boyfriend passed by here; that her boyfriend got gas
here.”

Zeffie took in
a breath, let it out, turned, pulled the rocking chair behind her
closer, and positioned herself in it. The flyswatter rested on her
lap like a scepter.

“Such a sad
case,” Zeffie said. “I talked to so many reporters about that when
it happened. Told police everything I know, too. A million times.
Guess talking to you won’t hurt.”

“Can I record
our conversation and take notes?”

“Makes no
difference to me.”

Wyatt set down
his recorder, opened his notebook, and leaned against the
counter.

“The boy came
here that night banging on the door,” Zeffie said. “I was closed,
but I live in the back. Been just me running the place since my
Alfred died ten years back. Bad heart. So, the boy’s knocking like
his life depended on it. Duke’s barking up a storm. I’m closed, I
tell him. But he’s begging and pleading. Finally, I turn on the
pumps, and he buys enough gas to fill his can, pays, and
leaves.”

“That’s
it?”

“That’s
it.”

“I understand
that while walking back, the boy, Kevin Tatum, got a lift from two
people, Cass and her son, Gibby? Do you know them? Know where I
could find them?”

“Those two?”
Zeffie rolled her eyes. “They’re a pair of eccentrics, I’ll tell
you. Well, most everyone around here is. First, Gibby is not her
son.”

“No?” Wyatt’s
eyebrows rose.

“Folks say that
lately Gibby’s been calling Cass his wife. But Cass, she just calls
him her son. Truth is, they’re not related in any way.”

“Why call each
other wife and son?”

“Cass, poor
thing, she’s sort of lost her mind, and Gibby, well, he’s a strange
duck. He’s someone to be avoided.”

“Why’s
that?”

“He just gives
off this bad vibe. As for Cass, I don’t know why she calls him her
son. Maybe ’cause after her boy, Joey, died— what, thirty years
ago—she never got over it. Her husband shot himself over that, you
know.”

“Sounds pretty
tragic.”

“It is, and
somewhere in the last couple of years, Cass got on with Gibby. I
don’t know how they met. Some say through her church friends, some
say the web. Who knows? Some say Cass got on with Gibby ’cause she
thought he looked like Joey, had he lived. Don’t that sound
odd?”

“A little, I
suppose.”

“So ever since
they got on, she started referring to him as her son. I think
Gibby, and the Bible, filled a void for her. Rumor has it that
Gibby liked to gamble. That led to Cass losing her trailer, the
little money she had, and maybe her last shred of common sense.
Anyway, that was a while back. Now Cass and Gibby survive together
on their wits. Sometimes Gibby does odd jobs for people. They
scavenge for junk and sell it at flea markets. They get money that
way. They don’t really live anywhere.”

“What do you
mean, they don’t live anywhere?”

“They’re kind
of homeless. They spend winters in a shelter in Burlington. Rest of
the time, they just squat on people’s property and live out of
their truck. It’s so isolated up here, nobody bothers them.”

“I’d like to
talk to them. Can you tell me where I can find them?”

Zeffie grunted,
pushed herself from the rocker, and slapped the head of the
flyswatter on the counter, killing two at once. Then she used the
edge to sweep the dead away.

“They were in
for gas and coffee a few days ago. Cass was telling me they were
staying in a meadow several miles deep into Lucifer’s Notch, by
Gallows Creek, along the old cemetery trail. I know the spot. At
the end of some old cow paths. But you’ll never find it. It’s all
overgrown. I better sketch you a map, or you’d miss it for sure.
Give me your notebook.”

Zeffie began
her map.

“When Tatum
walked here for gas,” Wyatt continued, “he left Moore alone in
their truck.”

“Uh-hmm.”

“Moore told him
that while she waited, a vehicle ‘stalked’ her. You hear anything
about that?”

“Just what
police told me, and what I saw in the news.”

“What do you
think about that?”

“Here you go. I
marked where I think those kids ran out of gas. It’s on the way.”
She slid Wyatt’s notebook back to him, and shook her head. “I think
it could be anything. Coulda been local misfits, local kids having
their idea of fun. Coulda been the girl was scared, and it was her
imagination. It was foggy that night. The fog can play tricks on
the mind. I’ll tell you this: this part of the world has its
secrets, its myths, its outcasts, strange disappearances, so
anything’s possible.”

Wyatt nodded,
glanced at the map, then asked another question.

“You said Cass
lost her son. How old was he, and how did he die?”

Zeffie took in
a breath, then let it out slowly, as if she were opening an old
wound.

“Joey was five,
and one day he just wandered from their property into the woods. He
liked to chase butterflies. That’s what they figured.”

“Then what
happened?”

“Nothing. There
was a big search, but the area’s got bogs, swamps, forests,
animals. They didn’t find a thing. It was like he’d vanished from
the face of the earth. Cass’s husband, Elwood, blamed himself for
not watching the boy. It’s why he took his shotgun behind the barn
and—well…”

Wyatt took a
moment to absorb everything she’d told him before he thanked
her.

“You just be
careful driving up through Lucifer’s Notch. You won’t see many
people at all, but you can be sure someone’s watching you.”

***

After buying a
coffee, a couple of apples, and homemade butter tarts, Wyatt left
the gas station and resumed following in Sam Moore’s path.

Enjoying the
tarts and studying Zeffie’s map as he drove, he took care not to
speed along the narrow gravel road that twisted ever deeper into
Lucifer’s Notch.

Stones peppered
the undercarriage of Wyatt’s Escape. Fir and spruce rose high on
either side of the road, as if forming a passage way to another
world. Estimating he’d traveled close to five miles from the gas
station to the spot where Tatum and Moore had run out of gas, Wyatt
pulled to the side—what there was of it—stopped and switched off
the motor.

He got out of
his SUV.

The engine
ticked down in the stillness. He stood alone in the road and
inventoried everything around him, thinking this is where Moore was
alone, where she was stalked. There was nothing here but a whole
lot of nothing. He couldn’t imagine the fear Sam must’ve felt.
Being left alone out here in the night must have been
overwhelming.

No one could
hear you scream here. No one could help you. This is a perfect
hunting ground.

Wyatt’s mind
raced with a million thoughts—the legends, the strange
disappearances, how Cass had lost her little boy. Suddenly, Wyatt
felt the memory—the sensation—of Danny’s hand in his during the
inferno at their hotel in Banff, Alberta. He embraced it for a
moment, weaving it into his belief that somewhere in the world,
Danny was alive.

Breezes hissed
through the treetops, carrying Wyatt’s pain away with the wind.

Taking in the
bogs, the swamps, and the woods with their hidden ravines, he
thought this was a harsh, forbidding region. But he felt a
connection to Sam Moore, as he considered the possibilities and
theories about how she vanished. He felt that the answers were out
here as he climbed back into his SUV and started the motor.


CHAPTER 28

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

In the last few
days, or what Sam guessed were days, she thought of the bat and
took precautions to pull the hood of her hoodie and then the
blankets over her head while she slept.

When awake,
she’d kept watch over the area where she’d last seen the bat,
frequently sweeping her flashlight over the spot. She kept the hood
of her hoodie tight, pulling its drawstrings, depending on how
things unfolded. She had built up a supply of rocks to throw in
defense should it appear or attack.

She was ready
for battle.

But she hadn’t
seen it again.

Where was
it?

Analyzing the
situation, Sam recalled she had once prepared a school paper on
bats. She’d learned that most kinds of North American bats roosted
during the day in dark places, like caves. They would leave the
roost at night to hunt for food.

So where was
that bat’s exit point to go out and hunt?

Sam pointed her
flashlight beam up to the top of the sealed shaft, where the
monster dropped supplies to her.

It could’ve
flown in from there.

Sam then
pointed her light to the rock pile that blocked off the archway, to
the spot where she had encountered the bat.

Or, it
could’ve come from somewhere in there, which I think is most
likely.

Sam reasoned
that if the bat had somehow wriggled its way through the rock pile,
it couldn’t have wriggled a great distance because bats are flyers,
not crawlers. And that means that beyond the rocks, there has to be
an exit point to the surface.

She combed her
light over the rock pile.

There has to
be!

Her heart
flooded with hope because she no longer saw the rocks as a barrier.
No. Now they were a door—a multiton door—to escape and freedom.

All I have to
do is open it. One rock at a time. I could do it. Rock by rock.


Really?

Then Sam
swallowed at the reality—the epic reality—of those rocks.

Think this
through.

There had to be
more than a couple of hundred, each the size of a bowling ball,
settled in a sloping pyramid fashion, choking an archway as tall as
her.

Move one rock
the wrong way, and I could trigger a rockslide, maybe one that
would fill my space. And who knows what’s under those rocks? More
bats? Something worse? Who knows?

Sam’s heart
sunk.

So, what’s the
alternative? Sit here and wait to die? Or fight for my life by
moving one rock at a time?

It could be
futile. It could come to nothing. Sure, but doing nothing gets me
nothing. Doing something gives me hope, and that’s what I need.

Sam stood, went
to the bicycle, replaced the flashlight in the holder on the bike,
and adjusted the beam to cover the rock pile.

She approached
the pile and took hold of a rock. Grunting, she hefted it, took
several steps, then placed it aside.

It was heavy,
but she could do it.

Taking a
breath, she returned to the pile, took care to grip a rock as high
up as possible. As she lifted, a few rocks above shifted and
tumbled down the slope, causing other rocks to knock and bump in a
small avalanche. Losing her balance, Sam released her hold and
fell, her stomach resting on the slope.

She got to her
feet, stepped back, and caught her breath.

All right. So
this won’t be easy.

Dragging the
back of her hand across her forehead, she selected another rock
near the pile’s top, raised it, then carried it, setting it aside
next to the previous rock.

Okay, that’s
two.


CHAPTER 29

Derby /
Spiritsburg, Vermont

Why is George
Houghton’s name ringing a bell?

Still on the
phone with him, Rod Noble turned to his corkboard, looked at the
map of Spiritsburg, focusing on the section of town showing the
Green Rolling Hills Inn where Samantha Moore had vanished.

Sure enough,
the residence that sat across from the motel was labeled with a
color-coded note identifying it as the home of George and Hilda
Houghton.

“Mr. Houghton,
could you spell your name for me?”


“H-O-U-G-H-T-O-N. George and Hilda.”

“Thank you.”
Noble jotted the name on his pad. “Give me a moment.”

Noble went to
his keyboard and mouse, opened the Moore case database, submitted
“Houghton” then read what he had. It wasn’t much—logs and canvass
reports. No one had spoken to the Houghtons. Other residents had
indicated the Houghtons were on vacation at the time of Moore’s
disappearance.

I need to
follow this up and confirm things. Can’t leave any loose ends.

“You live
across the street from the Green Rolling Hills Inn, Mr.
Houghton?”

“That’s
correct.”

“We tried to
contact you on the following dates,” Noble said, listing canvass
report dates. “It was in relation to the missing-person case of
Samantha Moore.”

“We weren’t
home on those dates.”

“Where were
you?”

“My wife and I
were on a cruise for several months.”

“Can you
confirm that?”

Taken aback,
Houghton took a moment.

“You want me to
confirm that we’ve been away?”

“It’s a matter
of routine for the investigation, and given your proximity to the
motel, it would be helpful.”

“I see.”
Houghton thought. “We have passport stamps, our cruise tickets,
receipts, photos, that sort of thing.”

“And would you
be able to provide us copies?”

“Copies? Is it
really necessary?”

“Our
investigation is ongoing, and we want to be thorough. I’m sure you
understand.”

“Yes, I do. We
can do that.”

“Thank you.
Call us when you have them. I can arrange for someone to pick them
up and talk to you and your wife further.”

“All
right.”

“But while I
have you, just a few more questions,” Noble said. “In the time
before your cruise, do you recall, or did your wife mention, seeing
anything unusual in your neighborhood? Any strangers, strange
vehicles, anyone knocking on your door asking for directions?
Anything out of the ordinary, no matter how trivial?”

Houghton
thought for a moment.

“No, not
really. I mean, people come and go at the motel and the restaurant.
Other than that, nothing unusual.”

Another dead
end, Noble thought tapping his pen on his pad.

“Okay, so just
to confirm. You and your wife were absent on the dates in
question?”

“Yes.”

“Was anyone
house-sitting for you?”

“No, but our
brother-in-law checked on the house every week or so for insurance
purposes.”

“And do you
have security cameras?”

“No. It’s
Spiritsburg. We’re a friendly village. All I have is my bird
cam.”

“Your bird
cam?”

“Yes. It’s in a
birdhouse overlooking our yard and the motel.”


CHAPTER 30

Spiritsburg,
Vermont

Twenty minutes
later, Noble was pushing his SUV well over the speed limit heading
southbound on Interstate 91, while working to keep his optimism in
check.

This bird cam
will probably lead to nothing.

Noble consoled
himself with the more concrete aspects of the investigation that
were unfolding. They were still working on the light configurations
on the mystery vehicle that had stalked Moore—plodding through the
pool of possibilities, reducing the numbers. And they were still
awaiting results of the additional DNA analysis.

Still, the way
Houghton had explained his camera’s positioning and features gave
Noble reason to believe he was on track for a potential break in
the case.

Upon arriving
at the Houghtons’ home, George, a retired professor of wildlife
biology from the University of Vermont, elaborated.

“My specialty
is ornithology, the study of birds,” Houghton said, as he led Noble
to the yard and the pole capped with a birdhouse. “I’d study
resident species. I’m partial to the hermit thrush, our state
bird.”

Noble nodded,
but said little as they walked. He was focused on investigating the
camera firsthand.

At the pole,
Houghton gestured for him to ascend the ladder leaned against it.
“As you requested. If you climb up and look inside, you’ll see the
lens.”

With Houghton
holding the ladder, Noble made his way two dozen feet up. The
birdhouse was beautifully constructed. It smelled a little like a
chicken coop, and was jammed with a nest and feathers.

“No worries,
Detective,” Houghton called up. “No one’s home up there!”

Noble saw the
lens in the upper rear corner aimed at the entrance. He turned to
see the motel below. The vantage was perfect. But what did it
capture? And how long did Houghton’s system keep recordings?

Noble put those
questions to Houghton after he’d climbed down and they’d gone
inside the house to Houghton’s office.

“I’ll show you
everything.” Houghton set to work on his computer. “This is live,
right now.”

The daytime
view captured by the camera filled Houghton’s large monitor. The
nest and entrance were clear, sharp, and in color. The street and
Noble’s SUV were visible. The motel and its front parking lot were
visible in the background, but the image curved with distortion
cutting off some of the motel and the parking lot. The motel’s roof
obscured the rear lot.

Not the view I
was hoping for.

Noble rubbed
his chin, then asked, “And how long do you keep recordings?”

“I don’t keep
them.”

“But on the
phone you said—”

“I have an
arrangement with the university. I use their network. They’ve
archived everything, twenty-four seven, since we put up the camera
a couple of years ago. With mine, it’s more of a hobby for me now.
I still help with some research. But the university has cameras
across the state and works with other systems across the country.
It’s all for study. We measure bird patterns against climate
change, water quality, against urban development. Everything. All
footage is archived through the university.”

“And the dates
I’d specified? The times and dates Kevin Tatum and Samantha Moore
were at the motel?”

Houghton’s
mouse and keyboard clicked.

“After our
call, I contacted the university, and they sent me archived footage
for that period.” Another couple of clicks. “Here we go.”

The monitor
darkened. The footage had been recorded at night. Noble eyed the
time stamp on the video watching the seconds, minutes, and hours
for the approximate time Tatum and Moore arrived at the Green
Rolling Hills Inn.

Noble saw
nothing but the lonely lights of the motel and a couple of vehicles
passing in each direction.

Then
nothing.

Then
headlights, the outline of a pickup truck, its bed loaded, stopping
at the motel under the neon Office sign. Two people got out of the
vehicle.

Noble
froze.

One had to be
Kevin Tatum. And that smaller, grainy, distorted figure had to be
Samantha Moore. Noble’s heart beat faster with the realization that
he was seeing Sam for the first time.

Alive.

For nearly six
months, she had been his obsession—watching, pleading, imploring
from the photographs in his office. For nearly six months, she had
haunted his dreams.

And now here
she was.

Walking,
breathing.

Alive.

It not only
made it more real for him—it had brought him one step closer to
her.

The footage
continued, showing them leave the office, park their pickup, unload
their bags, and enter their room, Number 6. Minutes later, the door
opens, a figure emerges.

It has to be
Sam.

Then disappears
in the breezeway and out of the frame.

A short time
later, headlights flash at the edge of the frame.

Is that a
vehicle from the rear parking lot? Is that her abductor?

More time
passes. Another figure emerges from Number 6.

Tatum.

Looking,
checking their truck, going to the office.

Noble took a
breath, let it out slowly, then dragged his hands over his
face.

He’d seen Sam.
She was right there.

He wanted to
reach into the footage and grab her, pull her from time, transfer
her to safety.

He needed the
experts to analyze this footage—enhance it, improve it, work
whatever magic they could.

Because this
was something.

Piece by piece,
he was getting closer.

At that moment,
his phone vibrated with a message from his captain.

“Call me.”


CHAPTER 31

Manhattan, New
York City

The Hydra
Killer had surfaced.

The DNA
evidence submitted to CODIS from the Vermont State Police confirmed
it.

McDade’s
stomach tensed as she headed down the hall from her office for what
would be one of the most crucial meetings in the case.

The alert she’d
received from Quantico had triggered a flurry of calls up the
command chain, and across several jurisdictions and states. Within
24 hours of McDade’s conversation with Carl Litell at the DNA
Database Unit, a major teleconference call had been set up.

McDade would
resume her leading role in the Hydra investigation—a responsibility
she’d carried home last night after receiving the Quantico
call.

The
resurrection of the Hydra—with this critical lead out of
Vermont—had consumed her to the point that she had not given
Alison all of her attention.

McDade had been
in the kitchen, folders splayed over the table—thankfully, none
containing crime scene photos. She was focused on her laptop, and
reading encrypted files, some of them going back years.

We’ve got to
catch this monster.

She was making
notes when a hand touched her shoulder, startling her.

“Mom?”

“Goodness.
Sorry, sweetie. What is it?”

“I said
can I go to Morgan’s sleepover this weekend?”

“Let me call
her mother first.”

“But at supper
you said that you were going to call her tonight, but instead
you’re doing this.” Alison opened her arms dramatically to McDade’s
work.

“I’m sorry,
honey. This is really important. I’ll call Morgan’s mom, I promise.
Is all your homework done? It’s almost time for bed.”

“Grrr.” Alison
stomped off to her room.

Not my best
performance as a mom, McDade had thought earlier this morning
while stepping from her train at the Franklin Street Station.
Stabbed with guilt, she scrolled through her contacts and pressed
the number for Jen Geller, Morgan’s mom, to talk about the
sleepover. Her call went to voice mail, and she left a message.

Now, heading
down the hall at work, carrying her laptop, files, and notes, she
found she had arrived half an hour early for the meeting. Taking a
seat at the empty conference table, and setting aside her
self-reproach over Alison, McDade began to prepare.

An updated
case-status summary had been distributed in advance of today’s
call. The list of participants was extensive. It included the
multijurisdictional task force investigating the Hydra—many were
new to the group, including several new key players from
Vermont.

Without VSP’s
work on their missing person case, we wouldn’t have this break.

McDade studied
her files, making new notes without stopping, even as people joined
her. She continued working until someone said her name.

She looked up.
Saw the room had filled with agents, her squad supervisor, and the
assistant special agent in charge. The ASAC started the meeting
with introductions.

Investigators
from New York, New Jersey, Massachusetts, and Pennsylvania were on
the line, along with a range of others from various agencies.

The ASAC gave a
brief overview before passing the reins to McDade.

She got right
to it.

“This unsolved
case reaches back well over fifteen years, maybe more, and it
reaches across five states. I was assigned to it several years
ago,” McDade began. “It concerns the murders of thirteen women,
children and men, whose remains were discovered in the suburbs of
Newark, Boston, Philadelphia, and on Long Island, New York.

“Given the
passage of time until the discovery of the remains, the cases
yielded little physical evidence. In most—but not all—instances,
the victims had been dismembered. But there is one key piece of
evidence connecting each one. At each scene, or near it, the killer
had left a short message, beginning with the words: You
can’t.”

McDade said
that the full message was key fact evidence that had been held
back. Only a few task force detectives, including McDade, knew the
exact, full message that had been found in each case. Some media
outlets, claiming to have sources close to the investigation, had
reported the full message to be “You can’t do this to me,” or, “You
can’t get away,” or “You can’t go to Heaven.” All had been
wrong.

In a slight
sidetrack, McDade noted that the case file was flagged UNSUB, the
FBI term for Unknown Subject. But among task force members, the
suspect had been nicknamed the Hydra Killer, taken from Greek
mythology and referring to something hard to destroy. The Hydra was
a snake with many heads; when one was cut off, two more grew in its
place.

The Hydra
Killer name found its way to the press.

“We’ve
determined that the Hydra murders had taken place over a period of
ten years,” McDade said. “To the best of our knowledge, the killer
has been inactive for five years. Until now. DNA evidence has
confirmed the killer surfaced nearly six months ago in Vermont.

“In one of the
earliest Hydra murders, DNA was obtained from under the fingernails
of one of the female victims. We believe she scratched her killer.
Analysis of that DNA was limited to the technology at that time. No
matches were found in any database.”

McDade began
outlining the most recent case.

“Nearly six
months ago, Samantha Victoria Moore, age twenty, of Queens, New
York, was traveling to Canada to attend the University of Toronto,
when her boyfriend, Kevin Tatum, reported her missing from their
room at the Green Rolling Hills Inn, in Spiritsburg, Vermont.”

McDade then
praised Vermont State Police for their excellent work.

“Using the
newest advanced technology, Vermont’s forensic experts analyzed DNA
collected from the scene and submitted it to CODIS where we got our
hit—our break in the Hydra case. Now, I’d like to invite Detective
Sergeant Rod Noble, with VSP Major Crimes, to update us on the
Moore case. Are you there on the line, Detective?”

A few
static-filled seconds passed.

“Yes. Thank
you, Agent McDade.”

Noble
summarized the Moore case with a timeline. Then he listed key
aspects of the investigation so far, and gave a status report on
ongoing work—the DNA analysis; the pursuit of the mystery vehicle
that stalked Moore, using light configuration information from the
dashcam video to narrow down the possibilities of makes and models;
and the continued questioning of all registered sex offenders in
the region.

“As Agent
McDade mentioned,” Noble said, “our newest and most promising
development is the recent collection of video from a residential
bird cam showing Tatum and Moore arriving at the motel. We believe
there’s something on there.”

“Thank you,
Rod.” McDade said. “I understand you’ve been assisted by Greg
Rayner, one of our resident agents in Burlington. Greg, are you on
the line?”

“Yes. In
keeping with chain of evidence procedure, we’re arranging to
collect the video and deliver it to the computer forensics lab at
the Boston Field Office for further analysis and enhancing.”

“That brings me
to the next steps,” McDade said. “At the end of the call, we’ll be
issuing assignments and requests to members of the task force, FBI
squads, and other agencies. And we’ll be dispatching additional FBI
resources to join VSP in the missing-person case. Are there any
questions?”

For the next 20
minutes, McDade addressed questions concerning the Hydra. Most
dealt with timelines and details relating to specific
jurisdictions. Then a question came from Curt Benko, a New York
State Police investigator McDade didn’t know.

“Agent McDade,”
Benko said, “didn’t your pursuit of the Hydra Killer personally
involve you in the Starving Wolf murders in upstate New York?”

The room fell
silent. McDade’s face whitened. Her mind flashed with images of
Alison, and she was overcome with the desire to hold her at that
very moment.

“That’s
correct,” she said, recovering her voice. “That case was reported
on extensively by the media,” she said. “For those of you who know,
and those of you who don’t, the Starving Wolf case taught us a
great deal, but it has no direct bearing on what we’re dealing with
now.”

A ripple of
nods went around the table just as McDade’s phone vibrated.

It was a call
from Jen Geller.

McDade switched
off her phone and cleared her throat.

“Finally,
before we wrap up,” McDade said, “We’re going to go to Len Resher
with the Behavioral Analysis Unit in Quantico. Len, your
observations on what we know so far?”

“Thanks, Jill.
Up to now, all the Hydra cases, the ones we have confirmed, have
been geographically located in or near major metropolitan areas.
This time, the act has been far removed from a large city.”

“What does that
tell us?” McDade asked.

“Little that we
can decipher so far,” Resher said. “When measured against the
previous crimes, we’ve got a long cooling-off period. The Vermont
case could’ve been a matter of an opportunity, or a challenge that
he couldn’t pass up.”

The sound of
pages being turned could be heard as Resher continued.

“Another
element here is the mystery vehicle stalking the student in the
time leading up to her disappearance. Was that the Hydra? We don’t
know. But if it was, why not attack then and there, in the
situation where the victim was most vulnerable?

“Coming back to
the geography being removed from a major center, and a potential
crime of opportunity, this could signal that it happened close to
where the Hydra is living. It could indicate sloppiness, an act of
impulse. Or, given the years of inactivity, it could be a sign of
fatigue and, even on a subconscious level, a desire to be
caught.”

“He could
want to be arrested?” McDade asked.

“Yes, to have
his face and name immortalized, and to bask in the infamy of his
acts. He may see that as a desired retirement.”

A moment
passed.

“Of course,
this is all theory and speculation,” Resher said. “But one thing
emerges clearly in the case of the missing student in Vermont.”

“What’s that?”
McDade asked.

“We have no
body, no message that we know of. This suggests that Samantha Moore
could still be alive, because the Hydra is not yet finished with
her.”


CHAPTER 32

Spiritsburg,
Vermont

Wyatt left his
room at the Green Rolling Hills Inn and walked the short distance
to Edna’s Diner to get breakfast.

Yesterday was a
washout.

He’d failed to
find where Cass and Gibby were camped. He’d followed the directions
Zeffie, the gas station woman, had written out for him. But after
several efforts, he couldn’t find the place, got lost, and gave
up.

And forget GPS.
As far as the technology was concerned, the roads and locations
Zeffie had named didn’t exist. Besides, service was unreliable. The
deeper Wyatt had traveled into Lucifer’s Notch, the worse it
got.

He’d returned
to town and spent much of the day holed up in his room,
transcribing interviews and studying his files on the case. But he
had not given up on his search for Cass and Gibby.

So yesterday,
before the end of business hours, Wyatt went to the Spiritsburg
village square and the town office, where he requested detailed
regional maps. In some cases, he saw property records and lists
naming owners of lots in the region. Using Zeffie’s sketched map
and directions as a guide, he studied the local and regional maps,
and made notes.

Then he went
across the street to the public library to study the region’s
historical maps, comparing them with Zeffie’s and making more
notes.

Finally, he
went next door to the Spiritsburg General Store. Surprised that
they still sold physical maps, he bought the most up-to-date charts
of the region.

Now, alone in
his booth at Edna’s Diner, Wyatt folded a map precisely so it
showed the region of the Northeast Kingdom known as Lucifer’s
Notch. With a pencil, he carefully traced the twisting road that
slithered alongside creeks, forests, and bogs, and found tentacles
that forked. Then he consulted Zeffie’s sketch and directions, and
his pencil point landed on a hook in the road.

That’s it.
That’s the turn I missed.

Using the scale
of the official map, Wyatt calculated how many miles it was from
Zeffie’s station to the turn. He continued making distance
calculations to Cass and Gibby’s location, making note of the
mileage for each segment. Now he had a lock on where Cass and Gibby
were.

Satisfied, he
sipped coffee and looked out the window.

An Orleans
County Sheriff’s SUV, a Vermont State Police SUV, and a couple of
other vehicles that Wyatt figured for unmarked police units were at
a home across the street.

What’s going
on there?

His phone rang,
displaying a 212 number. New York. It was his boss, Chase
Lockner.

“So, Ray,
what’s up on the story?”

Glancing around
to ensure people were out of earshot, Wyatt kept his voice low.

“I’ve got a
number of interviews done—the boyfriend, his friend who loaned them
the truck they were using, the lead investigator, and the motel
manager. I’m staying in the same room Moore was in before she
disappeared.”

“Are you any
closer to unraveling the mystery?”

“I’m following
in her last steps. Yesterday, I was at the gas station they’d
passed on their way through Lucifer’s Notch. I got some local color
and weirdness. Then I went to the spot where Moore was stalked by
the mystery vehicle. It’s a beautiful, kind of ominous, place.”

“Any breaks in
the case? Anything new from the lead investigator?”

Wyatt looked at
the police vehicles at the house across the street.

“Nothing on the
record, but my gut tells me they’re working on something.”

“Like what? A
suspect? An arrest?”

“I don’t know.
Something.”

“Do you think
they’ll find her body? Do you think she’s alive?”

“I don’t know.
Everything’s still enveloped in mystery.”

“That might be
the angle we go with.”

“Not sure,
Chase. I’m far from done. I’ve got a lead on two of the last people
to see Moore, a couple of oddballs. From what I can tell, they’ve
never been interviewed by any media outlet. I’m going after them
today. So, if I find them, we’ll have an exclusive.”

“All right,
Ray. Sounds good. Keep me posted.”

After the call,
and after finishing at the diner, Wyatt left and stood outside,
considering the police vehicles.

Something’s
going on in there.

When Wyatt saw
a door at the house open and a uniformed officer emerge carrying a
clipboard, he immediately crossed the street, and caught up to the
deputy as he got behind the wheel of the Orleans County SUV.

The deputy’s
eyes went to Wyatt and his hands as he came to the driver’s door.
The deputy lowered the window.

“Can I help
you?” he asked.

“Hi, Ray Wyatt,
a reporter with True Signal News in New York.” Wyatt showed him his
laminated ID.

The officer—A.
Hardy, his name tag said—gave Wyatt’s ID a look. Wyatt noticed the
cop was in his late 20s. Pinned to the black shirt of his uniform,
above his heart, was his starred badge.

“You’ve come a
long way.”

“I’m up here
researching the missing-person case of Samantha Moore,” Wyatt said.
“Would this activity here, given the proximity to the motel, have
anything to do with the investigation?”

Working to keep
a poker face, Hardy shook his head slowly.

“I’m sorry,
sir. I have no comment. If you’ll excuse me, I have to go.”

Hardy started
his SUV, slid the transmission into gear.

Before he
pulled away, Wyatt managed to steal a glimpse of a few words of the
report on Hardy’s clipboard on the passenger seat: “…residential
video cam recording…”

They must have
something. A break in the case. A lead. Something.

Wyatt glanced
around.

I’ve got to
check this out.


CHAPTER 33

Spiritsburg,
Vermont

Wyatt returned
to his window seat at Edna’s Diner and ordered coffee.

He watched the
house, thinking.

Not long after
the last police vehicle had left, he went to the door and rang the
bell. It was answered by a man with mussed white hair and a white
beard.

“Yes?”

“Sir, I’m Ray
Wyatt. I’m a reporter from New York. I’m researching the
missing-person case of Samantha Moore from Queens. She was last
seen at the motel across the street from your home.”

Somewhat
bewildered, the man assessed Wyatt, who then handed him his ID.

“I was at the
diner and happened to notice a number of police cars were just
here, and I was wondering if it had anything to do with the Moore
investigation.”

The man looked
up from Wyatt’s ID, returned it, and took a moment to process his
question.

“Well, your
timing’s astonishing,” he said.

“Coincidental,
I guess.” Wyatt put his ID away. “I’m sorry to bother you like
this, but I was in town doing some work on the story when I saw the
police cars. Well—”

“No, it’s your
job to be curious and ask questions, Mr. Wyatt.” The man extended
his hand. “George Houghton. I don’t think we can be of much help,
but come in.”

The air inside
was pleasant, smelling as if a pie or bread was baking. It was a
Victorian-style house with hardwood floors and area rugs. The man
led him to the living room, where a grandfather clock ticked. A
stone fireplace was flanked with floor-to-ceiling bookshelves
jammed with books. There was a sofa, and two matching chairs with a
coffee table. A woman with white hair, wiping her hands on a dish
towel, entered the room.

“This is Hilda,
my wife. Hilda, this is Ray Wyatt, a reporter from New York.”

“Oh, hello.”
She shook Wyatt’s hand. “Excuse me. I’m making cookies.”

“He’s
researching the case of the missing young woman,” George said.

“I see,” Hilda
exchanged a glance with her husband.

“Sit down,”
George said. “Would you like a coffee? Don’t you press folks run on
it?”

Wyatt caught
the subtle look Hilda had shot her husband, as if telegraphing her
disapproval of his invitation. Still, Wyatt accepted George’s
offer, despite being satiated with coffee. His instinct told him
there was information to be mined here. He also sensed George
enjoyed having a reporter for company.

“If it’s no
trouble,” Wyatt said.

“No trouble,”
Hilda said. “The cookies aren’t quite ready. Excuse me.”

Over the next
hour, a couple of cookies, and coffee, Wyatt took notes. He learned
that the Houghtons were retired professors who’d returned from a
long cruise to the news about Samantha Moore and the message from
Rod Noble of the VSP. George told him about his study of birds, his
love of the hermit thrush, and how his camera may have recorded
video of a vehicle involved in Moore’s disappearance.

“Really?” Wyatt
said. “Can you show me the video?”

“We no longer
have it,” Hilda said. “We’ve given it to the police. That’s why
they were here. Initially, they were only going to copy it, but
they took it to analyze it as potential evidence, they said.”

“That’s right,”
George said.

“And they asked
us not to discuss any details in order to protect their
investigation,” Hilda added.

“Yes,” George
said. “But from what I can gather, they might be looking for a
camper truck or pickup truck.”

Wyatt concealed
his excitement at the revelation, nodding while noting the detail.
He knew it could be a huge break, but didn’t want to overreact.

“George,” Hilda
said, “we’re not supposed to talk about it.”

“Oh, I’m sure
Ray here knows plenty more than we do.”

“All the same,”
Hilda said, “I’d rather you don’t publish our names, Mr.
Wyatt.”

“Tell you what.
Let’s see where I’m at when the time comes for me to write. I’ll
contact you then, and we’ll discuss it. It’s possible this may not
even be an issue later. So, no worries for now, okay? Deal?”

“Sounds fair,”
George said, taking Wyatt’s card and giving him their contact
information.

“That poor
young woman,” Hilda said. “It’s such a troubling case. What more
can you tell us about it?”

After giving
them a generic summary of what he knew about Samantha Moore’s
disappearance, Wyatt stood to leave.

“So, what’s
next for you?” George asked.

“I’m going to
head farther north into the country beyond Zeffie’s Gas &
Grocery. I’m looking for a couple of people who may have been
witnesses.

“I see,” George
said. “Just be careful going up that way.”

“Why’s
that?”

Unease prickled
behind George’s eyes as he gazed at Wyatt for a moment. “Because
people in that part of the world like to be left alone.”

“All right.
Thanks for the tip and the coffee.”

Less than 30
minutes later, Wyatt got into his Ford Escape, left Spiritsburg,
and, once again, headed deep into the heart of Lucifer’s Notch.


CHAPTER 34

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Rock after
rock.

Sam’s hands and
fingers found their grip on the rough stone surface, her muscles
contracting in her arms, working with the muscles in her chest,
shoulders, neck, and back as she hefted the weight.

Rock after
rock.

Gripping and
lifting, while watching out for the bat.

Time after
time.

Sam had lost
count of how many rocks she’d moved in the last couple of days.
Taking care, she’d place them at the edge of her space, out of the
monster’s sight. She’d move rocks until her light grew weak. She’d
stop to recharge it by pedaling on the stationary bike, welcoming
the rest for her upper body. Often, she felt so weak she’d fall
asleep while her legs worked.

Rock after
rock.

Sam continued
hefting and placing the stones, working to the painful sound of her
own breath and determined agony. Her strained muscles ached; her
hands became raw. She used the towel to cover the rocks, but it
made her grip more difficult.

She was burning
more calories, drinking more. She was always hungry—working in a
never-ending cycle, burning more calories, drinking more, and
always hungry….

Still, she
worked as much as she could, and then staggered to her bed,
trembling and trying to hold herself together. Her will to go on
would melt, giving way to the belief that her idea of finding
freedom was futile.

What am I
doing? I’m going to die here.

At times, Sam
felt like Sisyphus from Greek mythology, condemned in hell to
forever roll a boulder uphill only to have it always roll down
again.

She would fall
asleep, thinking and dreaming about times in her life. Remembering
her dad, looking down at his happy face while flying in the air
above him as he tossed her over his head, his big hands catching
her.

She remembered
her mom, working in the kitchen, smelling sweet like apples and
cinnamon. Her beautiful smile. Her lovely hands caressing her.

Sam would think
of how her mother survived her dad’s death.

You just keep
going, Sam. You do it for the person you lost.

Sam thought of
how she’d survived her mother’s death.

I just keep
going. For the people I lost.

Sam would wake
stiff, but recharged with determination, drawing strength from her
parents, and she would keep moving the rocks.

As she worked,
Sam was vigilant in selecting each rock to be moved. She was aware
they were precariously balanced together and in constant danger of
collapsing.

She worked.

Rock after
rock.

Then it
registered.

She had been
able to clear a small opening at the top of the archway and into
the chamber beyond it.

Stunned, Sam
stopped.

The opening was
no bigger than a mail slot, but it signaled progress.

She extended
her hand into it and felt a gentle current of air.

Fresh air?
From the surface?

Encouraged, Sam
resumed moving rocks with a quickened pace and a little less care.
She worked until she heard it.

A small
grating.

What’s
that?

Without
warning, the grating grew into a loud rumbling. The rocks began
moving, flowing, leaving Sam with time to roll and fall to the side
as they crashed, tumbled, and cascaded into her space.

The last stone
settled, leaving the air still and silent.

Sam stared with
tear-filled awe at the volume.

Now larger than
when she began.

The archway was
again sealed.

All of her work
in vain.

Like
Sisyphus.

Sam trudged to
her bed, got into it, and sobbed.

I don’t want
to die here! Oh God, please don’t let me die here!


CHAPTER 35

New York City to
Waterbury, Vermont

McDade got a
window seat with no one beside her for her flight from LaGuardia to
Burlington.

It lasted just
over an hour, enough time to lower her tray table, pull out her
files, and resume studying Samantha Moore’s case. Rod Noble had
prepared a summary for her detailing the work the Vermont State
Police had done in the months since her disappearance, including
obtaining key video footage and the VSP’s excellent forensic
work.

Recent advances
in DNA technology and analysis linked Moore’s case to the
Hydra.

It got us
here, closer to him.

With New
England unfurling below her like a patchwork quilt, McDade was
determined to build on the break and exploit the solvability
factors.

We’ve got to
adhere to standard cold-case procedure, do the grunt work.

Dozens of FBI
agents from across Connecticut, Massachusetts, Maine, New
Hampshire, and Vermont, along with additional VSP investigators and
local deputies, were joining the case. Although the joint-forces
effort was just getting under way, McDade was relieved that, so
far, no interagency rivalry had emerged.

Rereading the
original statements and interviews Noble and his team had collected
early in Moore’s disappearance gave McDade pause.

Maybe it’s a
gut feeling, but something about the two people who gave Kevin
Tatum a ride from the station doesn’t sit right.

McDade made
note of it when someone touched her shoulder.

“We’re starting
our descent into Burlington,” the attendant said. “The captain’s
asked for trays to be raised.”

***

McDade was met
at the airport by Greg Rayner, a resident agent from
Burlington.

“Rod Noble’s
set up a meeting at VSP headquarters in Waterbury,” Rayner said as
McDade dropped her bags in the back of his SUV. “It’s not far,
about thirty minutes.”

Rayner had
salt-and-pepper hair, was fit, and looked good for his age. “Seen
it all, and done it all. Another year to go, and I’ll retire right
here,” he told her as they wheeled from the airport to take I-89,
heading southeast on the four-lane highway.

“You had a good
flight?” he asked.

“Yeah, I got
work done. Anything new?”

“Nothing beyond
what we already know.”

Taking in the
Green Mountains flowing by her window, McDade resumed thinking
about the case, scrolling through her phone to photos of Moore, a
20-year-old woman whose life had been—what? Paused? Interrupted?
Stopped? Truth was, they didn’t know. If the Hydra had her, the
odds she was alive were not good. But they’d yet to find evidence
of her death, and that gave McDade hope.

She searched
Moore’s eyes, bright with promise despite all the tragedy she’d
experienced before setting off to get on with her life, to pursue
becoming a doctor, to help people heal.

You’re a
strong, courageous, young woman, Sam. Don’t give up. We’re coming.
We’re close.

McDade swiped
to pictures of her daughter, Alison. Ten years old. Like Moore,
Alison had known the pain of losing a parent. Then McDade came to a
photo of Alison laughing with Molly, Ray Wyatt’s black lab, and she
thought of Ray, whom she’d come to know from an earlier case. She
thought of his tragedies, losing Danny, his 3-year-old son, in a
fire, then losing his wife. And how Ray had refused to believe that
Danny was dead, and how she wanted so badly to help him. McDade
swallowed, thinking how soon Alison would be off to college, and so
would Danny, if Ray still had him.

Time moves so
fast and takes so much from us.

McDade thought
that, in some way, she, Alison, Ray, Danny, and Moore had some
cosmic connection. Then she dismissed her Zen moment, put her phone
away, and turned back to the Green Mountains.

Ray said he
was in New England. I should have asked him where, exactly, and
what story he’s working on.

Not long after,
they left the highway for Waterbury, passing stands of maple trees,
woodlots, barns, and a few clapboard colonial saltboxes before
moving along the main street.

“Waterbury’s a
ski town,” Rayner said.

McDade
nodded.

“And from the
late 1800s until the 1960s, they kept the criminally insane in
Waterbury, in the Vermont State Asylum.”

***

The Vermont
State Police headquarters was in an office complex housing a number
of other agencies on State Street.

Noble greeted
them, signed them in, and led them to an upper-level room. A dozen
other investigators were seated at a long table, with a large
flat-screen TV on the wall at one end. After quick introductions,
Noble indicated the screen and began the meeting by running video
footage.

The first was
recorded by the dashcam in the pickup Moore and Kevin Tatum, her
boyfriend, had used. It was taken north of Spiritsburg, on the dirt
road that cut through Lucifer’s Notch. It showed the headlights of
the vehicle that appeared to be stalking Moore’s disabled
pickup.

“Our
investigation leads us to believe that based on the light
configurations, the suspect vehicle here is a light truck or
pickup, no older than five years,” Noble said. “We’re still working
on a suspect pool, using state databases, starting with
registrations nearest the motel and fanning out.”

The next video,
recorded by the retired professor’s bird cam, showed the Green
Rolling Hills Inn in Spiritsburg. It had captured Moore and Tatum’s
arrival, then Moore’s disappearance into a breezeway and out of the
frame. A short time later, at the edge of the frame, a vehicle,
possibly a camper truck, emerges from the motel’s rear parking lot,
and disappears into the night.

As she took
notes, McDade paused to process seeing what may have been Samantha
Moore’s last moments alive, and an ominous dark outline of a
vehicle that may belong to the Hydra.

“We believe
this vehicle to be involved in Moore’s disappearance,” Noble
said.

He went on to
detail how investigators were searching the area, examining state
driving and registration records, running tire impressions, looking
at traffic violation tickets issued for pickups, light trucks, and
camper trucks in and around the time Moore disappeared, reviewing
rental agency, leasing, and sales records, and checking auto repair
shops.

“We’re going
all out trying to determine the make of the vehicle and ownership,”
Noble said.

All
investigators were helping with reinterviewing people and
recanvassing the area, he added. Evidence would be reeaxamined. Any
collected fingerprints would be resubmitted to databases, and
original statements were being reviewed.

Noble nodded
and went on to detail how investigators had followed up on tips
that had come into VSP, including sightings of females fitting
Moore’s description. One was a woman seen at a mall in Hartford,
Connecticut. Another was a girl spotted at a restaurant in
Manchester, New Hampshire. In both cases, the subjects’ identities
were confirmed. They were not Moore. One was older, the other
younger.

Before the
meeting ended, McDade spotted a business card for Ray Wyatt in
Noble’s binder.

“Excuse me. Is
he here on this story?” McDade indicated the card.

Noble
nodded.

McDade bit down
hard on her bottom lip.

Oh my God! I
should’ve clued in! Wyatt’s here! Working! Why didn’t he tell me he
was on this story? Wait, he never said what story. He never said
the Hydra. Why? After all we’ve been through, he would’ve asked
me—wouldn’t he? But what does he know?

McDade cursed
to herself, worried that any mention in the press that the Hydra
had surfaced could tip the killer off.

We could lose
him forever. Ray may be a friend, but this case is paramount. I
will not jeopardize it. I’ve got to reach out to him.

A half hour
later, the meeting concluded with investigators collecting phones,
tablets, folders, and notes before heading out to their
assignments.

McDade was
among the last to leave, requesting Noble to copy the bird cam
footage so she could view it on her phone.

She continually
replayed it, studying Moore. Her stomach tensed as she locked on to
the mystery vehicle.

We’ve never
been this close to the Hydra. Never. He’s near. I know it because I
can almost smell him.


CHAPTER 36

Lucifer’s Notch
in the Northeast Kingdom

Stones
ricocheted against the Ford’s undercarriage as Wyatt drove beyond
Zeffie’s Gas & Grocery.

He passed the
spot where Moore and Tatum had run out of gas, traveling along the
razor’s edge of a dirt road that sliced into dense forests of birch
and maple, drawing him deeper into a beautiful void. Occasional
roadside mailboxes stood like lonely signposts to civilization for
the few homes that existed here. The buildings were all but hidden
from view, as if devoured by the woods. Wyatt saw nothing but bogs,
rivers, and the unforgiving wilderness, where nothing had changed
for centuries.

He looked at
his phone. Forget it. No service. He was inside what some called a
“dead zone.”

In the
isolation, he thought of Lisa, his wife, and how she’d died with a
broken heart after they’d lost Danny.

We left him
alone to have dinner, Ray—how could we?

He could still
feel Danny’s wrist, the way he did in the fire.

I had him—I
had him, but something pulled him away, he’d told Lisa.

Both of them
never stopped believing Danny was alive.

Then came that
night, that horrible night he lost Lisa.

She’d taken a
pottery class at Queens College. Her psychologist had urged her to
do it, to help her cope. It was a year after the fire, and that
night she was so late getting home. His texts and calls to her
phone went unanswered. Then an NYPD car pulled up to their house
and two female officers came to the door….

I knew.…I saw
it in their eyes.…Felt it ripping at me when they asked…“Are you
the husband of Lisa Constance Wyatt?”…“We’re so sorry to inform you
that your wife, Lisa, was in an accident.…A driver who was texting
collided with your wife’s car on the Long Island Expressway.…The
driver is dead.…Your wife is critical.”…My knees buckled.…The cops
steadied me.…Took me to the hospital.…The
lights...siren…screaming.…Was I screaming?…Rushing through the
corridor in the same hospital where Danny was born.…Holding Lisa’s
hand…like when Danny was born.…Her last words, her dying words,
were: “Find Danny, Ray. Bring him home.”

After burying
Lisa, he never stopped looking for Danny—sending messages, making
appeals for help to people who were in Banff at the time of the
hotel fire. Now he considered the video shot by the Italian
tourists who were there; it had captured a glimpse of a boy in the
townsite who looked like Danny.

Was it Danny?
Is he still alive somewhere in the world?

Wyatt was
waiting for information from the Italian couple, more details about
the time and location of where their friend’s video had been
recorded. Looking into the woods, he felt alone in the world. Wyatt
bit back on his emotions. He turned to his right, where Molly, his
lab, would be sitting if he had brought her with him. He missed
her.

Wyatt thought
of Jill McDade and her daughter, both of them wounded by tragedy,
too. How, in their own way, they were alone, just as he was.

Wyatt hit a
bump in the road, shaking his SUV. His thoughts shifted back to
Samantha Moore. Something was happening on the story. The
Houghtons’ video of the motel was a new development.

Call Rod
Noble, he thought. But it was unlikely he’d get anything from
him. Noble didn’t know Wyatt well enough to tip him. Try McDade,
or Tony DeCastilla. Although both were in New York, it’s
possible they could’ve heard something on the cop grapevine.
Trouble was, he couldn’t call anyone from here.

For now, he had
to concentrate on finding two of the last people to see Moore—Cass
and Gibby.

Wyatt’s
odometer indicated he was close. According to his notes, maps, and
calculations, he was within range of the turn he’d missed
before.

It should be
right about here—and there it is!

Wyatt stopped
his Ford at the grassy beginnings of a road—more like a path—nearly
concealed by overgrowth. He consulted his notes and the directions
Zeffie had given him. Through the branches, he saw the sparkle of a
stream. Then he rechecked the map and Zeffie’s notes.

That’s Gallows
Creek.

He turned onto
the hidden road, branches brushing and slapping against his SUV,
and crept along what Zeffie had called the old cemetery trail. His
Ford swayed along the rutted pathway. At times, the oil pan scraped
the earth, forcing Wyatt to slow to a crawl.

He emerged from
the trees and rolled by a neglected cemetery. Its gates had broken
off. The archway leaned, as if it had surrendered to time. A few
remaining rotted slats of its picket fence poked from the ground.
The graveyard was blanketed with tall grass that nearly obscured
the two dozen headstones.

Bet there’s a
story there, but for another day.

Wyatt continued
along the rough road, along gentle hills and valleys that he
figured were once farmed or had been pastureland. Reading his
odometer, he estimated he’d traveled two miles from the dirt road.
Then he saw the sun reflected by a distant flash of chrome, coming
from a sweeping valley lying amid a stand of trees alongside a
stream.

A pickup truck
was parked next to a camper that had been removed from it. A table
and chairs were near a lone figure, who stood watching Wyatt. He
drove slowly down the hillside, following the path of flattened
grass made by the pickup in the valley. Looking around, he saw
nothing but hills and distant mountains. Nothing for miles, as if
he, and whoever was with the pickup, were the only people left in
the world.

Bringing his
SUV to a halt, Wyatt got a better look. He determined the watcher
was an older, heavyset woman. As she stared at him, he noticed the
barrel of a rifle beside her, leaning against the table.

Wyatt shut off
his SUV, got out, opened his door, and stood behind it.

“Hello,” he
said. “Sorry to disturb you. I’m looking for Cass and Gibby.”

He noticed a
washtub on the riverbank, and socks, underwear, shirts, and pants
drying from a line strung between two trees.

“Are you
police?”

“No, ma’am. My
name’s Ray Wyatt. I’m a reporter from New York.”

“Anybody can
say that. Lyin’s a sin, you know.”

“I’ll show you
my identification, if that will help.”

Her lower jaw
shifted from side to side as she looked at him.

“Bring it on
over. Let me have a look.”

Wyatt went to
her, keeping his eye on the gun. After staring at his True Signal
News ID for a long moment, she relaxed.

“What do you
want, Mr. Wyatt?”

“Would you be
Cass?”

“You didn’t
answer me. What do you want?”

“I’m
researching the story of the missing girl from New York. If you’re
Cass, I’d like to talk to you and Gibby. I understand you tried to
help her and her boyfriend the night she disappeared.”

Her lower jaw
shifted from side to side.

“You seem to
know a lot. How’d you know we were here?”

We?

Wyatt glanced
around. There was no sign of Gibby, or anyone else. Maybe he was in
the camper. He noticed a Bible on the table. He also saw
medication, a syringe, a jar of peanut butter, jam, bread, fruit,
and other things.

“I asked
around. That’s my job. So, are you Cass?”

“That’s what I
go by.”

“So, Cass, will
you talk to me for the story?”

She stuck out
her bottom lip.

“How much do
you pay for something like that?”

“Well, that’s
not how it works. We don’t pay for interviews.”

“That may be
so, but I bet, coming from New York, you buy people you talk to
lunches and what not. Seems only right we get something for our
trouble.”

“All right,”
Wyatt lifted his palms. “How about afterward, I make a donation for
your time?”

“Seems fair.
Take a seat.” Cass sighed, then sat.

Wyatt took out
his notebook and pen, then joined her.

“So, to be
sure, you are Cass?”

“That’s what I
go by.”

“What’s your
full name?”

She shifted her
lower jaw deciding to answer.

“It’s Gina Rose
Gangel. I use Cass after my favorite singer, Cass Elliot from the
Mamas and the Papas.”

Wyatt made a
note, then asked her about the night they gave Kevin Tatum a
ride.

“Gibby and I
were headed to Newport when we saw him walking with a gas can, and
decided to help. Just like it says in the Good Book, you gotta help
those in need.”

Wyatt glanced
at her Bible.

“Then we saw
the girl alone in the truck. I can tell you, she was relieved and
mighty thankful. I told her it wasn’t good to be alone in these
parts, especially at night.”

“Why’s
that?”

“Lot of strange
things.” Cass looked off beyond the hills to the forests. “Many
years ago, I lost Joey, my little boy, and then my husband to this
land. It just took them. And almost took me, too. But I hung on to
the Good Book, got help from my church, and that’s how I met
Gibby.”

“How did you
meet him?”

“He was lost,
too, in prison to atone for his mistakes. But when my church group
showed me his picture, I saw that he looked exactly like how my
Joey would look, and—” Cass put one hand on her heart, held out a
palm, closed her eyes, and raised her face to the sky “—I swear, I
felt Joey’s spirit in Gibby, and so I wrote to him. Then I visited
him. We’ve been together ever since he got out.”

“What was Gibby
in prison for?”

“A mistake. A
misunderstanding with a woman and her car. I don’t want to get into
it, but Gibby did his time. Paid his bill, so to speak, and atoned.
He’s nearly done with his parole. And like the Good Book says, you
got to forgive.”

“I see.” Wyatt
cast around. “And how do you make ends meet?”

“Oh, we collect
things and sell them. Gibby does odd jobs for folks, delivers wood,
watches over their property, fixes things. He hunts. The money
helps pay for our medicine. The Lord provides, and we get by.”

“But isn’t this
private land that we’re on right now? Isn’t this illegal
squatting?”

“Not if the
owner don’t mind—and they don’t.”

“So, you have
permission to be here?”

“We do. Gibby
checked. They got a small house way over the hills to the north.
The guy who watches the property lives there, and Gibby’s got
everything all squared with him. We’re just on this tiny scratch of
land, and they got more than two hundred acres of open fields and
woods, an old copper mine, and the old cemetery. No one around for
miles.”

“And what’s
Gibby’s full name?”

Cass shifted
her lower jaw.

“I’m not sure
he’d like me telling people. He’s pretty private about that, being
in prison and all.”

“I’ll find out
sooner or later, Cass.”

“I suppose you
will. Well, it’s Ewing Gibson Spiker. But he goes by Gibby.”

Wyatt wrote it
down after she spelled it for him.

“And you never
saw Samantha Moore again after you gave her boyfriend a ride.”

“That’s right.
We went on to Newport to a pub there. I don’t drink, but Gibby
likes it there.”

“Did police
talk to you and Gibby?”

“A couple of
times, and we told them what I’m telling you. We got nothing to do
with it.”

“I understand,”
Wyatt said. “I just want to get things straight.”

“Good.”

“I’d like to
talk to Gibby. Where can I find him?”

“Today, he’s
gone hunting by the old mine. Took a lunch with him, so I expect
he’ll be away for a long time.”

Wyatt indicated
the gun.

“Oh, that’s
mine. Gibby’s treasure hunting with his metal detector. He finds
things.”

“Things?”

“Artifacts,
treasure. We sell them.”

She pulled back
a small washcloth on the table, revealing an array of items: old
coins, a watch, rings, spectacles.

“He found all
this with his metal detector?”

“He did.”

Wyatt nodded,
taking stock of the items, the pickup truck, and camper.

“And you swear
you never saw Samantha Moore again?”

Cass stared at
him. “We never saw her again. How many times I got to tell
you?”

“What do you
think happened to her?”

“Who knows?”
Cass looked toward the mountains. “Just like my Joey. She’s
gone.”

Wyatt nodded,
then reached into his pocket for two twenties and handed her
one.

“Thanks for
your time, Cass. This one’s for you.” He held up the second one.
“And you get this one after telling me how I can find Gibby.”

With one bill
in her hand, she looked at the second.

“Drive back to
the cemetery, then walk over the hill behind it, and keep going.
It’s a long way.”

“Thanks.”

“But there’s
something you should know about Gibby.”

“What’s
that?”

“He don’t like
talking to people. Don’t like it at all.”

“Thank you.
I’ll keep that in mind.”

“And I’ll tell
you something about that girl.” Cass covered the items on the
table. “I feel her spirit, just like I feel Joey’s. They’re out
there, in the Kingdom.”


CHAPTER 37

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Samantha Moore
hefted another rock.

She had to do
it.

She had no
choice.

She was still
alive, which left her with no option but to keep going.

Or die
trying.

The skin on her
hands and fingers had hardened, making it nearly impossible for her
to feel the surface of each rock as she gripped it. She forced
herself not to be discouraged by the disastrous slide that nearly
defeated her. After it happened, after she’d curled up into a ball
of despair and sobbed for hours, she pulled herself up. She stared
at the rock-strewn slope. It looked like the side of a pyramid and
had again sealed the archway.

Failure is the
greatest teacher.

I can’t
quit.

Sam had to draw
upon the positive. Use it to fuel her. Prior to the slide, she’d
moved enough rocks to create a gap, large enough to reach her hand
right into the adjoining chamber—albeit nervously, because of the
possibility of a bat attack—where she felt a wisp of air.

It had to be
fresh air from the surface.

So, after
resting, recovering, and realizing that to give up was to die, she
went back to work, removing rock after rock, placing each one in a
safe position.

At times, her
muscles ached and twitched. She could feel herself weaken with
fatigue. She kept herself hydrated, and took rest breaks before
returning to the drudgery of moving rocks.

But unlike her
first effort, with this one she’d developed a routine to avert
another rock slide— look, lift, and listen. First, she’d look for
best rock to move—not the easiest stone, but rather the best
positioned one. Then she’d lift the correct rock from the slope.
Then she’d listen for movement, any telltale sounds of dangerous
shifting.

That was the
drill.

Rock after rock
after rock.

Sam didn’t know
how long she had been working this time. A day, two days? Longer or
shorter? All she knew was that she had to keep looking, lifting,
and listening, because her life depended on it.

She was not
going to die here. She hated it here, and she hated the monster
who’d put her here. Memories of her mother, her father, and the
people she loved gave her strength, made her all the more
determined to take her life back—one rock at a time.

Progress was
glacial, so that it almost escaped her notice that she had once
again created a gap at the top of the archway, a breakthrough into
the next chamber.

Oh my God!

The darkness
there was pierced with slim, vertical shafts of natural light.

Sam stifled a
cry of exhausted joy. Those shafts of light were hope.

Be
careful.

She forced
herself not to accelerate, but to take the utmost care to look,
lift, and listen.

I’m not going
to repeat the same mistake and create another slide.

As she worked
carefully and with precision, the opening slowly increased in size,
with the large slope of unmoved rocks remaining stable.

For now.

Encouraged, she
worked until the opening grew to the point where she could pass her
body through it.

But she
didn’t.

It was
dangerous.

Sam knew that
the entire rocky mass could shift, tumble over her like a
waterfall, crush and bury her.

A current of
air—fresh air—flowed through the opening.

Sam wanted to
crawl inside and somehow climb her way to the surface.

But she
didn’t.

I’ve got to
think this through, anticipate the risks, the danger.

She got down on
the rocks, flat on her stomach and began testing those nearest to
her, giving them a firm but gentle shake to check stability. She
continued testing them as she moved her head, then her upper body,
into the chamber. The air was fresher here, damp but sweeter, and
she drank it in. It took a moment for her eyes to adjust to the
diffused light; her breathing echoed in the chamber as she assessed
matters.

The rocks
pretty much filled the chamber in a sloping fashion to the top of a
circular shaft, rising 30 feet to the surface—big enough for a
small car. The top appeared to be a weave of wooden beams and
sheets of wood.

Maybe this is
an air or escape shaft of an old, abandoned mining operation. Well,
now it’s my answered prayer. Now it’s my escape from my living
grave.

Sam knew she
had to scale the treacherous rock slide on her stomach, then
somehow contend with the interlacing of wood at the top. But she
had to think ahead, to making it to the surface. She didn’t know
what she would find, where she was, how she would survive.

Using every
ounce of caution, she retreated to her living area. She gathered
small apples, carrot sticks, granola bars, and a bottle of water,
stuffing them into the big pockets of her hoodie. Tightening the
string of her hood, she then set out climbing the slope gently to
the archway. She took her time, moving with every ounce of
attentiveness she could summon, to pass through the opening.

Contending with
the small bulge of supplies in her pocket, she inched forward on
her stomach, wary that a slight shift could trigger an avalanche of
such force that it could easily entomb her. Slowly and with great
care, she eased her entire body into the chamber. She held her
breath as she began ascending the sloping rock pile. With her
calloused hands, she strained to feel the secureness of each rock,
sensing its texture and temperature, believing each one she touched
was a step to retaking her life.

As she moved
upward, she saw in dark flashes the sudden shooting and darting of
two bats. Startled, she jumped, shoving the rock under her left
foot, sending it tumbling below, knocking against other rocks. Her
stomach convulsed when she felt a ripple pass under her along the
entire slope, as if the slide was shifting.

She froze,
holding her breath, bracing for rocks to tumble on her.

Nothing
happened.

She searched
for the bats—they were nowhere in sight.

For several
tense minutes, she didn’t move.

Drawing a deep
breath and letting it out slowly, she resumed her ascent.

She estimated
she’d progressed about 10 feet when she heard a low clicking above
her.

Bats?

Then it became
clacking. Then movement above her, as a single boulder tumbled
directly toward her.

Sam closed her
eyes and tensed to take the full brunt of the impact.

But she felt
nothing.

There was
silence.

Stillness.

She opened her
eyes to a human skull—its empty eye sockets staring, its teeth
bared.

Sam covered her
mouth with her hand to stifle her scream.


CHAPTER 38

Lucifer’s Notch
in the Northeast Kingdom

Wyatt eased his
SUV from Cass’s spot by the stream, back up the gentle hills, and
made his way to the old cemetery. He parked, switched off the
motor, and got out.

The engine
ticked down in the quiet, as he walked through the broken gates.
Tall grass grazed his legs as he passed through one half of the
graveyard. Headstones poked through the dense grass, jutting from
the earth unevenly, tilting at odd angles, like a set of rotting
teeth. The inscriptions were weatherworn and faded, but he could
read a few.

Josiah
Hartfield, drowned July 29, 1818, Age 40. A cracked one simply
said: Lucy Willow, died November 9, 1819, Age 17. A crumbling stone
said: Elwyne Potter, died in a mining accident, June 13, 1816, Age
30. A toppled stone read: Norah, wife of Abraham Kellogg, died in
childbirth, April 20, 1815, Age 24.

Walking among
the dead, Wyatt grew reflective, silently paying his respects as he
took stock of the burial grounds. The graves didn’t appear to have
been opened or disturbed, although he may have seen mounds of
overturned earth. But he couldn’t be certain; they were obscured by
the tall grass, scattered shrubs, weeds, and wildflowers.

He needed to
keep going. Scanning the distance for any sign of Gibby, Wyatt
suddenly glimpsed a tiny figure at the crest of a hilltop.

Cass had said
that he was treasure hunting far beyond the hill behind the
cemetery.

Shielding his
eyes from the sun, Wyatt concentrated his focus.

No. There was
nothing there. He must’ve imagined it.

Wyatt continued
in the tranquility and isolation. Seeing no one, and nothing but
the rolling hills and forests. From time to time, he turned to
identify a distinctive line of trees or rock formation. He’d tear a
page from his notebook and pierce it on waist-high bramble, to
ensure he could find his way back.

Returning to
the story, Wyatt concluded that what Cass had told him was nothing
substantial, and may not have been the truth. His gut told him that
there was something beneath the surface with her and her
partner.

There has to
be.

When placed in
the context of Samantha Moore’s case, the fact Cass had an odd
relationship with an ex-con, who’d done time for a crime against a
woman, was disturbing. That Cass and Gibby were among the last to
see her in this lonely corner of the world raised questions.

Did they stalk
her? Were they involved in Moore’s disappearance?

He traveled for
nearly an hour when, in the distance, rising from the earth, he saw
a cluster of small broken-down wooden buildings, the remnants of an
ancient mining operation. From his research, Wyatt recalled mention
of a copper mine that was deserted in the 1800s and since
forgotten.

It stood before
him like a ghost town.

And, like the
cemetery, much of it was webbed with overgrowth.

But wouldn’t
it be closer to the cemetery? I must’ve walked in a circle in the
opposite direction. I need to be careful going back and pay
attention to my markers.

As he got
nearer, Wyatt noticed traces of brilliant orange fluorescent paint
sprayed on the ground. Often that was how police marked crime
scenes, or areas searched in ongoing investigations. Judging from
the condition of the paint, they must’ve searched this area months
earlier in Moore’s case.

Someone was
moving amid the ruins.

Gibby.

He was sweeping
the ground with the search coil of a metal detector. Over his ball
cap, he wore headphones connected to the control box.

Wyatt walked
toward him until he was in Gibby’s line of sight. Gibby lifted his
face from his work.

“Excuse me,
Gibby.”

He slid off his
headphones and stared at Wyatt. A few days of stubble whorled on
Gibby’s cheeks. His fingernails were long, with dirt under them.
His shirt was stained, and his jeans were torn. A hint of body odor
wafted on a breeze that passed Wyatt.

“I’m Ray Wyatt,
a reporter from New York. I’m doing a story on the case of Samantha
Moore.”

Gibby said
nothing.

“I spoke with
Cass. She said I would find you here.”

“I got nothing
to say to you.” Gibby’s voice was barely above a whisper. “I told
police we had nothing to do with that girl, ’cept to help her
boyfriend.”

“Could I just
talk to you? You and Cass were among the last people to see
her.”

“No.”

“Can you just
help me with a few questions, please? Cass agreed to talk to me. It
would be helpful if you did, too, so I can get things right.”

“Why you come
here to bother people that don’t want to be bothered?”

“But a woman’s
missing, and somebody knows what happened. What do you think
happened?”

Gibby’s eyes
narrowed, and the muscles on his jawline bunched. He tightened his
hold on his metal detector.

“You’d be wise
to leave right now, mister.”

For a tense few
seconds, Wyatt and Gibby stared at each other. Then Wyatt exhaled,
turned, and started the long trek back to his SUV.

For his part,
Gibby didn’t move.

He cut a
solitary figure—standing in the ruins, holding his metal detector,
watching Wyatt until he vanished over the distant hilltop.

Then Gibby slid
his right hand into his pocket. His fingertips caressed his newest
treasure, as his mouth stretched into a grin.


CHAPTER 39

Orleans,
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Scarlett Fraser
needed to win.

She got her
competitive streak from her father, the ex-varsity linebacker,
Scarlett’s mom, Nancy, told other mothers. Nancy was part of a
group organizing the sale of chocolates and cookies to raise money
for an upcoming history class trip to Washington, D.C.

The student who
raised the most money got a special gold medal.

Scarlett wanted
that medal.

It would
complement her bowling trophy, her soccer trophy, her archery
trophy, and her medals from her science competitions.

She insisted on
using every free moment to go with her mother, knocking on doors,
ringing bells, calling over fences to gardeners, waving down
joggers, or stopping people walking their dogs. Scarlett was
relentless, wanting to return to neighborhoods several times.

“We may have
missed someone, Mom.”

Nancy did what
she could to keep up, but her 10-year-old selling machine was
wearing her out. They’d covered every neighborhood in every town
within a half-hour drive of Newport, where they lived.

Today, they
loaded cartons of cookies and chocolates in the back of their SUV,
and rolled into Orleans.

“Now, honey,
we’ve already been here before. So don’t be disappointed,” Nancy
told her as they scouted the town for untapped sales territory.

“We haven’t
been there.”

Concern pinged
at the back of Nancy’s mind as she followed Scarlett’s finger
pointing to Hemlock Creek Estates, the mobile-home park. For Nancy,
something about the place said, “Enter at your own risk.”

“I don’t know,
honey.”

“Come on, Mom.
You never know. I could sell lots there,” Scarlett said, adding, “I
heard Sophie Brill might be setting up a table at a mall in
Burlington. I’ve got to try every place. Mom, please!”

Nancy took
stock of the park and her biases, chiding herself for her
middle-class attitude and prejudices.

“All right.
Let’s go for it.”

They wheeled
into the Estates, parked near the entrance, loaded Scarlett’s
canvas shoulder bag, locked the SUV, and then began knocking on
doors.

To Nancy’s
surprise, the park was home to young families, grandmothers, and
retired people. Not ex-convicts, like she’d imagined. Sales were
good.

As they worked
their way through the park, they came to a double-wide with two
Rottweilers chained in the front yard. They were both sitting on
their stomachs, and yawned when Scarlett and her mom
approached.

“They won’t
give you any trouble,” a woman, with tattoos covering her arms,
said from her porch step. She was enjoying a smoke. “Whatcha
sellin’ sweetie?”


“Chocolate-covered almonds and maple cookies. We’re raising money
for my class trip to Washington.”

“My favorites.
I’ll take three boxes of each to share with my girls at the
bingo.”

“Wow. Thank
you.”

Scarlett went
into her bag and began assembling the order. Nancy’s eyebrows
climbed a little as the woman reached into her pocket, produced a
thick roll of bills, peeling off two twenties.

“That should
cover it. I had luck with my numbers last week,” the woman said,
after taking the boxes. “Don’t worry about the change,
sweetie.”

“Thank you very
much!”

“You’re welcome
very much.”

“Thank you,
really,” Nancy added, secretly wondering about the roll of
cash.

“Oh, I got a
couple of nieces just like her.” She smiled before crushing her
smoke in the ground and returning to her trailer with her
boxes.

Buoyed by her
sales, Scarlett turned to the trailer across the street.

Unit 23.

“Let’s try that
one next, Mom.” Scarlett trotted to the door and knocked.

No one
responded.

“I don’t think
anyone’s home, honey. I think we should head home.”

“Wait.”
Scarlett pressed her face to the window and cupped her hands to her
eyes. “I see something.”

“Honey, come
on.”

“No. Come see,
Mom!”

“Scarlett, it’s
not polite to be so nosy.”

“Mom, look!
It’s so weird.”

“Honey, come
on.”

“Mom, just
look, and then we can go.”

Nancy took in a
breath, let it out. Then she joined her daughter at the window,
cupping her hands near her eyes. It took a moment for them to
adjust to the light and focus between the crack in the
curtains.

“See?” Scarlett
said.

A few seconds
passed, as realization dawned. Unease coiled up Nancy’s spine,
making the small hairs on her neck stand up.


CHAPTER 40

Lucifer’s Notch
in the Northeast Kingdom

It was time for
the auction.

Byyle’s stomach
quivered in anticipation as he sat before his laptop, holding
Tituba and stroking her. It calmed him as he watched the sale of
items. The participant indicator registered more than 300 potential
bidders from around the globe.

This was an
extremely secret, highly exclusive group operating in the deepest
recesses of the dark web. The items up for auction were living,
breathing works of art.

Humans
recovered from the wild and reimagined, shall we say.

First up were
several international pieces that evoked the Renaissance—the way
they were posed and their sets. They were interesting. Not all
sold, but those that did went for moderate amounts.

Next was a
lovely work, an homage to impressionism, from Prague, titled,
Portrait of a Young Girl. It went for 85,000 euros.

Definitely
impressive, with an interesting background.

Next up was a
work out of Saint Petersburg, Russia, that was magnificent. It was
called Weeping Boy, and had the stylings of a Dutch or
Italian artist.

Those
eyes! Byyle gazed into them, finding wells of sadness squeezed
from a broken heart to drip on the soul.

Incredible.
The history of this one is fascinating, compelling. Bravo.

A gavel tapped.
The piece sold for 145,000 euros.

“We come to our
next work. It is untitled, and it is from New York.” The voice of
the female auctioneer had a British accent. It was soft,
soothing.

“This is us,”
Byyle said. He always listed New York on his items because it
helped sales.

After
presenting a brief summary, the auctioneer noted, “There is a
reserve on this item.”

A moment later,
bidding commenced.

“We have an
opening bid of twenty-five thousand U.S. Twenty-five,” the
auctioneer said, adding. “This item is visually stunning, vibrant
with extraordinary beauty.”

More bidding
followed.

“We have forty
thousand. Forty.”

To coax more
bids, she began sprinkling in bits of background on how the work
was inspired and acquired.

“We have sixty
thousand. Sixty.”

Byyle kneaded
Tituba’s nape as the auctioneer praised the work.

“Look at the
shapes, the texture,” she said. “We have eighty thousand. Eighty
for this lovely work. She’s a beauty, an angel.”

Byyle was
pleased with the rising increments as the auctioneer continued
inveigling more bids. She provided additional background on the
methods used, and the challenges leading to the acquisition, which,
as Byyle knew, always increased the value.

It worked.

“We have ninety
thousand. Ninety. Now we have ninety-five U.S.”

We’re getting
close.

Byyle held his
breath.

But an
excruciating minute passed without a new bid.

“You’ll see how
the lines flow, making the presentation of the natural elements
vivid, exquisite,” the auctioneer said.

No new
bids.

Another minute
passed, and it was evident bidding had plateaued.

“Unfortunately,
the highest bid falls short of the reserve. The work will not be
sold.” The auctioneer tapped her gavel. “Now, our next work comes
from Amsterdam and is titled…”

Byyle
sagged.

It was
over.


CHAPTER 41

Waterbury,
Vermont

At state police
headquarters, photos of Sam Moore stared from a whiteboard that had
been rolled into one corner of a renovated open space.

The area now
served as the Hydra task force command center, where folding tables
and chairs had been positioned into a horseshoe shape.

“Could bring us
luck,” one investigator said.

Power cords and
cables were laced to laptops, chargers, printers, and tablets.
Additional whiteboards held maps and timelines of the Moore case,
with summaries of potential leads, while other boards held the
history and locations of key Hydra scenes.

Having obtained
access to Vermont’s database on Moore, McDade was studying tips and
case notes when Rod Noble appeared before her and dropped his
voice.

“Just learned
that Wyatt, the reporter from New York, was in Spiritsburg, making
inquiries at the house where we got the bird cam video.”

McDade’s
stomach tensed.

“Do you know
what he knows, Rod?”

Noble shook his
head.

“Jill, if he
has any inkling as to what we’re doing and reported it…”

“Yeah, it would
tip off our subject.” McDade took a breath, and let it out.

Noble studied
her for a moment, then said, “You, more than anyone else, know
we’re close, closer than you’ve ever been.”

“I realize
that. Look, I’ve dealt with Wyatt before. I’ll deal with him.”

Noble left.
Before she resumed making notes, McDade searched for Ray Wyatt’s
name online, relieved to see he hadn’t yet filed a story. Or so it
appeared. She stopped, collected her thoughts along with her phone,
found an unlocked, empty office on the floor, and closed the
door.

She dialed
Wyatt’s number.

As it rang, the
situation whirled in the back of her mind.

We can’t
blow this. Not now. Ray wouldn’t go with something on the Hydra if
he had it. Not without checking with me.

Wyatt’s line
rang without being answered.

She sent him a
text.

But he doesn’t
know I’m here. And if I tell him I’m here, he’ll connect the dots.
He’s smart, as smart as any detective I’ve known. Why isn’t he
answering? I’ll try again later. I’m walking on a tightrope
here.

McDade trusted
Wyatt, yet she couldn’t put her fears to rest until she talked to
him.

Returning to
her desk and her work, she leaned forward on her elbows, kneading
her temples, and replayed the video taken of the camper truck
leaving the motel at the time of Moore’s disappearance.

The truck was
their best lead, but the image, taken at night, was grainy and
offered few details.

Finding the
suspect vehicle would be a challenge.

McDade thought
a good starting point would be to look at camper trucks that were
connected to the motel. Upon doing a little digging, she found that
Noble and his team had already followed that line of investigation,
checking vehicles and credit cards of guests of the Green Rolling
Hills Inn going back a full year. McDade continued looking through
reports until she came to those for Ewing Gibson Spiker and Gina
Rose Gangel.

Known as Cass
and Gibby.

They’d given
Tatum a ride after he’d walked to Zeffie’s Gas & Grocery for
gas. Tatum identified them and described their vehicle as a pickup
without a camper. Noble’s team called Tatum after the bird cam
video surfaced to confirm that it was a camper-less pickup that had
given him a lift after he got gas.

But you can
easily mount a camper on and off the bed of a pickup, McDade
thought.

What about the
stalking video?

She replayed it
again.

The conditions
that night had hampered extracting a plate number, or confirming a
vehicle make and model. The university team’s analysis of the light
configuration pointed to a light truck, van, or pickup.

Again, a pickup
can accommodate a camper.

It’s possible
we missed something.

McDade examined
every note they had on Spiker and Gangel. They were alibied, yet
something didn’t sit right, she thought.

Noble returned.
“Did you deal with our friend from the press?”

“Still working
on that.” She tapped her pen on the computer screen. “Rod, we need
to reinterview this couple.”

“Cass and
Gibby?”

“Their real
names are Gangel and Spiker.”

“Right. We
located them, interviewed them, and reinterviewed them a month
subsequent,” Noble said.

“I suggest we
talk to them again.”

“Why?” A county
deputy near them had overheard. “We questioned them twice. They
were alibied, and they’ve been cleared. They helped Tatum, giving
him a lift to the pickup, then continued north. Tatum and Moore
turned around, and went south to Spiritsburg and the motel.”

“They are among
the last to see Moore. They could’ve followed them,” McDade
said.

“Tatum said no
one followed them,” Noble said.

“How could he
be certain? They could’ve turned their lights off.”

“But they,
Spiker and Gangel, continued north to The Empty Well Bar in
Newport. We have witnesses,” the deputy said.

“Bar witnesses?
Possibly friends?” McDade said. “Look, the timing could’ve been
off. They could’ve gone to the motel, taken Moore, tied her up in
their truck, kept her there or disposed of her, then gone to the
bar. They could’ve used back roads. Moore might have recognized
them in the rear parking lot, and talked with them.”

McDade
continued to press her case.

“And they had a
pickup truck, according to Tatum. But the notes say they do possess
a camper, and you can load a camper fairly quickly and easily onto
a pickup. Could their pickup match the vehicle in the bird cam
footage?”

No one spoke as
McDade pulled another file.

“Look at
Spiker’s history,” she said. “He has a violent criminal record. He
served time in Swanton for beating up a woman and stealing her car.
And he’s on parole.”

Silence
passed.

“We’re aware,”
Noble said.

“Did you
interview his parole officer?”

“We did. Twice.
No issues. Spiker’s in compliance, and will complete parole in four
months.”

“And the files
say his DNA’s been compared with the Hydra’s DNA,” McDade said.
“Let’s run it again, just to double-check. And let’s locate this
couple and talk to them again, with the aim of getting a warrant to
search their vehicle, and all their property.”

At that moment,
their attention shifted to a trooper who had approached them
holding a single slip of note paper.

“Yes, Carrie,”
Noble said.

“Rod, Agent
McDade, we’ve just got a call from a woman in Newport. Seems she
was helping her daughter go door-to-door in Orleans selling cookies
for a school trip when she saw something disturbing related to the
Moore case.”


CHAPTER 42

Lucifer’s Notch
in The Northeast Kingdom

Cass was asleep
in her chair, her Bible open on her chest, when a shadow fell over
her.

A boot nudged
her foot.

She opened her
eyes to Gibby.

“Why did you
tell that reporter how to find me?”

Blinking to
full consciousness and then sighing, Cass sat up, took her Bible,
and slid out two twenties from the pages.

“He paid me to
talk to him and to find you. I saw it as a sign, because Lord
knows, we need the money.”

Gibby shook his
head slowly.

“I can get us
money. You know that.” He looked off. “We don’t need people
sticking their nose into our business, Cass. You know that,
too.”

“But this was
different. He paid.”

“What did you
tell him?”

“Nothing we
didn’t already tell police. And I told him you didn’t like to talk
to people. But I knew he was going to look for you, Gibby. That’s
why I made sure he paid us a little something.”

Gibby bit back
on his anger.

Then he moved
quickly, gathering things.

“It don’t
matter. We gotta pack up.”

“Why?”

“We gotta
leave.”

“Why? I like it
here. This is a good place.”

“It’s no good
now. Not after that reporter.”

“It’s just the
one, and he was harmless.”

“No, now others
will come. Other people will come.”

“But we managed
to stay out of it last time, with the Lord’s help.”

“This time is
different. Now get packin’, Cass.”

“Different? I
don’t understand.”

“I’m telling
you it’s different. We gotta pack up and load the camper onto the
truck and leave, like we was never here.”

“That’s gonna
take time. I don’t see the need. Why should we go?”

“Stop carryin’
on like you don’t know.”

“Gibby? Answer
me. Why do we have to leave?”

Cass followed
his gaze as he looked in the direction of hills and ruins. His face
was taut; his eyes were distant, seeing something she couldn’t.

“Because I did
things out there, terrible things I never shoulda done.”


CHAPTER 43

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Sam stared at
the skull.

Oh God!

She pushed it
away, sending it bouncing and click-clacking against the rocks down
the slope.

Who is it? Did
the monster kill them?

Gasping for
breath, she struggled to think.

Maybe the
skull’s from the old mining days.

Fighting to
keep calm, she told herself she’d seen a skull before in the
anatomy classes she’d taken. But that was different.

This is
someone’s grave! Oh God! No! Stop! I have to handle this! I have no
choice! I have to keep going!

She took deep
breaths, until the shock subsided. Then she checked her position,
estimating that she was a third of the way to the top. She
tightened her muscles and then resumed, her fingers delicately
feeling for the most stable rocks.

Remaining prone
on the incline, becoming used to the items under her in her pocket,
she moved in small degrees to avoid triggering an avalanche. With
every inch of progress, she kept her ears pricked up for bat
sounds, checking that her hood was drawn tight in case of an
attack.

At times, her
foot or hand slipped, setting off a trickle of small stones flowing
around her. She’d halt and hold her breath, until the threat of a
slide passed. Then she’d continue.

I can do this.
I’m going to crawl out of this hole.

As she climbed,
she kept her eyes on the prize—the wooden sheets and beams woven
together at the top. Tiny holes and cracks leaked light and hope.
This was the gate to the surface, to freedom.

What if the
top is secured or sealed?

She’d deal with
getting through the top when she reached it. Right now, she focused
on making slow, steady progress.

Sam was nearing
the halfway point when she froze.

What was
that?

A clicking.

Bats?

She held her
breath.

There was a
familiar, sickening grating. Then, a sudden undulation, as if the
slope were alive, with a knocking and rumbling above her.

A river of
stones rolled down.

God, no!

She was
helpless. Nothing she could do to stop them tumbling, crashing into
her, pummeling and hammering her head, her back, her arms, and her
legs. The weight, the awful weight, crushing the breath from her
before everything went black.
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Orleans,
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

McDade rode
with Noble in his SUV.

The lead from
the cookie-selling mom was significant enough for the trooper who’d
followed it to alert the investigators.

“You have to
see what we’ve got here,” he’d said in his text to Noble.

Noble had taken
North Wolcott Road out of Waterbury. It was more than an hour to
Orleans, and along the way he made calls while McDade studied case
files, her attention returning to Cass and Gibby, or rather, Gina
Rose Gangel and Ewing Gibson Spiker.

Look at
their contact with Samantha Moore, at Spiker’s record, their
mobility, their vehicle, she thought.

Scrolling
through pages, she couldn’t find any presentencing psych
assessments for Spiker, or any taken when he was in prison. She’d
get them from Vermont Department of Corrections, and then pass them
to Len Resher with the Behavioral Analysis Unit in Quantico.

Could Spiker
be the Hydra? Was Cass enabling him? I don’t buy their alibis about
that night.

They needed to
go deeper on them, if possible, compare Spiker’s DNA with the
Hydra’s again, she thought as they neared Orleans.

Noble set down
his phone and brought her up to speed as he drove.

“All right,” he
said. “We’ve got a Be on the Lookout alert out for Cass and Gibby,
so we can locate them and pick them up.”

“Good. Things
are moving.”

***

McDade and
Noble arrived at Hemlock Creek Estates, the mobile-home park,
stopping near two green Vermont State Police SUVs parked at Unit
23.

Trooper Ryan
Boyer greeted them, touching the brim of his hat and nodding after
Noble introduced McDade. Then Boyer indicated the trailer.

“This single
unit here is rented by Fletcher Seaver.”

“Fletcher
Seaver?” McDade repeated. “Is he related to Jonas?”

“His son.”

McDade glanced
through the windows of Boyer’s SUV, where a bearded man in a
ballcap sat in the rear.

“We’ve got
Fletcher in the back seat. We’ll take him to Derby. You’re going to
want to question him at the barracks. I’ve kept everybody out of
his trailer.”

“What exactly
is in there, Ryan?” Noble asked. “Your notes didn’t provide
details.”

“You’ll see.
You’ll want to put on shoe covers and gloves.”

Noble nodded,
then got the items from his vehicle.

McDade noticed
an audience of locals forming nearby as she tugged on shoe covers
and latex gloves. Once they were ready, she and Noble entered Unit
23.

Noble opened
the door, and they were hit with a wall of foul air—a mix of soured
milk and body odor.

The unit was
darkened. The kitchen counter was stained, dotted with empty tin
cans, half-eaten TV dinners, an open, uncapped jug of milk, and
flies everywhere. A small kitchen table had a torn plastic
tablecloth and mismatched chairs that appeared to have been rescued
from the curb. Foam that was not captured by duct tape leaked from
a stained couch.

Noble and
McDade stood stock-still in the center of the living room, looking
at the walls.

Faces stared at
them.

Dozens and
dozens of copies of the same face.

Staring.
Imploring.

Every space of
the walls was papered, floor to ceiling, with missing person
posters of Samantha Moore.

On a chair in
the near-dark corner was a naked female mannequin.

Taped to the
head was a photo of Samantha Moore’s face.
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Orleans,
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Wyatt gripped
the wheel as his Ford pitched and lurched along the rutted pathway,
the oil pan grazing the earth.

Pulling away
from the cemetery, he entered the thick woods. Branches slapped and
tugged at his SUV, as if refusing to let him leave. Navigating his
way out, pushing slowly through the overgrowth, he considered
Gibby.

Something
wasn’t right about that guy. An ex-con, acting like he was up to no
good, like he was hiding something.

It was
frustrating that Gibby wouldn’t talk, but Cass did, giving Wyatt
enough to build an exclusive news feature. They were a strange
couple, that’s for sure, but they were among the last people to see
Samantha Moore before she vanished.

The question
is, have they been ruled out as suspects? I’ll check with Rod
Noble.

Wyatt wanted to
know more about Cass and Gibby, and the creepy place they’d claimed
out here. Reaching the narrow dirt road that knifed through birch
and maple forests, he recalled Cass saying that a property manager
lived over the hills to the north.

Wyatt stopped
to consult his maps, thinking if he could find his way to the
manager’s house, he could request an interview. But after checking,
he couldn’t find a shortcut leading to the location. What he saw
meant a long, roundabout drive. Brushing away a wasp that had
whirled though his open window, a new thought occurred.

There’s a guy
who knows the region well and knows the case.

Wyatt took up
his notebook, flipping to his interview with Jonas Seaver, manager
of the Green Rolling Hills Inn, recalling his son, Fletcher.

Another
oddball.

But, according
to his father, Fletcher had taken part in every volunteer search
for Samantha Moore that he could. And he’d spent a lot of time
hunting and fishing in the woods. “He knows the Kingdom like the
back of his hand.... He took searching for the girl to heart.”

Fletcher was a
contractor. He lived in Orleans at Hemlock Creek Estates. He drove
a camper with a leaping-fish decal.

Trusting his
instincts, Wyatt headed there.

***

Orleans wasn’t
far, Wyatt figured, after double-checking his maps.

It didn’t take
long before he passed Zeffie’s Gas & Grocery and was traveling
on pavement back to Spiritsburg.

Now, Orleans
was less than 10 minutes away. He went east on Route 58, going
under Interstate 91. Driving along a leafy stretch that wound
around the village businesses and homes, Wyatt recalled how, during
their brief meeting at the motel, Fletcher had been cold to the
fact that he was a reporter on the story.

I’ll handle
that. It’ll be a small price to pay, because if what his father
said is true, Fletcher could enlighten me on the search, the
region, and, hopefully, Cass and Gibby.

Turning into
Hemlock Creek Estates, Wyatt hadn’t gone far into the mobile-home
park before he was forced to stop and get out.

People had
gathered at the edge of their lots; some had collected onto the
street to watch activity. Beyond them, Wyatt saw a cluster of
police vehicles, county SUVs, state police patrol cars, unmarked
sedans, deputies, and troopers coming and going around one lot.

Straining to
determine what was happening Wyatt saw that the focus was on a
unit, and parked next to it was a camper with a fish decal.

“What’s going
on?” Wyatt asked. “Is that Fletcher Seaver’s place?”

A woman, her
arms sleeved with tattoos, dragged on a cigarette, tapped ash, and
turned to him.

“Rumor is
police have arrested him.”

“Arrested him?
For what?”

“Who are you?”
she asked.

Wyatt showed
her his press ID.

“A reporter?”
She smiled. “Boy, did you get here at the right time.”

“Why? What did
they arrest Fletcher Seaver for?”

“Something
about that missing college girl from New York.”
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Orleans,
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

After finishing
inside, McDade and Noble stepped from Fletcher Seaver’s trailer.
Relieved to breathe fresh air, they stood on the landing outside
the door, looking over their notes.

“We may have
something here,” Noble said, keeping his voice low.

“Disturbing.”
McDade swiped through the photos she’d taken, then lifted her head.
“We need to seal this property, get crime scene people to stand by
to process it and the vehicle while we talk to him.”

They’d noticed
that Boyer had already left with Fletcher, taking him to Derby, a
15-minute drive. But more state and county units had arrived. Noble
directed a trooper and deputy to get tape around the property, as
more locals gathered to gawk.

McDade scanned
the crowd, stopping cold when she noticed a familiar face. Her
stomach tensed.

What’s Ray
Wyatt doing here?

Wyatt had not
yet seen her.

She turned to
Noble, who was sending a text on his phone.

“We’re
expediting warrants,” Noble said to her. “Soon as I finish this,
we’ll leave for Derby to question Seaver.”

“Sure. Give me
a moment, Rod.”

***

Wyatt’s eyes
widened slightly when McDade stood before him.

“What the…Jill,
what’re you doing here?”

“I only have a
second. Over there.” She took him aside to stand between a county
and state SUV, which gave them a degree of privacy.

“What’re you
doing here, Ray?”

“Like I told
you, I’ve got a new job. I’m on assignment, working on the Samantha
Moore story.”

“Why?”

“Why? Jill,
what’s this? We’re pegging a feature to the six-month anniversary
of her unsolved disappearance,” he said. “Now, I’m hearing you
arrested Fletcher Seaver, the motel manager’s son. Is he the
guy?”

McDade’s
jawline pulsed.

“Ray, I can’t
tell you anything.”

He looked at
her.

“If there’s an
arrest in the case, I’m going to report it. That’s my job.”

She bit her
bottom lip and shook her head.

“Wait,” Wyatt
said. “This is linked to the Hydra. It’s why you’re here.”

“You’re making
an awful big leap.”

McDade saw
Noble was ready to go, and she started to leave.

“Come on,”
Wyatt said. “Help me get this right. Talk to me on background.”

“I can’t.”

“Jill,” Wyatt
said, “can we meet later somewhere?”

“All right, but
before you write or report anything, check with me.”

“Check with
you?”

“On background
to get it right.”

Wyatt watched
her drive off, knowing that something big was breaking.
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Derby,
Vermont

“Did you abduct
Samantha Moore?”

Noble tapped
his pen on a yellow pad as he and McDade waited for Fletcher Seaver
to answer.

“Did you abduct
her at the motel vending machine after stalking her and her
boyfriend at Lucifer’s Notch?”

McDade said,
“Or, maybe your father’s involved. Tipped you to a vulnerable
couple at the motel?”

Seaver shook
his head.

He was sitting
across from them at a table in a small interview room in Derby
Barracks; he’d waived his right to an attorney. “I didn’t do
nothing wrong.”

“Well, you’re
not being charged,” Noble had said. “We just need your help
clarifying a few things, Fletcher.”

For more than
two hours now, they’d gone back and forth, questioning him about
his whereabouts the night Samantha vanished.

“Like I keep
telling you,” Fletcher had said, “I wasn’t even in Vermont.”

In the time
they’d been questioning him, police had moved fast securing
warrants, getting forensic people to begin searching Fletcher’s
trailer and truck, while other investigators tracked his credit
cards, bank cards, and his computer and cell phone records for the
critical period of Samantha’s disappearance. Still others were
studying Seaver’s camper and the camper in the bird cam video, to
determine if it could be the same vehicle.

“Let’s run down
the key facts again,” Noble said. “Your father owns the motel. You
knew the security cameras weren’t working.”

“So?” Fletcher
scratched his face.

“We believe she
was taken by someone driving a camper. You have a camper,” McDade
said.

Fletcher eyed
her as Noble continued.

“You know the
Northeast Kingdom better than most people, and volunteered for
every search for her,” he said. “Was that to ensure you could
direct people away from areas you didn’t want them to
search?”

Fletcher said
nothing.

“You’ve got
missing-person posters plastered on your walls, like a shrine to
Samantha,” Noble said. “And you’ve got that mannequin, like some
sort of Norman Bates fixation with her.”

Fletcher’s eyes
narrowed.

“You can see
how this looks,” Noble said. “Not good.”

Fletcher’s
nostrils flared.

“Samantha’s
pretty,” he said. “I get lonely, you know. I think of her as my
girlfriend.”

Noble and
McDade nodded, as if what he’d said made sense.

“Nothing wrong
with that. Right?” Fletcher said.

McDade saw a
face at the door’s window, and then a hand beckoning her and Noble.
They left Fletcher sitting alone in the room, and stepped into the
hall, where FBI agent Greg Rayner was scrolling through his
tablet.

“Seaver’s
camper isn’t the same make as the one in the video. And Seaver’s
credit card records confirm he was in Berlin, New Hampshire, at the
time Samantha Moore disappeared.”

Rayner showed
them the records.

“He was at a
casino, and look. The security team there provided footage from the
cameras for that time.”

Rayner tapped a
video file and played footage at an accelerated speed showing
Fletcher Seaver sitting at slot machines.

“Berlin’s
ninety minutes away from Spiritsburg, so Seaver couldn’t be
involved,” Rayner said, looking at his colleagues. “It rules him
out.”

Noble and
McDade exchanged glances.

“We’ll have to
release him,” Noble said.
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Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Sam’s eyelids
fluttered open to darkness.

A whistling
wheezing sounded as she battled to breathe.

She tried to
move, but couldn’t.

She was
immobilized.

She rasped, and
her chest issued an alarming tingling. Pain shot through every
fiber and nerve. Unrelenting pressure on her entire body limited
the expansion of her lungs.

Asphyxia.

I’m
suffocating.

She remembered
the rockslide—burying her, pinning her, stealing every breath. She
didn’t know how long she’d been in and out of consciousness; she
was thirsty, hungry, and had to pee. But none of it mattered.

I’m being
crushed to death.

Lying facedown,
her arms outstretched, she was encased in stones.

Again, she
tried to move.

It was useless.
She was entombed.

I’m going to
die here.

Tears rolled
down her skin.

Will it be
like going to sleep? Will another person find my bones?

Sam thought of
Kevin, then her Aunt Lori and Uncle Mac. She thought of her
friends, and the life she’d lived, and the life she’d dreamed of.
Trying not to sob, she sent them love and good-byes. She tried to
remember her father’s smile when she was three, as he tossed her
high into the air before catching her, making her feel like she was
flying. “You’re my little angel,” he’d tell her. “Flying to heaven
and back to me.”

Her mother’s
face came to her.

Her mother was
so beautiful, so loving, and so brave. Fighting her cancer with
everything she had, never surrendering.

Never giving
up.

Mom.

Fighting.

Fight.

Mom wouldn’t
want me to give up.

In the
darkness, in this would-be coffin, Sam could hear her mother’s
voice.

Don’t give up!
Fight! Fight for your life!

She
would fight.

I’m still
alive. I’ll fight.

She had to save
herself.

Concentrating,
she tensed.

Oh God!

It hurt all
over. Did she have fractures? She wasn’t sure. One hand was numb.
Fighting through the pain, gathering her strength, she pushed hard
with the upper half of her body. She struggled, straining to raise
her head, an arm, a hand, anything.

It hurt, but
Sam pushed hard.

The soft knock
of rocks signaled success.

It’s
working!

But a new fear
pierced her.

Her movement
could trigger another avalanche, bringing more rocks crashing down
on her.

Either way,
I’ll die here.

She rested a
moment, psychologically fortifying her will and mustering her
strength to try again. Tightening her muscles, she pushed through
the pain, gritting her teeth. Oh God, please, please!
Pressing, driving her body upward against the rocks, she was
rewarded with knocking, then the tumble and bump of rocks
shifting.

They rolled
from her head, her back and arms, diminishing the weight, reducing
the pressure.

Working in
agony, she raised her hand to shove more rocks away and in the
sweet ecstasy of the liberating lightness, she took in a deep
breath.

Oh, thank
you!

Now, in her
darkness, Sam saw shafts of light shooting down from the
surface.

I’m going to
crawl out! I swear to God I’ll get out!

Suddenly the
rocks under, and all around her, shifted, creating a new stream of
stones that thudded and pummeled her. They covered her head,
shoulders, arms, back, and legs.

Once again, Sam
was buried.


CHAPTER 49

Derby,
Vermont

After wrapping
up at the barracks, McDade stole a moment from the investigation to
drive to Hazel’s Hungry Heart Diner in the center of town.

Fletcher Seaver
was not a suspect, but he had problems. In her call to his father
to pick him up, McDade had suggested he get his son help.

Storefronts
flowed by, and her focus returned to Gibby and Cass. We need to
take a harder look at them, she thought. After parking, she
used her phone to check the status of locating them for
questioning.

Nothing so
far.

Looming over
the entire case was the new DNA evidence confirming that the Hydra
was involved in Moore’s disappearance.

She unbuckled
her belt when a new message, concerning her request that Ewing
Gibson Spiker’s DNA be double-checked against the Hydra sample,
blossomed on her phone. Given that Spiker had been convicted of a
felony, his DNA should be in Vermont’s statewide DNA data bank and
the national data bank, as well.

“I don’t
believe this,” McDade said under her breath while reading the
message.

It turned out
Spiker’s DNA had been misplaced in the system, arising from an
application he’d made some time ago to have it expunged under state
statutes. His effort was denied by the court as being baseless, but
he appealed. It created confusion, but the law was clear—his DNA
should’ve remained in the system because of his conviction. A
search was under way to recover it.

Bottom
line—Spiker’s DNA had never been compared to the Hydra’s.

Cursing to
herself, McDade took a breath and let it out slowly.

She had to set
the issue aside.

For now, she
had to deal with Ray Wyatt.

Transom bells
rang when she entered the diner. It was a cozy place, where the
tables were covered with red-and-white-checkered vinyl tablecloths,
and the air smelled of coffee, deep-fried food, and cooked
bacon.

She found Wyatt
alone at a corner table.

A man with a
white apron, carrying a coffee carafe and two menus, followed
her.

“Coffee?” he
said.

They both said
yes. He poured and left the plastic-covered menus.

“Good to see
you, Jill.”

“Good to see
you.” She fixed her coffee. “I’m sorry I don’t have much time, so
let’s get to it. Why’re you here?”

“I told you,
I’m doing an anniversary story on the Moore case.”

“That’s
it?”

“That’s it.
Why’re you here?”

“Had some
regional meetings.”

“Really? Did
you meet in Fletcher Seaver’s trailer?”

McDade said
nothing.

“Why were you
involved in his arrest?” Wyatt asked. “My understanding is that
it’s tied to Samantha Moore’s case.”

“Well, she’s a
New York resident from my coverage area.”

“I’m not buying
it. She’s from Queens. You’ve got resident agents who cover Queens.
You’re in Manhattan. And you’ve got people here.”

McDade shook
her head, then sipped coffee.

“Seaver was
interviewed to clarify a few things. He’s not under arrest, not
charged, he’s free. No story.”

“I’ll decide if
there’s a story. That’s my job, Jill.”

McDade stared
at him.

“Ray, you can
do whatever you like, but a little advice: before you report
anything, check with me, on background, to make sure you have the
facts.”

“And let’s see
if I have the facts,” he said. “It’s a fact that you’re a long way
from 26 Federal Plaza in Manhattan, and you’re on the Hydra task
force. The way I see it, those facts point to another—the
Hydra.”

McDade was
silent.

“Is the Hydra
tied to Moore?” he asked.

She looked away
for a moment, then back at him, and sighed.

“There’s my
answer,” Wyatt said.

“Ray, listen. I
can’t say anything.” Her eyes softened. “Will you respect that,
please?”

He caressed his
cup, and then a shadow fell over them.

“Anything to
eat?” the man in the apron asked.

“No, thank
you,” McDade said.

“We’re good
with coffee,” Wyatt said.

The man left,
and Wyatt looked at McDade, thinking.

“How about
this?” Wyatt said. “I’ll check with you before I report anything,
but you agree to keep me exclusively in the loop on what’s
breaking.”

She let a
moment pass before answering.

“I can’t
guarantee anything,” she said. “Look, we have a good relationship,
don’t we? I mean, we’re both working here, but we’re friends,
right?”

“Yes.”

“I can’t
promise anything, but we’re friends. You understand what I’m
saying?”

Wyatt gave it
some thought.

“I do, and I’m
good with that.”

They heard her
phone vibrate, and she glanced at it.

“I have to go.”
She reached into her wallet to leave cash.

“I’ve got
this,” Wyatt said. “One thing, though. Earlier, you said you wanted
to help me search for Danny. What did you have in mind?”

She looked at
him, and into the pain he kept deep behind his eyes.

“Maybe there
are a few things I could try.”

“Such as?”

“I’m sorry, but
can we talk about it when we’re back in New York?”

She stood.

He nodded
slowly, shrugged, then said, “Sure. All right.”

Outside, she
looked at the message from Rod Noble.

“We’re running
down a sighting of Cass and Gibby’s camper on 89 east of
Montpelier.”


CHAPTER 50

Somewhere in the
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Lasius Byyle
was disappointed with the outcome of the auction.

The global
community of so-called aficionados did not grasp the true value he
was offering. They failed to meet his reserve of $120,000, leaving
him resentful and stirring his anger.

Their tastes
are more hoi polloi than eclectic.

There were
different networks, and offshoots that took part in the auction for
different reasons. He didn’t know all of the players, and had
little to do with many of the offshoots.

Who knows and
who cares what some of those mysterious, nefarious people are up
to? My concern is my work.

He brooded,
pacing the house, stroking Tituba.

It always took
time for Byyle to recover from an unsuccessful auction. It left him
contemplating his fallback option. Now he would set out preparing
his artwork for exhibition, presenting it to an audience that would
appreciate the depth of its beauty.

And why
wouldn’t they?

He always took
meticulous care with his displays, to ensure the viewer achieved
the maximum fulfilment from the creation.

It was worth
it.

Over the years,
his exhibitions had received exceptional reviews—especially from
detectives who appreciated his artful separation of body parts.

Tituba meowed
when he set her on the floor.

“You stay put,”
Byyle said. “I’ve got to go out.”

***

Byyle stepped
from the house into the sunlight, inhaling the sweet air and
welcoming the birdsong. Dragonflies flitted about as he walked
through the overgrowth, feeling the waist-high grass sweep against
him.

He loved this
property.

Continuing, he
took stock of its history—how, in the early 1800s settlers had
discovered copper in the region and established mines. A small
settlement of houses and businesses sprang up. But after 20 years,
several collapses, and setbacks, all mining operations ceased.
People abandoned their homes, the stores, everything, creating a
ghost town.

By the
late1800s, time, the relentless winters, and rot had destroyed most
structures, leaving a few stone walls and cellar holes swallowed by
overgrowth.

Traveling
nearly a half mile, Byyle came to one small building that had
endured. Concealed by trees and bramble, the large shed, with its
faded, weather-beaten slats, was still standing.

He unlocked the
newer padlock and loosened the chain securing the double front
doors. The hinges creaked as he opened them.

The air reeked
with decay.

Something
unseen and furry, its claws scraping, vanished through a small
hole. Dust and bits of straw rose in the columns of light piercing
the narrow gaps in the walls. On one side, there was a long
aluminum extension ladder; on the other side, a dust-encrusted work
bench with rusted tools.

In the center
of the shed was an ancient, steel-framed wooden mine cart.

Byyle took a
breath, gathered his strength, and wheeled the cart across the
wooden floor, the cart’s steel rollers squeaking, straining the
floor’s heavy planks. Byyle looked down at the seam on the floor
outlining a rectangle, about the size of a fridge door.

A rusted
recessed latch was at one end.

The shed
covered a shaft, part of a mine that never was completed.

He pulled on
the latch, grunting and lifting the heavy door until it yawned like
a jaw to an abyss. He got the ladder and extended it to its full
40-foot length, telescoping it into the darkness until it touched
the bottom.

Reaching into
his pocket, he withdrew a mini stun gun that featured a powerful
LED flashlight. He switched on the stun gun. It crackled with an
electric blue lightning bolt between the two prongs.

Taking a
breath, ensuring his grip and foothold, Byyle descended the
ladder.


CHAPTER 51

Near Camel’s Hump
State Park, Vermont

The report
lacked details.

A Vermont State
Police unit pursuing a speeding vehicle westbound on the interstate
near Montpelier had spotted a truck camper traveling east that fit
the description in the BOLO alert for Gangel and Spiker.

The truck
camper had been signaling to exit at Duxbury.

Trooper Staci
Sutton was among the units dispatched to locate it.

The report was
now 15 minutes old and getting colder. Sutton knew Duxbury. It was
a long shot, but she rolled through the little town’s main street.
Then she checked neighborhoods, and driveways alongside wood-framed
houses on large, treed lots. Other than a few truck campers that
were the wrong color, nothing drew her attention.

Her radio was
crackling with transmissions, reminding her that she had other
calls stacking up.

Acting on a
hunch, Sutton guided her Ford Explorer out of town toward Camel’s
Hump State Park, along a narrow two-lane stretch where the forests
closed in around her. It was pretty here, so close to the Long
Trail and other trails up Camel’s Hump Mountain.

But the area
was empty; no one was around.

She took a side
road that twisted through woods dense with sugar maples. She had
gone about two miles, and was poised to call it off to return to
her other calls. She rounded a curve, looking for a spot wide
enough to turn around in, when she saw a flash of color up
ahead.

A vehicle was
parked on the side of the road.

A camper
truck.

A man was
squatted at its left quarter, which had been raised with a jack.
The rear wheel had been removed. On the ground next to him was a
spare.

An older woman
stood near, watching him work. When she turned to look at the
approaching state police cruiser, the man did, too.

Sutton
activated the emergency lights on her light bar, which
automatically switched on her dash-camera video recorder. She
parked a few car lengths behind the camper. Her SUV’s lights
flashed silently as she checked the Vermont plate against the BOLO
alert information.

Bingo.

This was the
vehicle.

Reaching for
her microphone, she updated dispatch, gave her location, and
requested backup. Then she got out and walked to the couple.

“Good
afternoon,” Sutton said.

“We’re changing
a flat,” the woman said. “No law broken, is there?”

“No, ma’am. But
I’m going to ask that you both pass me your driver’s licenses, or
other state identification.”

The man and
woman complied.

Sutton went
back to her SUV. Using her laptop on the console and conversing
with her dispatcher, she soon confirmed the pair as being Gina Rose
Gangel and Ewing Gibson Spiker.

Sutton returned
to the couple, ready to play this by the book.

“Your vehicle
and identities match the descriptions of subjects we’re seeking as
part of an investigation.”

“What
investigation?” Cass asked.

“I’m afraid
that’s all I can tell you right now.” Sutton was tugging on gloves.
“As you are well aware, Mr. Spiker, you’re still on parole.
Therefore, I am permitted to conduct a warrantless search, for
which I request your cooperation. Do you understand that, sir?”

Spiker, his
face taut, nodded.

“Good. Sir,
before I pat you down, do you have any weapons or syringes in your
pockets?”

“Just a small
knife,” Spiker said.

“Would you
slowly empty your pockets? Place everything on the hood of my car,
then turn out the lining.”

Spiker
complied, pulling out his wallet, a red, folded pocket knife, a
lighter, two small batteries, a small roll of bills, coins, and a
thick, neatly folded washcloth, setting them all on the hood.

Sutton would
inventory them later.

She then began
patting him down, starting at his neck and moving down to his
ankles.

“Why’re you
doing this?” Cass moved closer. “We have rights.”

“Hush, it’s
okay,” Gibby said.

“Ma’am, step
back,” Sutton said. “Please step back and keep your hands where I
can see them.”

Sutton finished
searching Spiker, and then opened the back door on the driver’s
side of the cruiser.

“I’d like you
to wait in the back until my colleagues arrive,” she said.

Spiker got
in.

After Cass
grudgingly cooperated, Sutton patted and searched her.

“I don’t like
this one bit. We’ve done nothing wrong,” Cass said, removing cash,
keys, and tissues from her pocket, and placing them on the
hood.

Sutton then put
Cass in the back seat with Spiker. The SUV’s front and back were
divided by a clear shield; the rear doors could not be opened from
the inside.

Spiker and Cass
were now in custody.

Two police
vehicles arrived, and Sutton opened her front passenger door. She
collected her tablet, and studied the reports on Spiker and
Samantha Moore.

“Mr. Spiker,”
Sutton said, raising her voice, “under the terms of your parole,
we’re permitted to conduct a warrantless search of your vehicle for
contraband. Should you be in possession of any contraband, that
would be a violation of the conditions of your release. Do you
understand?”

Spiker
nodded.

From inside the
cruiser, Spiker and Cass watched. After a brief huddle, the two
newly arrived male troopers pulled on gloves and began searching
the camper, while Sutton continued studying her tablet.

Cass turned to
Spiker.

“What did you
do, Gibby? Before we left our camp you told me you did something
you shouldna’ done. What did you do?”

Gibby was
silent.

Cass dropped
her voice. “Did you take something from the graves?”

Both of them
remained silent, watching Sutton working on the hood. Her hands
still gloved, she poked through the contents of their pockets,
tapping descriptions into her tablet. Cass noticed Gibby swallow
hard when the trooper came to the washcloth, unfolding it to reveal
the treasures he’d found with his metal detector.

A watch, rings,
spectacles, and old coins.

When Sutton
unfolded the final corner of the cloth, she came upon one item and
froze.


CHAPTER 52

Somewhere in the
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Gripping the
stun gun with its flashlight, Byyle went down the ladder.

About 10 feet
from the bottom, he stopped. He combed the light across the
cavernous area, on guard against a possible assault with a
rock.

He saw nothing
unusual.

The cot was
heaped with blankets and sleeping bags.

She must be
asleep. Good. She won’t have the chance to fight.

He moved
quickly to the bottom, braced to incapacitate and then sedate her
with the syringe kit in his pocket. Tightening his grip on the stun
gun, he pulled back the blankets.

The cot was
empty.

Byyle’s stomach
lurched. Immediately pivoting, he scanned the empty pit. He raked
the light clockwise, then counterclockwise, again and again, seeing
but not believing.

All signs of
captivity were there—the empty cot, the portable toilet, the
stationary bike, the supplies, heaps of soiled clothes, the plywood
floor with tarpaulin.

But no
captive.

The damp air
smelled of soap, chemical cleaner, and foulness, as he searched
again, seeing but not believing she was gone.

But how?

He aimed the
light to the archway, with its pyramid of rocks slanting from the
roof to the base on the floor.

But the
archway’s always been sealed.

He tried to
interpret the significance of the piles of rocks distributed around
the edge of the pit’s floor, which he hadn’t seen from the surface.
Pointing his light back to the archway, to the top, he saw a
gap.

Big enough
for her to slip through.

He groaned,
cursing.

She couldn’t
have escaped!

Getting down,
lying on the incline, checking his footing, rocks shifting under
him, he carefully climbed to the gap. Taking pains, he maneuvered
his upper body inside, and stopped to inspect with his light. He
found another circular shaft, filled with rocks on a sharp incline
and rising to the surface. The top was capped with beams and sheets
in a crisscross pattern.

Why didn’t he
know about this shaft? He’d thought the archway was a
long-abandoned vein sealed with the rockslide. He assessed the
shaft. The rock pile was precarious. Attempting to climb it was
dangerous.

How did she
get to the top?

He swept the
light near him, stopping when it captured a skull.

What’s this?
Couldn’t be hers. No, it’s too old.

Pondering it,
he wondered how it had got there. It wasn’t related to his work.
Must’ve been from a mishap years ago, he thought.

Shrugging it
off, he brushed his light up and down. He scrutinized the walls for
footholds, but found none. Then he scoured the sloping of rocks,
and detected a flash of color nearby. Locking on to it and
concentrating, he discerned the outline of a rubber sole and
canvas.

A sneaker.

He knew that
shoe.

It’s hers.

He studied its
position, how it was embedded in the rocks. A smile slowly spread
over his face.

If she’d tried
and failed to leave me, then this is her grave.

He had to be
certain.

Stretching, he
reached for the shoe.

Empty.

His curse
echoed.

He withdrew
from the gap, returned to the ladder, and climbed to the surface.
Before rolling the mining cart back into place, he dropped the
heavy door, covering the hole.


CHAPTER 53

Waterbury,
Vermont

A silver chain
bracelet.

This was the
item that had caught Trooper Sutton’s attention, prompting her to
notify her supervisor, who then alerted the investigators.

McDade and
Noble had sent photos of the bracelet to Samantha Moore’s
boyfriend, Kevin Tatum, in Queens, and her aunt, Lori Campbell, in
Toronto. The detectives consulted the case notes, and the
description of clothes and jewelry Moore was wearing on the last
day she was seen.

And some of the
pictures her family and friends had provided at the outset of her
disappearance showed her wearing the bracelet. It had the twisted
figure eight, known as a love, or infinity, knot. It was sterling
silver, with a spring ring clasp.

The responses
from Tatum and Campbell were swift and certain.

“Oh my God!
Yes, it’s Sam’s bracelet!” Campbell told McDade over the phone. “It
was the last gift my sister gave her. Where did you find it? Did
you find Sam? What does this mean?”

“No, we haven’t
located her yet. But this is a strong lead, and we’re working on
it,” McDade said. “I ask that you please keep this confidential so
as not to jeopardize the investigation. We’ll keep you posted as we
go.”

The discovery
of Samantha Moore’s bracelet was a huge break.

Reflecting on
it, McDade felt it was as if Sam was signaling that the case was
solvable. It was evidence, rock-hard evidence, and it catapulted
the investigation to a new level.

Federal agents
and state investigators intensified their work.

That the
bracelet was in Spiker’s possession had triggered several actions.
The truck camper was seized, put on a flatbed, and taken to
Waterbury to be processed by crime scene people. The bird cam video
was being reexamined to determine if the camper in the footage was
consistent with Spiker and Gangel’s vehicle. The effort to locate
Spiker’s DNA continued, but now plans were under way to collect a
sample from him for comparison with the Hydra’s DNA.

And McDade and
Noble were ready to question Spiker, who was being held in a secure
interview room.


CHAPTER 54

Somewhere in the
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

The hinges
creaked as Byyle closed the doors to the shed, looped the padlock
through the chain, and locked it.

She must be
recaptured, he thought, scanning the area.

On one level,
he could regard her escape as the upside to the failed auction. Had
his price been met, he would’ve had to deliver her to the buyer.
Still, this turn of events had deprived him of preparing her for an
exhibit, something that gave him pleasure and pride. That she did
what she did made her qualities manifest.

She was
remarkable.

Of course,
others had tried to get out. They’d try anything. They’d bargain,
they’d beg, plead, cry, and scream. Oh, how they screamed. They’d
try to claw out, climb out.

Each effort was
an exercise in futility.

It amused
him.

But this one
had succeeded.

For now.

The effort she
must’ve made in her struggle astounded him.

She also
enlightened him, highlighting an error he’d made.

Checking the
area near the shed, scrutinizing the trees and bramble, Byyle found
the patchwork of weatherworn wooden sheets and beams. Long ago,
when he’d first established this storage chamber for his subjects,
he’d assumed it was an old, discarded pile of scrap wood. If he’d
taken the time, he would’ve seen that it was the covering of
another shaft.

Disappointed,
he walked away, intent on correcting the vulnerability before his
next acquisition. With the grass brushing against him, he continued
searching for this one, savoring the unique way by which he’d
acquired her.

It was
daring.

So close to his
base of operations, it had been an impulse, an opportunity that
presented itself that foggy night. At first, he’d passed on it,
thinking it was impossible. Then, almost as a lark, he challenged
himself with an intricate scenario.

He employed the
ruse to test himself, expecting it to fail.

But it worked.
The stars aligned.

The ecstasy of
his success was intoxicating.

He had been
confident it would send the value of his creation using her
soaring. But it hadn’t. Now, she’d escaped. It should only add to
her value. Still, lessons were learned.

Time to move
and think. Birdsong sweetened the air. After he’d gone about a
hundred yards from the shed, he came to large, flat rock jutting
from the earth.

He stopped.

Next to the
rock was a crumpled wrapper from a granola bar.

He picked it up
and flattened it.

The same brand
and flavor he had given her.

On the ground
next to it was an apple core; the remaining flesh on it was still
moist.

She couldn’t
have gone far!


CHAPTER 55

Waterbury,
Vermont

Be cool. No
one knows what I did.

Staring at the
bare, off-white walls of the interview room, Spiker knew the
process. So far, he hadn’t been handcuffed and hadn’t been charged.
Still, this was serious, and he had to be smart and cooperate. He
was just months away from completing three years of stinking
parole.

That’s why I
didn’t ask for a lawyer when they read me my rights—to show them I
got nothing to hide, and that I’m cooperating.

Spiker took
stock of the room again—the fluorescent lighting overhead, the
table with two empty chairs facing him, the two-way mirror. He knew
the room was equipped with audio and video recording devices.

And that he was
locked in.

No problem.
I’m patient. Nobody’s gonna know what I did. I’m gonna keep it that
way, because I’m not going back to Swanton.

The door
opened, and the two detectives returned.

“You know,
Spiker,” Noble said as they took their seats, “you’re still under
Miranda and have the right to stop answering questions at any time
to talk to an attorney.”

“I know. But I
got nothing to hide, and I want to help.”

McDade turned
her tablet to show Spiker the photos of the items police found in
the wash cloth in Spiker’s pocket.

“Why do you
have Samantha Moore’s bracelet?” McDade said.

“Did you abduct
her, Spiker?” Noble asked.

“No.”

“You and Cass
were among the last people to see her, and now we find her bracelet
with you,” Noble said.

Spiker was
silent.

“You have a
history of violence against women and taking what doesn’t belong to
you,” Noble said.

Spiker said
nothing.

“You went to
prison for attacking a woman and stealing her car,” McDade
said.

“We want the
truth,” Noble said. “Are you involved in Samantha’s Moore’s
disappearance?”

“No.”

“Stop this
bull—how come you have her bracelet?” Noble said.

Spiker looked
again at the photos of it. “I found that.”

“You found it?”
McDade said.

“I hunt for
treasure with my metal detector. It’s in the truck. It’s the
truth.”

“Where did you
find it?” she asked.

“In Lucifer’s
Notch, by Gallows Creek along the old cemetery trail.”

The area was
not far from where Moore had traveled with her boyfriend before
they ran out of gas.

Noble exchanged
a quick glance with McDade. “I’ll be right back.”

He returned
with a map of the area encompassing Lucifer’s Notch, and flattened
it on the table.

“You show us
where you found the bracelet.”

Spiker took in
the map, touched his forefinger to it, tracing it beyond Gallows
Creek, beyond the old cemetery trail. He stopped and tapped his
finger on the area near the long-abandoned copper mine
settlement.


CHAPTER 56

Somewhere in the
Northeast Kingdom, Vermont

Byyle’s stomach
rose and fell.

Where is
she?

His body
tightened with rage and fear as he looked near and far.

Only
butterflies skimming the tall grass.

He turned full
circle, finding nothing but the hills, forest lines, and
emptiness.

This can’t be!
None of them ever escaped!

Blood rushed to
his ears, his pulse pounding in alarm.

He climbed up
on the rock and looked again.

No sign of the
girl.

Concern burned
through him.

Which way would
she have gone? How long had it been since she was here at this
spot? Long enough to get far enough away to make contact with
others? How long before authorities descended upon the
property—looking for him?

Panic rose
before he corralled it.

Keep your head
and think.

He could invest
time in searching, but with no guarantee of recapturing her. That
was one option. He had few others.

Think! She
hasn’t seen me. She can’t identify me.

The house was
far from the mine shafts, but close enough to be damning. They’d
eventually find other evidence.

But she’d be in
a weakened state, and disoriented, not knowing where she was or
which direction to go. It gave him a chance to take action. He’d
prepared for this very contingency.

Stay calm. You
have a plan.

He moved
quickly, steadily on the long retreat to the house. With each step
he took, he scanned the meadows, woods, hills, and horizon without
spotting her. He listened for sounds signaling danger, while
mentally rehearsing the stages of his escape plan, going through
them repeatedly.

Eventually, the
house and outbuildings came into view.

Could she have
found her way to the house? Had he left his phone on the counter?
Or on a table, where she could find it and summon help?

Before he could
check, he had to activate the first stage of his plan.

He headed for
an area about a hundred yards away, to a tangle of shrubs and trees
that he was certain had never been searched thoroughly by
authorities when they visited the property. He began moving large
branches, then pulled away military-style, foliage-like netting,
and stepped back.

Satisfied that
all was in order, he went to the house.

Inside, he
found his phone where he’d left it. Untouched. He took a breath.
With a measure of relief, he searched for any telltale signs that
she was inside. Finding none, he moved quickly to the next stage.
After that was done, he gathered everything critical, everything
essential, packing it into a series of small aluminum
suitcases.

Then he scooped
Tituba into his arms and left.


CHAPTER 57

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Sam hobbled up
a hill, adrenaline pulsing through her veins.

Breathing hard,
her sides aching, she took frantic stock in all directions for
signs of life—for anyone to help her.

There was
nothing. No one.

She was
alone.

She saw hills,
valleys, fields of tall grass, and bramble walled in by dark, dense
forests—but wait.

What’s
that?

Not far below,
overrun with grass, the broken-down fence and leaning gate of a
neglected cemetery.

There’d be a
road to it—a road that would lead to help.

Buoyed by the
discovery, she started down the hill in her uneven gait, pushing
through her pain as she recalled her escape.

After the final
rockslide that had buried her, Sam, still breathing, became
enraged. Battling for her life, she fought with every weakened
breath she had left. Again, she’d pressed back against the rocks
that were crushing her, until, little by little, she’d freed
herself.

Drawing on the
memory of her mother’s strength and courage, Sam had crawled up the
incline, conquering it, arriving at the top and at the wooden seal.
And there, in a furious, growling frenzy, with rocks swimming under
her feet, she shoved and pushed at the beams and sheets of wood.
Refusing to let them stop her, she thrust her head and shoulders
up, scraping through the weave. Sunlight blinded her, forcing her
eyes shut. She clawed at the grass, collapsing on the earth.

Sobbing with
joy, she pushed off her hood, and drank in the sweet air.

Free! Alive
and free!

The birdsong
was balm to her ears, the caressing breeze soothed her skin. Her
eyes adjusted to a warm world of light, of hope.

Her freedom had
cost her one shoe.

Laughing,
sobbing, and still shaking, she looked at her sock, torn and
bloodstained. She’d be unable to walk without some sort of
substitute.

Casting about,
Sam glimpsed the corner of a shed concealed by trees a few yards
away. Limping to it, she saw its sun-faded slats, its doors. She
stopped. The doors were secured with a chain and padlock—not
aged.

New.

A memory
echoed—the metallic sounds of a lock and chain.

This must be
where the monster kept me.

Sam’s first
instinct was to get away, but she needed something for her foot.
Looking about, she found some discarded lumber. She selected a
smooth, weather-worn piece of wood, about a foot long, six inches
wide, and an inch thick. She tore off strips from the lower half of
her T-shirt. From a shrub, she collected long, pliable vine-like
branches. She used all her material to bind the wood to the sole of
her socked foot, providing protection.

Sam then found
a heavy branch to serve as a walking stick, and, if need be, a
weapon.

Not knowing
which direction was best, she headed for the nearest hill to gain a
better vantage point.

It took a long
time, and a couple of rest breaks, to get to the hilltop.

Now, as she
reached the edge of the burial ground, she stopped.

Fueled by fear,
her adrenaline pumping, she took another glance around in case a
threat—or help—was near.

All I have is
my gut to tell me the difference.

Tall grass
swept against her as she passed through a rotting picket fence,
moving slowly among the leaning headstones. Sadness washed over her
as she made her way through.

I escaped from
my grave.

Pushing back
tears, she whispered a prayer for the dead.

I’ve got to
keep going!

Moving through
the broken gates of the teetering archway, Sam was encouraged.

A road!

More like a
timeworn pathway, but still a road.

A road to
help, to safety, to my life.

Glancing left
and right, she settled on a direction. She sipped some water. She
had one apple and one granola bar left.

Her courage
sustained, she limped along into the track, her makeshift shoe
clopping along the dried earthen ruts as she was swallowed by
forest so dense it blocked out the sun.


CHAPTER 58

Waterbury,
Vermont

Samantha
Moore’s bracelet broke the case wide-open.

It meant that
Ewing Gibson Spiker could be the Hydra.

Or, he could be
telling the truth.

Maybe he did
find it while treasure hunting—or grave robbing, as Noble
suspected. But like all investigators, they knew suspects lied, or
changed their story. Their job was to find the truth.

Either way,
this could lead them to Moore.

And put a
stop to the Hydra, McDade thought.

The recovery of
the bracelet had set in motion a series of actions.

McDade and
Noble followed procedure to the letter, to build a solid case,
guarding against anything that might weaken it later in court.

They’d resumed
questioning Gina Rose Gangel—Cass—but it yielded little. Still,
they hadn’t ruled out the possibility of Gangel being the Hydra, or
speculating about a possible killer-team dynamic. But the scenario
of a serial killer duo was dismissed as “unlikely” by Len Resher,
with the FBI’s Behavioral Analysis Unit in Quantico, when McDade
put it to him. “It’s inconsistent with the Hydra’s methods,
rituals, and history,” Resher said.

Continuing to
move as quickly and thoroughly as possible, McDade and Noble
convened a case-status meeting. Additional FBI agents, State Police
investigators and local deputies, joined them via video conference,
or took a seat at the table in the upper-level meeting room at
headquarters.

McDade began
with a summary before moving to key points.

“We’re holding
Spiker and Gangel, charging them with possession of stolen property
because of the bracelet. Even if the charges are dropped, we’ll
collect their DNA for comparison.”

The
investigators then updated the group on the background, noting that
records showed that the property where Spiker claimed to have found
Moore’s bracelet was a 200-acre section of rivers, streams,
forests, pastures, and hill country, owned by Nathaniel Morton
Holdings, based in Boston. It encompassed a residence, garage, and
several small outbuildings. It also included uninhabited structures
related to an abandoned copper mine, townsite, and cemetery.

“Morton
Holdings hired Devlin Foxe, a real estate agent based in
Montpelier, to manage it. Foxe then employed Lasius Byyle to serve
as caretaker to watch over the property in exchange for rent-free
accommodation,” Noble said. “The case logs show that Byyle had
volunteered to allow searches of the property by dog teams at the
time after Moore’s disappearance, as well as two instances in the
time that followed. Nothing was found.”

“What do we
know about Byyle?” FBI Agent Greg Rayner asked.

“He’s an art
dealer from Rhode Island, owns a Jeep Compass,” Noble said. “No
sheet, no warrants, no offenses. He’s clean.”

“That said,”
McDade added as they wrapped up, “we’re expecting a response at any
moment on our request for warrants to search all structures,
vehicles, and the entire property.”

Ten minutes
after the meeting concluded, McDade’s phone vibrated with an email
from her supervisor.

“You got your
warrants coming, Agent McDade. Expect them to be emailed shortly so
you can execute.”

Within 20
minutes, Noble was behind the wheel of his unmarked SUV heading out
of Waterbury, on the one-hour drive to Spiritsburg, and then
farther to the property at Lucifer’s Notch.

McDade was in
the passenger seat next to him, glancing at the pastoral beauty
rolling by, and then at Samantha Moore’s picture on her phone.

McDade fought
against the odds to believe, to hope, and to pray.

Help us find
you, Sam.

Alive.


CHAPTER 59

Spiritsburg,
Vermont

Wyatt’s
instinct told him something big was happening.

His meeting
with McDade in Derby all but confirmed the FBI was close to a
breakthrough on the Hydra.

And it was
linked to Samantha Moore’s disappearance.

But he was
struggling to get a handle on it.

He understood
that McDade couldn’t reveal details to him, but he knew he was on
the right track. That they’d questioned Fletcher Seaver, and that
McDade was quick to dismiss it, was a likely line of pursuit Wyatt
could take. It prompted him to drive to Hemlock Creek Estates to
see what, if anything, he could find out from Fletcher.

What questions
did they ask? Is he a suspect? If he was the Hydra, why would they
release him? I must talk to him.

But Fletcher
wasn’t home. The door to his place was locked, all the curtains
drawn. For nearly an hour, Wyatt went from unit to unit talking to
Fletcher’s neighbors in the mobile-home park. They told him how
Fletcher kept to himself, and was short-tempered. They knew very
little about his arrest.

Wyatt then
drove to Spiritsburg and the Green Rolling Hills Inn to talk to
Seaver’s father about Fletcher. But he wasn’t there, and the
part-time person behind the office counter—a man in his late 20s
named Miller—said Jonas Seaver was out, and he didn’t know when
he’d be back.

Wyatt had
reached a dead end. And he was hungry.

He walked over
to Edna’s Diner, ordered coffee and a club sandwich, and took out
his notes to determine his next move. He was halfway through his
meal when his phone rang.

It was Chase
Lockner in New York.

“Ray, what’s
going on there with the Moore investigation?”

Wyatt took a
moment to process his editor’s urgency.

“Something’s
going to break,” Wyatt said, “I’m digging into it. Why?”

“So, you know
about the recent arrests?”

Arrests?
Plural?

“I know about a
guy they questioned in Derby; Fletcher Seaver, the son of the owner
of the motel where Moore vanished.”

“No, a man and
a woman.”

“A man and a
woman? When? Where?”

Wyatt’s phone
pinged with an email, as Lockner, continued. “The Associated Press
just moved a short hit out of Waterbury, Vermont. I just sent it to
you. Give it a read.”

Wyatt’s stomach
writhed as he burned through the item.

 


WATERBURY, Vt.
(AP) — FBI agents and Vermont State Police detectives have arrested
two people in the case of a college student who vanished from a
Vermont hotel nearly six months ago.

The people
arrested, a man and a woman, have not been identified. They have no
fixed address. They were thought to have been in the area known as
Lucifer’s Notch, where the missing woman was last seen, according
to sources quoted by WDEV radio news station in Waterbury.

No further
information was available on whether the people face any charges,
WDEV reported.

Samantha
Victoria Moore, 20, of Queens, New York, was on her way to Canada
to study medicine at the University of Toronto when she was
reported missing from the Green Rolling Hills Inn in Spiritsburg,
near the Canadian border.

 


The story ended
with a little more background.

Wyatt’s jawline
tensed, and he cursed to himself.

“Ray, we don’t
want to get beat,” Lockner said.

“Let me work on
this.”

“We’re counting
on you.”

Wyatt ended the
call, shoved his unfinished sandwich aside, and called McDade. Now
that the story had leaked, he’d push her to give him more details.
His gut told him something was going to break on the case.

But his call
went to McDade’s voice mail.

He left her a
message. Then he reread the AP story—absorbing it, concentrating on
every word.

Oh man, it’s
so obvious….man and woman…no fixed address…have been in the area
known as Lucifer’s Notch, where the missing woman was last
seen….

Cass and
Gibby.

They were among
the last people to see Samantha Moore before she vanished. He’d
interviewed them—exclusively, so far—and came away thinking
something was not right about them, especially Gibby, the
ex-con.

Out in the
middle of nowhere, acting like he was hiding something.

Wyatt needed to
learn more about them. He recalled Cass telling him that the man
who looked after the property lived in a house over the hills to
the north—but he couldn’t find it.

“More coffee,
sir?” His server was poised to pour from a carafe.

“No, thank you.
Just the check.”

Wyatt thought
of the woman at the remote gas station, Zeffie. She seemed to know
everybody, and everything, about that part of the world.

He’d go to
her.

Now.


CHAPTER 60

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Sam trudged
along the path that wound through the forest, its branches tugging
at her, before she emerged at a dirt road.

This was a
better road, a wider road that looked like it was used. Heartened,
Sam sighed.

This is good,
very good.

Resting for a
moment, she drank some of her water. Her whole body ached. She
brushed at her tears and checked her foot. Some of her bindings
were frayed but her makeshift sole was holding up.

Which way to
go?

Catching her
breath, she decided to go right.

Maple and birch
lined the road. Birds and butterflies darted in the shaded meadows.
As she slowly plodded along, Sam began to suspect that this was the
same road that she and Kevin had been on.

That night came
roaring back. She remembered the headlights of the vehicle that had
stalked her, and the strange man and woman who’d given Kevin a ride
back with the gas. She remembered thinking how safe she’d felt when
they got to the motel.

The last thing
she remembered was helping that man in the parking lot, under his
camper. She never saw his face, but he smelled.

It was a man
in a pickup camper truck. Remember that.

Trekking at a
snail’s pace along the road, Sam cast around for a sign—a rural
mailbox, the mouth of a road, a house, a barn—to tell her that
people were nearby.

She saw
nothing.

At times, she’d
stop to concentrate, listening for sounds of a vehicle, or voices.
She heard nothing but birdsong and breezes rushing through the
treetops—then the yowl of her stomach.

Her hunger
pangs were intense.

She tore open
her last granola bar and ate half. Then she bit into her last
apple, taking a few bites. She saved the remainder of her food,
took another sip of water and continued.

She hurt all
over, but she gritted her teeth, refusing to quit.

I have to keep
going.

After she’d
traveled at a snail’s pace for an hour, maybe less, her aching
bones and joints forced her to stop. She yearned to collapse,
surrender to the pain. When she came to a fallen tree, she sat on
it to rest.

She reached
into her pocket for her water, sipped some, and then ate more of
her apple. As she chewed, she froze.

She heard a
faint hiss in the distance.

The rolling
crunch of tires on a dirt and gravel road grew louder.

A vehicle was
coming.

Her heart
beating faster, Sam’s mind raced.

What if it’s a
camper truck? What if it’s the monster?

She winced and
waded into a cluster of shrubs, where she watched and waited as the
vehicle came into view.

It was a pickup
truck. A man was driving.

It could be
him!

Not wanting to
make a mistake, she remained rooted and hidden, holding her breath
until the truck passed in a dust cloud.

Once the air
cleared, she exhaled and continued.

Minute after
minute swept by, and not a single other vehicle appeared.

Enduring the
pain, Sam kept moving.

She didn’t know
how far she’d traveled along the road, up and down hills that
curved through the forest. She hoped and prayed for another
vehicle—for something—to help. Cresting one hill that offered a
restricted view through gaps in the woods, Sam glimpsed a house and
outbuildings. They appeared like toys, miles away, isolated and
protected with heavy forest.

I’ll keep
going until I find the access road and ask for help.

As she got to
the base of the hill, Sam’s spirits rose when she heard the rolling
crunch of tires again.

She moved
behind a tree watched and waited as the vehicle came into view.
This time it was a car—a blue sedan.

Oh, thank
God!

Her heart
pounding as it got closer, Sam saw the driver—a woman. Sam stepped
onto the road, waving while stooping in agony.

The car
stopped.

Sam cried out,
“Help me! Please!”

Sam staggered,
steadying herself on the hood. She was bent with pain, convulsing
into sobs.

“Please help
me!”

The woman got
out, staring at Sam’s emaciated body; at her face, pale and laced
with raw scrapes; at her clothes, soiled, torn; at her filthy hair;
at her foot encased in straps of fraying fabric and vines.

“My name is
Samantha Moore! I’m from Queens, New York! I was kidnapped. He—he
tried to kill me!”

Her vision
blurred with tears, Sam saw the woman nodding.

“Dear Lord,
you’re the missing girl!” the woman gasped.

“Call the
police!” Sam said, crying with relief and anguish.

Taking Sam
gently by her shoulders, the woman helped her to the back, opening
the rear door.

“You’re
trembling and in shock,” the woman said. “We need you to lie down
in the back.”

Crying and
sniffling Sam got in the back.

“I was on my
way to the vet with my baby,” the woman rasped.

Sam heard a
meow—and through her tears, saw the cloudy shape of a cat in a
travel carrier.

“Please call
the police!” Sam said.

The woman was
reaching for a blanket.

“I will, but
we’re in a no-service area. Here, let’s make you comfortable.”

The softness of
the car seat felt good under Sam. The air was fragrant with
lavender and rose. Sniffling, wiping at her tears, Sam’s vision
sharpened, and she noticed the woman putting the folded blanket
under her head, like a pillow.

She had
white-blond hair, tied in a ponytail, and big, black-framed
glasses; was wearing jeans, a flannel shirt over a mauve turtle
neck with a silk scarf. Her makeup didn’t seem to be well-applied.
Something about her lips, her jawline, and her jutting brow seemed
off. Her voice was husky.

Some hair on
the back of her hands caused Sam to wonder.

Is she a
cross-dresser? There’s nothing wrong with that, but something’s not
right.

“Now, just sit
tight,” the woman said, reaching over the front seat for her bag.
“I’ve got something that will help.”

In an instant,
the woman pressed the prongs of a mini stun gun against Sam’s neck.
It sizzled with an electric blue lightning bolt, overwhelming her
nervous system in spasms of pain before Sam sank into darkness.


CHAPTER 61

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Ray Wyatt’s
Ford Escape rolled along the narrow paved road that knifed through
the dense woods north of Spiritsburg.

He was driving
faster than he should’ve been when the road climbed to the fork.
The branch he took switched to an even tighter gravel road, and he
fishtailed, with stones spitting under the tires, dinging the SUV’s
frame.

He eased off
the gas, straightening the Ford.

Take it
easy, he told himself. But what if this breaks open the
Hydra case? What if Cass and Gibby are the Hydra? A tsunami of
media will be moving in here.

But wasn’t he
forgetting something?

What about
Samantha Moore?

Wyatt chided
himself for not thinking of her. Yes, the chances of her being
alive were slim. That didn’t mean her aunt and uncle, her
boyfriend, and her friends had given up hope. Raking his hand
through his hair, he returned to the challenge ahead, confronting
the pressure to get in front of the story.

It weighed on
him.

Chase Lockner
didn’t have to say it. Letting Wyatt know about the AP story and
stating, “We’re counting on you,” was enough.

This was
Wyatt’s first assignment on his new job. He had to prove himself.
He was a pro. He knew what to do. Still, in his years in the news
business, he’d learned to never sell local reporters short. They
were good, and they had their sources. If you weren’t on top of
things, they’d beat you every time.

Well, he had
his sources, too.

Wyatt tried
again to reach McDade, but failed. He kept trying until his phone
no longer had a signal.

Cursing, he
dragged the back of his hand across his mouth.

Could he trust
his gut on this? Was he on the right track in believing that the
two people arrested in Waterbury were Cass and Gibby?

Doubts gnawed
at him.

No, I’ve got
to stay the course—craft a plan to cover all the bases, and then
follow it.

The people
arrested had to be Cass and Gibby, and it was a safe bet that the
guy who Cass said lived on the property knows more about them.

And Zeffie, the
woman who ran that outpost of a gas station, knows everything and
everyone out here in Lucifer’s Notch. All Wyatt had to do was get
her to tell him what she knew and point him to the house.

Zeffie must
have a landline.

Wyatt could
borrow it to try McDade again. He could also try Rod Noble, urge
him to release an arrest report. Or try the county if charges had
been filed. He’d do whatever he could.

Then he’d track
down the guy on the property, and get whatever information he could
from him about Cass and Gibby. Then he’d haul ass down to
Waterbury, while trying to reach McDade and Noble.

That should
work.

After traveling
several miles along the road that wound through thick forests,
Wyatt recognized a rock formation that jutted near a bend.

Zeffie’s place
was about two or three miles from here.

Adjusting his
grip on the wheel, Wyatt increased his speed.


CHAPTER 62

Stowe,
Vermont

Northbound on
Route 100, just outside of Stowe, about 45 minutes from
Spiritsburg, Noble and McDade had little chance to view the Green
Mountains.

From the moment
the warrant had been emailed to McDade, they’d been on the radio
and their phones helping coordinate resources.

Alerts to
deploy had gone to several units and agencies, including the Search
and Rescue Unit, the Tactical Services Unit, K 9, the Unmanned
Aircraft Systems people who operate drones, Orleans County
Sheriff’s Department, and a helicopter from U.S. Customs and Border
Protection.

“We’re mounting
a major operation to scour every inch of the property,” Noble said
in a radio dispatch. “There’s a gas station near Lucifer’s Notch
that we’ll use as a marshaling point.”

Noble’s radio
issued a static burst with a new transmission.

“This is Hardy
with Orleans County,” the deputy said. “That’s Zeffie’s Gas &
Grocery. I’m fifteen minutes away. I’ll get there first to set
up.”


CHAPTER 63

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

Byyle studied
his face in the mirror, not believing his good fortune.

Slowly
inhaling, he finished fixing his hair and checking his look before
driving off. He shook his head ever so slightly. In the wake of
losing his prize, he’d activated his escape plan down to the last
detail. He was in the process of fleeing for good, when, lo and
behold, there it was!

My lost
acquisition! Waving right in front of me as if fated by the
stars!

Recovery was
flawless and the timing perfect, because in the moments before he
had left the property, his satellite phone pinged with a
notification of a news report.

There’d been
arrests in Samantha Moore’s disappearance.

It disturbed
him because after months of dormancy, it meant that the case had
been resurrected. It would create more interest, more attention,
and more trouble. And with all that had happened, even the
recapture, there was no way he would ever return to the house.

I’ll adhere to
my plan, and activate my contingency property in Pennsylvania when
I get there.

A low,
plaintive murmur sounded from the back.

It reminded him
that he’d have to deal with storage for the trip. Suddenly, as his
car climbed a hill, it shuddered, and was on the verge of stalling.
But when he started downhill, it ran smoothly again.

What was
that?

Reading the
dashboard, he was alarmed to see the gas gauge displaying
Empty.

Empty?
How?

He didn’t
understand, because it had been full when he’d stored the car. And
it had been tuned and was running fine when he’d bought it online
months ago. After he’d provided detailed coordinates, he’d insisted
the seller in Boston haul it on a trailer under a tarp and deliver
it to the property at night. And since receiving it, he’d run the
motor periodically with no problems.

The tank
must’ve developed a hairline crack, or a seam had rusted.

He had smelled
gas when he uncovered the car, but thought it was due to storage.
He hadn’t checked the fuel gauge.

A foolish
error.

Going downhill
changed the angle affecting displacement of the gas remaining in
the tank. He’d have to patch it with a fuel tank repair kit. He’d
buy one in Montpelier or Burlington, once he got that far. Right
now, he needed to fill the tank as soon as possible.

He’d stop at
the local gas station. It wasn’t much farther.

Moaning came
from the back.

The issue of
storing his acquisition for travel had to be addressed now.

Byyle stopped,
got out. He opened the trunk, moved around his aluminum suitcases.
He went to the back seat, reached for his stun gun, and shocked
Samantha Moore again. He waited for her shaking to stop before
binding her mouth, her wrists, and ankles with duct tape.

Grunting, he
hefted her into the trunk.

She pleaded
into her binding before he closed it and continued driving.

***

Almost there,
Byyle thought.

To conserve
gas, he used a combination of shifting to Neutral, taking his foot
off the accelerator while rolling downhill to a near stop, and then
shifting to Drive and proceeding slowly.

Soon, the
timeworn wooden building came into view, along with the faded sign
crowning it: Zeffie’s Gas & Grocery.

He rolled into
the yard, outlined with colorful wooden blocks.

A pitiful
attempt to be imaginative, he thought. He stopped at the two-pump
island with its hand-scrawled sign protected by plastic: PUMP IT
YOURSELF. PAY INSIDE.

So quaint.

Byyle turned
off the engine and embraced the positive aspects of his situation.
He’d recovered his prize, and this place was ideal to prepare for
the longer drive because it had no traffic.

He removed his
glasses and replaced them with oversized sunglasses that covered
much of his face. Then he fished out cash from the bag in the
console.

After squeezing
all he could into the car’s tank, he wanted to buy a fuel can, as a
precaution, and fill it as well.

Walking to the
entrance, he recalled news stories about his acquisition that he’d
used—generically, of course—in the background he’d submitted
to the auction. How it all had begun with Samantha Moore and her
boyfriend running out of gas near this very spot.

The irony of
us both running out of gas is delightful.

The jangle of
the transom bells caused the dog on the floor to raise its head.
Then the thwack of a flyswatter reminded Byyle that Zeffie, the old
woman who owned the place and lived in the building, was the local
nosy busybody.

“Hello,
friend,” Zeffie said from behind the counter.

“Hi,” Byyle
half whispered. “Before I pay, I was wondering, do you sell gas
cans?”

“At the back,
on the bottom shelf,” Zeffie said with another whip-snap of
swatter. Then the dog barked once, causing her and Byyle to look
through the window as an SUV pulled into the station, stopping at
the pumps. “Well, how about that,” Zeffie said. “All of a sudden
I’m busy.”

Moving to the
back, Byyle searched but only found fishing tackle boxes, cleaning
fluids, and a display of small tool sets.

“Near the
corner,” Zeffie called out.

Byyle moved to
the correct aisle and the correct site, where he found two red
plastic five-gallon gas cans. He took them both.

Returning to
the front, he held them up.

“I’ll buy these
and fill them up, then come back in to pay for everything.”

Glancing out
the window at the pumps and the SUV, Byyle was halted by a
high-ringing alarm in the back of his mind.

In his haste to
leave the property, he’d overlooked something.

Something
critical that I’d forgotten to disconnect.

“That’s fine,”
Zeffie said.

“Pardon me?”
Byyle said.

“It’s fine for
you to fill the gas cans before settling up.”

“Right. Sorry.”
Byyle offered a smile and started for the door.

“Say,” Zeffie
said. “You’re new. I haven’t seen you around. Do you live out here?
Are you a newcomer to the Northeast Kingdom?”

“I’m from
Newport,” Byyle rasped. “I’m just passing through. Taking in the
scenery.”

“Where you
headed?”

“Burlington, to
see family.”

“Is that
so?”

Zeffie was
assessing her customer, who’d suddenly seem transfixed by the man
filling his SUV at the pumps.

“Something
wrong?” Zeffie asked.


CHAPTER 64

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

I can’t spend
much time up here.

Wyatt unscrewed
his SUV’s gas cap, unhooked the hose from the pump at Zeffie’s, and
inserted the nozzle.

As the fuel
flowed, he considered his strategy to get as much information as
possible here, and then get back to Waterbury. He glanced at the
sedan parked on the other side of the island.

I’ll file a
story with the exclusive interviews with Cass and Gibby, as
potential suspects, include all the Moore and Hydra—

Wyatt heard a
noise.

Not sure what
it was, he looked at the nozzle. Maybe he’d shifted the spout in
the filler neck.

Hearing the
noise again, he released his grip on the lever, cutting the flow,
and listened in the silence. A muffled thud.

Wyatt glanced
at the other car. Their rear ends were kitty-corner. He could see
no one was in it, or near it. He finished gassing up, thinking an
animal might be in the back seat, when—CLICK—its trunk lid
popped open.

What the…?

A woman, her
hands bound, had pulled the interior trunk release. Clawing the
binding from her mouth, she began screaming….“Help!”…grunting,
crying…“I’m Samantha.”…twisting, maneuvering, wriggling out,
stumbling to the ground. “Help me!”

Momentarily
stunned, Wyatt flew to help her—a million thoughts blazing—Is
this a stunt? A joke? Is it real?

Bending
down—seeing her haggard body, her pained, scraped face,
half-covered in wrinkled tape, and matted with scraggly
hair—realization dawned on him as she sobbed.

“I’m Samantha
Moore! Help!”

Wyatt began
removing her bindings, and a shadow rose over them. Sam screamed.
Wyatt turned to a crackling electric blue lightning bolt, jerking
his head as it made a sizzling graze against his neck.

The partial
shock sent him to the ground.

In that
instant, Wyatt saw hiking boots, jeans, and Samantha Moore’s eyes
balloon with wild fury. Hands scooped her up, dumping her back into
the trunk as she screamed, “No!!!!”

Wyatt shot out
his shaking hand, clamping an ankle. The sparking, crackling stun
gun was lowered toward him.

WHACK!

Something hard
hit bone and felled Byyle like a tree. He crashed to the ground.
Gripping a baseball bat, Zeffie stood over him, breathing hard, and
watched as blood oozed from Byyle’s ear and pooled in the dirt.

“Good Lord,”
Zeffie said.


CHAPTER 65

Northeast
Kingdom, Vermont

The
helicopter’s thudding rotors churned stones and dirt as it
descended into the makeshift landing zone that troopers and
deputies had made with the colored wooden blocks near Zeffie’s Gas
& Grocery.

Moving quickly,
the medical team secured Samantha Moore to a gurney and then
airlifted her to the University of Vermont Medical Center in
Burlington, as more emergency crews arrived at the scene.

Byyle had
remained unconscious. His skull had been fractured; his brain had
swollen. His heart stopped, but he was revived by paramedics, who
then transported him by ground ambulance to a hospital in Newport
City. Rod Noble rode with him to obtain a dying declaration.

But he never
got one.

Byyle never
regained consciousness.

He was
pronounced dead upon arrival at the hospital.

At the scene,
paramedics treated Wyatt for mild shock. When they finished, McDade
talked to him. Both were astonished at how events had unfolded.

“Just stupid
luck that I was here.” Wyatt rubbed his neck.

“I don’t know
about that,” McDade said, after taking his statement. “You followed
your gut instinct, set things in motion to save Samantha
Moore.”

Wyatt looked
toward Zeffie. “She saved us both with that baseball bat.”

McDade nodded.
“It was clear she was repelling a threat, so no charges. But she’s
a little shaken.”

Across the
yard, with a deputy at her side, Zeffie sat on the front steps of
her store, taking in the police activity—the yellow tape strung
around Byyle’s car and the pumps, the flashing lights, and
crackling radios—as emergency vehicles streamed into her gas
station. Caressing her golden retriever, Zeffie blinked back tears,
trying to process it all.

Police assured
her that the man who died was a suspected serial killer who was
going to murder Samantha Moore, that Zeffie had saved her life.
Still, it was difficult for Zeffie. She later asked about the cat
in Byyle’s car, and was told that it was going to an animal rescue
society.

A couple of
hours after Sam’s rescue, the massive joint-forces operation was
launched to search the 200-acre property where Byyle resided. The
goal was to recover any other victims and collect evidence in the
Hydra investigation. They moved with critical speed on Byyle’s
blood type, which was consistent with traces they had from the
Hydra case. Next, they gave typing his DNA—from the fingernail
recovered at the motel crime scene—the highest priority, to confirm
whether Byyle was the Hydra.

***

Later that day,
McDade and Noble went to the University of Vermont Medical Center
in Burlington to obtain Samantha Moore’s statement.

They praised
her courage and determination to survive, crediting her with
bringing an end to the Hydra killings.

“Tell me about
the people who saved me,” Sam asked.

Upon hearing
about what Zeffie and Wyatt did, she asked if they could come to
the hospital so she could thank them. It was arranged, and Sam
hugged Zeffie, then Wyatt, for a long time. Sam also agreed to give
Wyatt an exclusive interview for True Signal News.

Within 24
hours, Sam’s aunt and uncle, Lori and Mac Campbell, and her
boyfriend, Kevin Tatum, arrived in Burlington for a tear-filled
reunion.

Not long after
that, McDade and Noble returned, and passed a gift-wrapped box to
Sam. She sobbed when she opened it to see the silver chain bracelet
that her mother had given her.

***

In the first
hours after Samantha Moore’s rescue and the death of the Hydra,
local, state, national, and international newspeople rushed to
Lucifer’s Notch in the Northeast Kingdom.

The exhaustive
search and investigation had yielded a series of developments and
revelations, keeping the case in the news for days.

As time passed,
it was determined that Gina Rose “Cass” Gangel and Ewing Gibson
“Gibby” Spiker had no involvement in Byyle’s activities or any
connection to Samantha Moore’s abduction and confinement. However,
Spiker faced a charge related to disturbing and robbing graves. But
after more was known about the circumstances of the case, the
charge was reduced by the State’s Attorney, and Spiker was ordered
to pay a fine.

Sam moved to
Toronto to live with her aunt and uncle while she underwent
therapy. During that time, the University of Toronto reached out to
her, informing her that her admission and spot at the school would
be waiting for her whenever she was ready to begin her studies.

Sam knew Kevin
had been consumed with guilt. She remembered how her mother had
loved Kevin, saying, “He’s a good-hearted boy, a keeper.” So Sam
came to forgive him. It helped her heal when they resumed their
relationship.

After Kevin had
earned his degree, executives at the brokerage firm where he’d
worked—who’d been sympathetic to Sam’s disappearance—used their
connections to help him land a job with the firm’s Canadian
headquarters in Toronto, so he could join Sam.

Meanwhile, in
their investigation, the FBI and Vermont State Police found more
human remains in the abandoned mine shafts and the cemetery on the
property. DNA analysis confirmed the remains were those of people
reported missing from across the country.

Additional
testing with new samples from the house on the property further
confirmed that Lasius Byyle’s DNA matched DNA recovered in the
Hydra case.

In a key
development, a Vermont State Police drone picked up unusual shading
in the water in an abandoned granite quarry several miles from the
property. That led to the discovery of a submerged vehicle. Police
divers hooked chains to the vehicle, and heavy-duty tow trucks
hauled out a camper van. It matched the van in the video recorded
by the bird cam at the time of Moore’s abduction.

The vehicle
identification number showed the van as being registered to Lasius
Byyle of College Street, Providence, Rhode Island. However, further
investigation showed that a Lasius Byyle, of Syracuse, New York,
had died at the age of three in a car accident 40 years earlier.
About 15 years ago, an application was made for his birth records,
then his social security number. Those records were sent to a
fictitious name using an elaborate system of mail forwarding
services, indicating the 3-year-old’s identity had been stolen.

Fingerprints
and dental records of the dead man known as Byyle did not come up
in any state, national, or international databanks.

“Who was this
guy? It’s like he’s a phantom who never existed,” Noble said during
one of his calls with McDade.

“How fitting,”
McDade said.

She’d been
studying material found on the property when she discovered a note
Byyle had made, confirming the message that had been found in each
of the Hydra murders. He’d written it across articles on the case
that had speculated that the full message was “You can’t do this to
me,” or, “You can’t get away,” or “You can’t go to Heaven.”

WRONG!!!
Byyle had scrawled. YOU CAN’T FIND ME!

Throughout
their investigation, the FBI’s experts had put in long hours of
painstaking work to gain access to the encrypted data on Byyle’s
computers and phones, which he had safeguarded with complex
security measures.

At the same
time, the FBI and state police had been negotiating with the
attorney for Devlin Foxe, the real estate agent, who, through his
online association with the Hydra, had rented the property to
him.

Consequently,
Foxe faced a list of offences—fraud, tax fraud, aiding and abetting
the Hydra. In exchange for mitigation of, or possible immunity
from, most of the charges, investigators wanted Foxe’s full
cooperation about the secret lives he and Byyle lived on the dark
web.

Foxe had no
choice.

Heeding his
attorney’s advice, Foxe prepared to tell investigators what he knew
about Byyle.


CHAPTER 66

New York City,
New York

Wyatt wrote an
in-depth investigative feature series on Samantha Moore’s case and
the capture of the Hydra.

After it ran on
the True Signal News site, Chase Lockner had it syndicated. News
outlets across the country and around the world picked it up,
eventually boosting True Signal’s subscribers by an additional
500,000.

Wherever Wyatt
went, colleagues met him with high fives and backslapping. There
was talk of a Pulitzer and a possible book. Still, in the wake of
the case, Wyatt found himself wrestling with a mix of pride and
despair. He was glad to be working again as a reporter, but at the
same time he felt empty.

He was happy
for Samantha Moore to be getting on with her life after all she’d
overcome. He was happy to see McDade get back to her daughter and
her life. He didn’t think there was a romantic future with McDade,
what with her being a cop and him being a reporter. A solid
friendship, yes, but nothing beyond that.

All of it
underscored that he was alone.

His wife was
gone. His boy was gone. He lived in a house of ghosts.

And nearly two
months after Moore’s rescue, it hit him hard one evening when he
took Molly to the park near his home in Queens. Tossing her ball in
a game of fetch, he stared at his phone. Despite his most recent
wave of emails, letters and efforts, he’d failed to advance his
search for his son, Danny.

For the first
time, Wyatt felt hope slipping, like an overwhelming weight
tethered to a rope he could no longer hold.

Molly’s collar
clinked, and she panted as she trotted to him with her ball in her
mouth.

Wyatt tossed it
again, farther out this time.

Then he stared
at the video the Italian tourists had taken in Banff, studying the
grainy image of the boy’s face, remembering the moments in the
fire, feeling Danny’s hand slip from his.

Wyatt shut his
eyes.

Maybe that’s
not Danny. Maybe he really is gone forever.

“Ray?”

He opened his
eyes to see Jill McDade standing before him, holding Molly’s ball
and stroking her as she nuzzled against her leg.

“Hi,” Wyatt
said.

“You weren’t
home. I figured you guys might be here.”

“You could’ve
just called.”

“I wanted to
see you.”

She sat beside
him on the bench, her face creased with concern.

“Ray, I don’t
know how to tell you this, or if I should, but—” She cupped her
hands to her face.

“What is it,
Jill?”

“Ray—” McDade
swallowed “—I think you could be right.”

“Could be right
about what?”

“That Danny’s
alive.”
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BOOK 3:
REQUIEM


 CHAPTER 1

Mexico City and
Los Angeles

Wanda Stroud
gripped the armrests as the 737 accelerated down the runway at
Mexico City’s International Airport.

The fluttering
in her stomach increased as the plane left the earth and climbed,
the force pushing her into her seat. Taking deep breaths, she
glanced out her window at the metropolis rolling below. The jet
ascended higher and higher, until finally it leveled off. Relief
washed over her.

Wanda might be
a nervous flyer—okay, I’m nervous about a lot of things since I
lost Ed—but she would not let it prevent her from traveling,
especially since it concerned her medical condition. She’d hoped
the specialists in Mexico would identify what she had and treat
her, unlike the doctors in California.

She’d always
been vigilant about her health, constantly checking for signs of
illness. Always anxious about whether a sore throat or runny nose
was an indication of something serious, then consulting her doctor
to see if she needed immediate attention.

One night, a
couple of months ago, Wanda had watched a TV program about a woman
who had what was feared to be a new form of incurable cancer.
Convinced she had the symptoms, Wanda went to her doctor, who ran a
number of tests.

“Your results
are negative. You’re fine,” Dr. Singer said, smiling at her from
behind her red-framed glasses.

But Wanda
didn’t believe that she was well. She went to a second doctor, who,
after testing Wanda, agreed with the first doctor’s findings; there
was nothing wrong with Wanda’s physical health.

Still, Wanda
suspected the tests were incorrect, and that she’d been
misdiagnosed. She feared that she had the new form of incurable
cancer. So, she did what she often did—she went online to do her
own research. At her own expense, she arranged to go to Mexico to
see doctors there, who—according to the online chat groups—were
close to finding breakthrough therapies for the cancer that Wanda
was convinced she had.

After spending
a small fortune and several weeks being examined in Mexico
City—first at the renowned research center, then at the cancer
institute—the results came back.

“The cancer you
are concerned about is extremely rare, and, I assure you, you do
not have it.” Dr. Salazar of the University Center had removed his
glasses, and looked at her with a measure of mild, but warm,
exasperation. Then he gave her the same advice that her doctors in
Los Angeles had given her.

“Mrs. Stroud,”
Dr. Salazar said, “when you return to Los Angeles, I suggest you
consult your physician about relaxation techniques and refrain from
online searches about your health. Your family doctor might
recommend medication or therapy to help you with your anxiety and
coping skills every time you think you experience a symptom.”

Now, as the
jetliner cruised 35,000 feet over the Sonoran Desert, Wanda settled
into her new seat. She was late boarding because she had requested
to move from her assigned seat, at the back of the plane, to one
closer to the front, where she preferred to be. The flight was at
50% capacity, so the attendant moved her up when the plane leveled.
Wanda looked at the two vacant seats in her row, then to the seats
near her. Most were empty, leaving her to take stock of her
life.

It’d been five
years since Ed, a city bus driver, clutched his chest in the
grocery store, collapsed, and died in the deli section. Some days
she swore she still heard him shaving in the bathroom, or making a
sandwich in the kitchen. She was a 66-year-old retired librarian, a
widow with no children, going home to an empty house, fearing she
had an undetected illness.

She swallowed,
and felt a tickle in her throat.

What was that?
Did they miss something? Maybe I should see a new specialist in
L.A.?

She turned to
the window and sighed.

Maybe I should
just stop acting like a foolish old woman.

Wanda then
considered her paperback mystery novel. She decided to take her
mind off of her worries, settle in, and resume reading.

That’s when she
looked at the lone passenger in the row in front of her—a man, in
his 50s, with white hair, and working on his laptop. It had a big
screen with a large font, giving Wanda a clear and inviting view
over his shoulder. Being interested in what people read, Wanda
decided to take a peek.

Just a little
one.

Was he reading
a book, or working on something business-related? She was
curious.

Okay, so I’m
nosy.

He had a few
files open and was scrolling through them—photos of children.

His children?
Grandchildren, nieces, nephews?

Smiling, Wanda
thought, whoever they were, it was nice. She often wished she’d had
children, but pushed the regret away. Reaching for her book, she
thought again.

Wait.

She glanced
back at the man’s screen and the little faces flowing by. The
children all appeared to be young. Occasionally, he stopped the
flow, which allowed Wanda to see how each child’s face was framed
exactly the same way. Focusing, she noticed that the bottom right
corner of each photo was labeled with a multidigit number.

Like a catalog
or gallery of children. Is it a school album?

The man’s
keyboard clicked as he typed, with Wanda reading his messages.
Several terms and fragments of sentences emerged:
adoptee…agreement…transfer of rights to adoptive parents…will
obtain a decree…facilitator…fees…will secure authentic-looking
records and legal documents…validating legal status as an
orphan…

Wanda caught
her breath.


Authentic-looking records? What does that mean?

The man’s
keyboard continued clicking as he continued what appeared to be a
discussion with other parties.

Correct. This
week, we have solid offers for #0247 from Madrid, #6796 from
Melbourne, #0055 from Johannesburg, #2095 from Moscow, #8849 from
Buenos Aires, #3716 from London, and #9902 from Toronto.

Wanda tried to
make sense of what she was seeing, when the man typed, Updating
price list offerings now.

Price list?
What could that be?

His laptop
flickered. The gallery of faces now showed a dollar figure in U.S.
currency next to each catalog number. The numbers and young faces
scrolled by: $185,000…$130,000…$155,000…

Wanda’s skin
tingled.

Something
appeared to be very wrong—illicit, even.

Could that man
in the seat in front of me be part of some sort of adoption
ring?

She cast around
for an answer. Finding none, she came to accept that there had to
be some rational explanation for what the man was doing. Besides,
it was none of Wanda’s business.

She opened her
book.

But she
couldn’t read as the man continued his work. Again, Wanda was drawn
to the faces of the children—their digital names and price
tags.

My God! What
if something truly horrible is going on right in front of me, and I
sat here and did nothing? How could I live with myself? What’s the
message about doing something if you see something? I have to do
something.

Okay, Wanda
thought, she could get evidence, report it and let someone expert
in these things decide.

She reached
into her bag, got her phone, and casually swiped through it while
checking to ensure no one was watching. She silenced the snapshot
shutter click on her phone, muted the video recording beep, and
then began taking photos of the man’s screen. Carefully, she zoomed
in, taking crisp pictures, photo after photo, until she’d lost
count. Then she switched to video mode, and recorded the man at
work and the contents on his screen. She felt a tinge of
embarrassment for invading his privacy.

This is
probably nothing, but at least I’m doing something about it.

Suddenly the
man stopped typing.

He turned his
head slightly toward Wanda without looking at her.

Oh, no! Did he
see my reflection on his screen?

He closed his
laptop with a snap, and then raised his seat.

Wanda shoved
her phone in her bag.

Oh God! He
knows! He knows I’ve been watching him!
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